Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

8-30-2017 2:00 PM

Examination of BCAA Transport and Synthesis in Staphylococcus aureus

Julienne Kaiser, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Dr. David Heinrichs, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Doctor of Philosophy degree in Microbiology and Immunology © Julienne Kaiser 2017

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Pathogenic Microbiology Commons

Recommended Citation

Kaiser, Julienne, "Examination of BCAA Transport and Synthesis in Staphylococcus aureus" (2017). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 4901. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/4901

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

Abstract

Staphylococcus aureus is a human pathogen capable of causing infections that range from mild skin and soft tissue infections to severe infections of the bone, muscle, heart, and lung. To survive and thrive in such diverse host environments, S. aureus must maintain sufficient levels of metabolites and cofactors to support virulence determinant production and replication. The branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs; Ile, Leu, Val) represent an important group of nutrients for S. aureus metabolism, as they are required for protein synthesis and synthesis of membrane branched-chain fatty acids (BCFAs), which are important for S. aureus environmental adaptation. Moreover, the BCAAs are co-repressors for the global transcriptional regulator CodY, which coordinates expression of nutrient scavenging and synthesis systems, as well as virulence genes, upon depletion of both BCAAs and GTP. The requirement of BCAAs for both S. aureus replication and niche adaptation necessitates that it either synthesize these nutrients or acquire them from the environment. Although S. aureus possesses the genes required for BCAA biosynthesis, it was previously reported as auxotrophic for Leu and Val. Further, BCAAs are presumed to be limited at host infection sites. In this study, we used a genetic approach to examine the mechanisms of BCAA acquisition in S. aureus and determine the conditions where BCAA synthesis is turned on. We found that S. aureus necessitates two BCAA transporters, BrnQ1 and BcaP, for growth and BCFA synthesis, with the requirement for BCAA transport in vivo depending on the infection site. We further determined that S. aureus does indeed engage in BCAA biosynthesis, but it represses synthesis in the presence of an exogenous BCAA source. This source preference is regulated by at least two mechanisms that sense exogenous levels of BCAAs, resolving the conundrum of why S. aureus appeared auxotrophic for Leu and Val. Altogether, this research defines the major pathways of BCAA acquisition in S. aureus and reveals the niche-specific requirement of nutrient acquisition pathways for S. aureus virulence, highlighting the impressive adaptability of S. aureus to nutrient deprivation and its sophistication at exploiting host nutrient sources.

Keywords

Branched-chain amino acid metabolism, Branched-chain amino acid transport, Isoleucine, Leucine, Valine, *Staphylococcus aureus*, virulence

Co-Authorship Statement

Some data presented in this thesis have been published as peer-reviewed manuscripts. The contributions of JCK to co-authored manuscripts are indicated below.

Chapter 2

The following manuscript was adapted for use in Chapter 2 with the permission of the copyright holder:

Copyright © American Society for Microbiology, Infection and Immunity, 83, 2015, 1019-29 doi: 10.1128/IAI.02542-14

Kaiser JC, Omer S, Sheldon JR, Welch I, Heinrichs DE. Role of BrnQ1 and BrnQ2 in branched-chain amino acid transport and virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*.

SO performed preliminary experiments and the mouse experiments producing Figure 2.12. JRS generated mutant strains. All other data were generated by JCK with guidance from DEH. JCK and DEH wrote the manuscript.

Chapter 3

The following manuscript was adapted for use in Chapter 3 with the permission of the copy right holder:

Copyright © John Wiley and Sons, Molecular Microbiology, 102, 2016, 850-864, doi: 10.111/mmi.13495

Kaiser JC, Sen S, Sinha A, Wilkinson BJ, Heinrichs DE. The role of two branched-chain amino acid transporters in *Staphylococcus aureus* growth, membrane fatty acid composition and virulence.

SS, with guidance from BJW, performed experiments and analyzed data for Table 3.4. AS performed experiments and analyzed data for Figure 3.8. JCK generated mutant strains and performed all other experiments with guidance from DEH. JCK and DEH wrote the manuscript. SS and BJW reviewed and edited the manuscript.

Chapter 4

Data presented in Chapter 4 were completed in collaboration with Dr. Jason C. Grigg and Dr. Michael E.P. Murphy. JCK, with guidance from DEH, performed all experiments and analyzed whole genome sequencing data. JCG, with guidance from MEPM, conducted software and manual analysis of the 5'UTR sequence and identified putative regulatory features, resulting in Figure 4.9.

Acknowledgments

I owe a great deal of gratitude to numerous people who have contributed to and supported my research career.

Special thanks to our collaborators and the Heinrichs lab personnel who contributed their time and expertise towards this project, including Sameha Omer and Dr. Jessica Sheldon, who laid a fantastic foundation for the BrnQ project; Anshul Sinha, whose hard work in the lab helped us characterize BcaP; Drs. Suranjana Sen and Brian Wilkinson from the University of Illinois, who provided us the opportunity to collaborate on analyzing the staphylococcal membrane; and Drs. Jason Grigg and Michael Murphy from the University of British Columbia, whose expertise and enthusiastic involvement helped us understand the regulation of BCAA biosynthesis.

I have also had the privilege and pleasure of working with a passionate and dedicated group of researchers in the Heinrichs lab who always thought critically about this work and provided input to help make it a success. I am grateful of the friendships that we made and the moral support everyone provided throughout the highs and lows of research.

I would not have ventured into graduate school without the support of my family. Thank you for your genuine interest in my research and for keeping me grounded through my entire academic career.

Thank you to my committee members, Dr. Edgell and Dr. McGavin, for always asking insightful questions and providing helpful feedback on my research. Special thanks to Dr. Edgell for reading and providing comments on this thesis.

Finally, thank you to my supervisor and mentor, Dr. David Heinrichs, for the opportunity to pursue my Ph.D. in the Heinrichs lab. It was a privilege to work in an environment that fosters the development of autonomy as an independent researcher and challenges students to reach their potential. I have learned a great deal from this experience and I am grateful for the guidance and support I received towards advancing knowledge in staphylococcal biology.

Table of Contents

Abstracti
Co-Authorship Statementiii
Acknowledgmentsv
Table of Contents
List of Tables xi
List of Figuresxii
Appendixxv
List of Abbreviations xvi
Chapter 11
1 Introduction
1.1 The Staphylococci
1.1.1 Staphylococcus aureus
1.2 The intersection of metabolism and virulence in <i>S. aureus</i>
1.3 Branched-chain amino acids in bacterial physiology
1.3.1 Branched-chain fatty acids
1.4 BCAAs as effectors of global transcriptional regulators 11
1.4.1 Lrp
1.4.2 CodY
1.4.2.1 Interaction of CodY with its ligands
1.4.2.2 CodY binding strength dictates the hierarchy of target gene expression
1.5 Mechanisms of maintaining intracellular BCAAs14
1.5.1 BCAA synthesis14
1.5.1.1 Transcriptional regulation of BCAA biosynthetic operons 16

			1.5.1.2 Allosteric regulation of biosynthetic enzymes	20
		1.5.2	BCAA transport	21
	1.6	Nutriti	onal importance of BCAAs for pathogen growth in vivo	23
	1.7	Regula	atory importance of BCAAs for virulence gene expression in vivo	24
		1.7.1	Implications of GTP depletion on CodY regulation	27
		1.7.2	Implications of BCAA depletion on CodY regulation	27
	1.8	Ration	ale and Hypothesis	30
	1.9	Refere	nces	31
Cl	napte	er 2		50
2	The	role of	BrnQ transporters in BCAA acquisition	50
	2.1	Introdu	action	50
	2.2	Materi	als and Methods	52
		2.2.1	Bacterial strains and growth conditions	52
		2.2.2	Mutagenesis of <i>brnQ</i> genes and complementation of mutants	54
		2.2.3	Radioactive transport assays	57
		2.2.4	qPCR	57
		2.2.5	Murine model of systemic S. aureus infection	58
	2.3	Result	S	59
		2.3.1	Identification of <i>brnQ</i> genes in USA300 and generation of mutant strains	s 59
		2.3.2	BrnQ1 transports Ile, Leu, and Val	59
		2.3.3	BrnQ2 is an Ile transporter	61
		2.3.4	BrnQ3 is not a functional BCAA transporter	61
		2.3.5	Transporter kinetics	66
		2.3.6	BrnQ1-mediated Leu and Val acquisition is required for optimal growth USA300 in CDM	of 69

		2.3.7	Mutation of <i>brnQ2</i> results in over-expression of <i>brnQ1</i>	72
		2.3.8	BrnQ1 is required for USA300 fitness in vivo	73
	2.4	Discus	sion	76
	2.5	Refere	nces	78
C	hapte	er 3		82
3	The	role of	BcaP in BCAA transport	82
	3.1	Introdu	iction	82
	3.2	Materi	als and Methods	83
		3.2.1	Strains and growth conditions	83
		3.2.2	Mutagenesis and construction of plasmids	84
		3.2.3	RT-qPCR	86
		3.2.4	Radioactive transport assays	87
		3.2.5	Lux reporter gene assays	87
		3.2.6	Membrane fatty acid analysis and staphyloxanthin quantification	88
		3.2.7	Antibiotic susceptibility assays	88
		3.2.8	Murine model of systemic infection	88
		3.2.9	Murine nasal colonization model	89
		3.2.10	Statistics	89
	3.3	Results	5	90
		3.3.1	Identification of CodY-regulated <i>bcaP</i> as a BCAA transporter in <i>S. aure</i>	eus 90
		3.3.2	BrnQ1 is the predominant BCAA transporter required for growth in med containing free amino acids	lia 96
		3.3.3	Predominance of BrnQ1 is dictated by promoter strength	98
		3.3.4	BCFA content in S. aureus membranes is dependent on BrnQ1	99
		3.3.5	BrnQ1 and BcaP are required for growth in CDM at temperatures below 37°C	, 01

		3.3.6	Staphyloxanthin abundance is increased in the membrane of the <i>brnQ1</i> mutant)2
		3.3.7	BrnQ1 and BcaP are required for S. aureus infection and colonization. 10)5
	3.4	Discus	sion10)9
	3.5	Refere	nces	13
Cl	hapte	er 4		9
4	Reg	egulators of BCAA synthesis in S. aureus		
	4.1	Introdu	action11	19
	4.2	Materi	als and Methods12	22
		4.2.1	Growth conditions and plasmid construction	22
		4.2.2	Mutagenesis and construction of plasmids 12	22
		4.2.3	Selection for Val ^S mutants and whole genome sequencing	23
		4.2.4	TCA precipitation of proteins and SDS-PAGE	26
		4.2.5	<i>lux</i> reporter assays	26
		4.2.6	RT-qPCR12	27
		4.2.7	Bioinformatics	27
	4.3	Results	s12	28
		4.3.1	Growth adaptation of <i>S. aureus</i> to BCAA deprivation	28
		4.3.2	Growth in media lacking Val selects for mutations in <i>codY</i> 13	30
		4.3.3	Growth in media lacking Val selects for mutations in the 5'UTR of <i>ilvD</i>	32
		4.3.4	Exogenous BCAAs differentially regulate the <i>ilv</i> operon	35
		4.3.5	Identification of an attenuator and terminator in the 5'UTR of <i>ilvD</i> 14	11
		4.3.6	Absence of exogenous Ile restores growth in media lacking Leu, but not Val	14
	4.4	Discus	sion 14	19
	4.5	Refere	nces15	52

C	hapter 5	158
5	Concluding remarks and future directions	158
	5.1 BCAA source preference in <i>S. aureus</i>	158
	5.2 Does transporter specificity provide an adaptive advantage in <i>S. aureus</i> ?	160
	5.3 Conclusion	162
	5.4 References	164
A	ppendix	166
C	urriculum Vitae	171

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Regulators of carbon metabolism and virulence in S. aureus	7
Table 1.2 BCAA transporters in Gram-negative bacteria	
Table 1.3 BCAA transporters in Gram-positive bacteria	
Table 1.4 CodY regulation of virulence in Gram-positive pathogens	
Table 2.1 Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this study	53
Table 2.2 Oligonucleotide primers used for mutagenesis, cloning, and RT-PCR	56
Table 2.3 K_M and V_{max} values for the BrnQ transporters	66
Table 3.1 Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this study	85
Table 3.2 Oligonucleotide primers used for cloning and qPCR	
Table 3.3. Transporter kinetics	
Table 3.4 Fatty acid profiles of S. aureus BCAA transporter mutants	101
Table 4.1 Strains and plasmids	
Table 4.2 Oligonucleotides used in this study.	
Table 4.3 Mutations identified in CodY	130
Table 4.4 Mutations identified in the 5' UTR of <i>ilvD</i>	
Table 4.5 Effects of mutations on 5'UTR features	

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 <i>Staphylococcus aureus</i> virulence factors
Figure 1.2 Chemical structure of branched-chain amino acids
Figure 1.3 Integration of BCAA biosynthesis with cellular metabolism
Figure 1.4 Synthesis of branched-chain fatty acids from branched-chain amino acids 10
Figure 1.5. Global regulators of stationary phase adaptation in Gram-negative and Gram-
positive bacteria
Figure 1.6 Biosynthetic pathway for isoleucine, leucine, and valine and organization of the
biosynthetic operon in <i>S. aureus</i> 16
Figure 1.7 Transcriptional attenuation of BCAA biosynthesis
Figure 1.8 Regulation of the <i>ilvB</i> promoter in <i>Bacillus subtilis</i> . Binding sites for
transcriptional regulators of the <i>ilv-leu</i> operon in <i>B. subtilis</i> are indicated relative to the
promoter and transcriptional start site of <i>ilvB</i> . TnrA binds to the TnrA Box and represses
transcription in the presence of nitrogen. CodY binds to four binding sites and represses
transcription in the presence of BCAAs and GTP. CcpA binds to the catabolite response
element (cre) and activates transcription in the presence of a preferred carbon source (i.e.
glucose)
Figure 1.9 Mechanisms of BCAA transport in Gram-negative bacteria
Figure 1.10 CodY regulation of virulence genes in Staphylococcus aureus and Listeria
monocytogenes
Figure 2.1 Strategy for markerless gene deletion in <i>S. aureus</i>
Figure 2.2 Protein sequence alignment and genomic context for the three <i>brnQ</i> paralogs in
USA300

Figure 2.3 BrnQ1 transports isoleucine, leucine and valine
Figure 2.4 BrnQ2 transports isoleucine
Figure 2.5 BrnQ3 in not a BCAA transporter
Figure 2.6 Expression of <i>brnQ1</i> and <i>brnQ3</i> in strains bearing complementation vectors 65
Figure 2.7 Mutation of <i>brnQ</i> genes does not render salt sensitivity on USA300
Figure 2.8 Kinetics of BCAA transport in <i>S. aureus</i>
Figure 2.9 BrnQ1 is required for rapid growth in CDM limited for leucine or valine
Figure 2.10 The <i>brnQ</i> genes are not required for growth of USA300 in TSB
Figure 2.11 Mutation of <i>brnQ2</i> results in overexpression of <i>brnQ1</i>
Figure 2.12 BrnQ1 is required for full <i>S. aureus</i> virulence in a mouse model of systemic infection
Figure 3.1 BcaP is a CodY-regulated gene in USA300
Figure 3.2 BcaP is a BCAA transporter
Figure 3.3 Non-BCAAs compete for BCAA transport
Figure 3.4 BrnQ1 and BcaP do not contribute to growth in media limited for non-BCAAs. 95
Figure 3.5 BrnQ1 is the predominant transporter required for growth in free amino acid containing medium
Figure 3.6 Promoter activity of <i>brnQ1::lux</i> is higher than <i>bcaP::lux</i>
Figure 3.7 BCAA acquisition is required for growth in CDM at 25°C 103
Figure 3.8 Staphyloxanthin abundance is increased in the <i>brnQ1</i> mutant membrane 104

Figure 3.9 BCAA acquisition is required for full virulence of <i>S. aureus</i> in a murine systemic
infection model 106
Figure 3.10 BCAA acquisition is required for <i>S. aureus</i> murine nasal colonization 108
Figure 4.1 Organization of the <i>ilv-leu</i> operon in <i>S. aureus</i>
Figure 4.2 Growth adaptation of <i>S. aureus</i> to BCAA depletion
Figure 4.3 The absence of exogenous valine selects for mutations that inactivate CodY 131
Figure 4.4 Secreted protein profiles of Val ^S -mutants with WT <i>codY</i> sequence
Figure 4.5 Mutations in the <i>ilvD</i> 5'UTR result in an increase in promoter activity and <i>ilv-leu</i> operon expression
Figure 4.6 Construction of the <i>ilvD</i> promoter:reporter vectors
Figure 4.7 Ile is the predominant BCAA to regulate CodY activity on select CodY target promoters
Figure 4.8 BCAA transporters link exogenous BCAAs to regulation of BCAA synthesis 140
Figure 4.9 Nucleotide sequence alignment of <i>ilvD</i> 5'UTR with known T-box riboswitches
Figure 4.10 Attenuator features in the 5'UTR of <i>ilvD</i>
Figure 4.11 Mutations identified in the 5'UTR of <i>ilvD</i>
Figure 4.12 Model of mechanisms regulating <i>ilv-leu</i> expression
Figure 4.13 Omission of Ile from CDM restores growth in media lacking Leu, but not Val148

Appendix

Appendix A: BLAST	sequence alignment of S	. aureus ilvD 5'UTR	
11	1 0		

List of Abbreviations

°C	Degrees celsius
ACME	Arginine catabolic mobile element
ACT	Aspartate kinase chorismate mutase TyrA
Agr	Accessory gene regulator
AHAS	Acetohydroxyacid synthase
Ala	Alanine
Ap	Ampicillin
BCAA	Branched-chain amino acid
BCFA	Branched-chain fatty acid
BKD	Branched-chain α -keto acid dehydrogenase
BLAST	Basic local alignment search tool
Вр	Base pair
CA-MRSA	Community-associated methicillin-resistant S. aureus
Cna	Collagen adhesion protein
СсрА	Carbon catabolite protein
CDM	Chemically defined medium
CFU	Colony forming units
Clf	Clumping factor
Cm	Chloramphenicol
CoA	Coenzyme-A
CoNS	Coagulase negative staphylococci
Cre	Catabolite-responsive element
Cys	Cysteine
D	Direct
DAP	Daptomycin
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
Em	Erythromycin
EMSA	Electromobility shift assay
FA	Fatty acid
FAME	Fatty acid methyl ester
FAS	Fatty acid synthase
FnBP	Fibronectin binding protein
GAF	cGMP specific phosphodiesterases, adenylyl cyclases, FhIA
GTP	Guanine triphosphate
HA-MRSA	Hospital-associated methicillin-resistant S. aureus
Hr	Hour
НҮР	Hypothetical
ID	Indirect
Ile	Isoleucine
K _M	Michaelis constant
Kb	Kilobase
LAC	Los Angeles County
Leu	Leucine

LIV	Leucine, Isoleucine, Valine
LIVCS	Leucine, Isoleucine, Valine:cation symporter
Lrp	Leucine responsive protein
LS-B	Leucine-specific binding
Μ	Molar
Met	Methionine
Mg	Milligram
MIC	Minimum inhibitory concentration
Min	Minute
mL	Milliliter
MRSA	Methicillin-resistant S. aureus
MSF	Major super facilitator
ND	Not determined
OD	Optical density
ORF	Open reading frame
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PLP	Pyridoxal phosphate
PMB	Polymyxin B
pmol	Picomole
PSM	Phenol soluble modulin
PVL	Panton-Valentine leukocidin
qPCR	Quantitative polymerase chain reaction
RLU	Relative light units
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
Rot	Repressor of toxin
S	Second
Sae	S. aureus exoprotein expression
Sar	Staphylococcal accessory regulator
SCC	Staphylococcal chromosomal cassette
SCFA	Short-chain fatty acid
SCUFA	Short-chain unsaturated fatty acid
SD	Standard deviation
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
Sm	Streptomycin
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
SSTI	Skin and soft tissue infection
STM	Signature-tagged mutagenesis
Тс	Tetracycline
TCA	Trichloroacetic acid
TD	Threonine deaminase
Thr	Threonine
TSA	Tryptic soy agar
TSB	Tryptic soy broth
UTR	Untranslated region
v/v	Volume per volume
Val	Valine

V _{max}	Maximal velocity	
WT	Wild type	
μg	Microgram	
μL	Microliter	
μM	Micromolar	
μm	Micrometer	

Chapter 1

1 Introduction

Staphylococcus aureus is a significant human pathogen that imparts tremendous burden on human health. This burden is the result of widespread *S. aureus* colonization on the skin and in the nares of the healthy population, the diversity of its infectious capability, from mild skin infections in healthy individuals to invasive infections of nearly every body site in susceptible populations, and the emergence of antibiotic-resistant strains (1–3). Although decades of research have detailed a profusion of virulence strategies important for *S. aureus* pathogenesis (4, 5), an incomplete picture remains of how *S. aureus* maximizes its virulence potential in various host environments, which each present a unique set of challenges for *S. aureus* pathogenesis are therefore needed to uncover how this pathogen responds to changes in its environment and how it coordinates the employment of virulence strategies to adapt to these changes. Such efforts will serve as the foundation for the rational development of novel therapeutics to treat infections and reduce the burden of *S. aureus* disease.

1.1 The Staphylococci

S. aureus is a facultative anaerobe, Gram-positive bacterium that belongs to the *Staphylococcus* genus, which is composed of 47 species and 23 subspecies and includes opportunistic human and non-human pathogens of medical and veterinary importance (6). Staphylococci are divided into two categories based on their ability to coagulate plasma, a phenotypic trait that has proved advantageous in a clinical setting for differentiating between the most pathogenic human-associated staphylococci, *S. aureus*, which is coagulase-positive, from the less pathogenic coagulase-negative staphylococci (CoNS). The test indicates the presence of the coagulase enzyme, which converts fibrinogen to fibrin. *S. aureus* produces two forms, a secreted coagulase and a cell-wall associated coagulase. The phenotypic trait is shared by some animal-associated staphylococci, which can lead to misclassification of isolates as *S. aureus* in a veterinary setting.

CoNS are part of the normal microbiota of animals and human. In humans, the CoNS colonize the skin, with the spatial habitat occupied (i.e. head, arms, legs, axillae, and groin

area) dependent on the species (6). Some species, including Staphylococcus caprae, Staphylococcus epidermidis, and Staphylococcus warneri also colonize the nasopharynx. In a health-care setting, the CoNS are recognized as significant opportunistic pathogens, representing the third most common cause of bloodstream infections (7). Populations at most risk of infection include the elderly, premature newborns, chronically ill/immunocompromised, and patients that have inserted or implanted medical devices, which provide an avenue for CoNS entry into the bloodstream because of a breach in the epithelial barrier and/or colonization of the device (6). Depending on the location of the device, systemic spread of CoNS can lead to abscesses, endocarditis, meningitis or sepsis (8). S. epidermidis is the most frequent isolate from CoNS infections, followed by Staphylococcus hominis, Staphylococcus haemolyticus and Staphylococcus capitis (6, 8). Staphylococcus lugdunensis represents a serious causative agent of infective endocarditis, and although isolated less frequently than the leading cause, S. epidermidis, it causes particularly aggressive infections (9, 10).

1.1.1 Staphylococcus aureus

The ecological niche of *S. aureus* resembles that of CoNS, the skin and nasopharynx (2). The most frequent site of carriage is the anterior nares, with approximately 30% of the population carrying *S. aureus* in the nose (11). The carrier status serves as a reservoir for infection of colonized individuals as well as individuals within direct contact, best exemplified by outbreaks in athletes and the military (12–17). The prevalence of *S. aureus* in the healthy population, coupled with its highly invasive capacity, contribute to its success as the leading cause of bloodstream infections, pneumonia, and skin and soft tissue infections (SSTIs) (18).

SSTIs are on the milder side of the severity spectrum of *S. aureus* infections and include infections of hair follicles (i.e. furuncles and carbuncles) or the subcutaneous layer (i.e. cellulitis), which *S. aureus* can invade upon damage to the epithelial barrier. Severe infections can arise, however, if the bacteria disseminate to the bloodstream, which can lead to sepsis, abscesses, infection of muscle or bone, or pneumonia (3). Severe *S. aureus* infections have historically been associated with the hospital setting, where immunosuppression, antibiotic use, surgery, and insertion of medical devices put patients at risk of invasive disease (3, 19). The global emergence of strains resistant to β -lactam

antibiotics in the 1960s (i.e. methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA)) severely limited treatment options and gave rise to numerous hospital outbreaks (20, 21). The epidemiology of *S. aureus* infections shifted again in the 1990s to early 2000s, when the incidence of SSTIs in young, healthy individuals increased at an unprecedented level (22). These infections were traced to new strains of community-associated (CA)-MRSA, referring to the origin of these infections in individuals lacking the typical health-care associated risks. Although originally associated with infections with a community onset, CA-MRSA strains, in particular the USA300 strain, now rival hospital-associated (HA)-MRSA strains in causing nosocomial MRSA outbreaks (21).

One of the genetic features distinguishing CA-MRSA from HA-MRSA is the staphylococcal chromosomal cassette *mec* (SCC*mec*) element, which carries the *mecA* gene that confers resistance to β -lactams. The SCC*mec* element in CA-MRSA is missing non- β -lactam resistance genes and is therefore smaller than that in HA-MRSA (23, 24). CA-MRSA infections are also associated with the presence of the Panton-Valentine leukocidin (PVL) (25–27). The USA300 strain can be further distinguished by the acquisition of the arginine-catabolic mobile element (ACME), a 30.9 kb pathogenicity island (28). Given its renowned reputation in the clinic, molecular pathogenesis studies of *S. aureus* have focused on the USA300 strain (29, 30).

Several unique features of USA300 are thought to contribute to its overwhelming burden as the leading cause of SSTIs and severe infections, such as pneumonia and necrotizing fasciitis (21). With acquisition of the ACME cassette, USA300 gained heightened adaptation to acidic conditions, like those present on the skin surface (31), and resistance to polyamines, which increases the persistence of USA300 in abscesses during the healing process (31–33). Although deletion of the ACME cassette reduces the competitive fitness of USA300 in a model of bacteremia, no virulence defect is observed for pneumonia or skin abscesses (34, 35). Rather, higher production of notable toxins, including α -toxin, the phenol-soluble modulins (PSMs), and PVL, likely related to the increased expression of their regulators *agr* (accessory gene regulatory) and *sae* (*S. aureus* exoprotein expression), is believed to contribute to the hypervirulence of USA300 in comparison to other MRSA strains (29, 30, 36), however, the molecular mechanisms governing these differences remain unknown.

1.2 The intersection of metabolism and virulence in S. aureus

In general, *S. aureus* pathogenesis involves three processes; adherence to host tissue, evasion of host defenses, and replication. Several surface proteins aid in adhesion of *S. aureus* to extracellular matrix or host cells, including fibronectin-binding proteins A and B (FnBPA/B), clumping factors A and B (ClfA/B), and collagen adhesion (Cna) (37). If *S. aureus* breaches the surface barriers, it employs its repertoire of virulence factors to circumvent the immune response. It secretes exotoxins that kill or subvert host cells (leukocidins, hemolysins, enterotoxins, superantigens, PSMs), produces exoenzymes that destroy host tissue (proteases, phospholipase C, hyaluronidase), detoxifies antimicrobial peptides and molecules (catalase, superoxide dismutase, staphyloxanthin), and expresses surface proteins that subvert immune responses (protein A, Staphylococcal complement inhibitors) (Figure 1.1) (5). The damage of host tissue also liberates nutrients, such as iron sources, peptides, and lipids that *S. aureus* can acquire to support its metabolism. Also fundamental to its growth during infection is the biosynthesis of nutrients and co-factors (38, 39).

The importance of nutrient scavenging and synthesis for *S. aureus* virulence is exemplified by the finding that the majority of genes necessary for infection identified in large-scale signature-tagged mutagenesis studies fall into the categories of metabolism, transport, and biosynthesis (38, 39). The most detailed characterization of *S. aureus* nutrient acquisition is likely that of the iron acquisitions strategies it employs to overcome the metal withholding strategies of the host (i.e. nutritional immunity). By encoding, and selectively utilizing, multiple metal acquisition systems, *S. aureus* exploits host iron reservoirs to meet the nutritional requirements of growth (40, 41). The mechanisms for obtaining other important nutrients, and the regulation of such systems, however, are not well understood.



Figure 1.1 Staphylococcus aureus virulence factors.

Further linking *S. aureus* metabolism to virulence is the coordination of virulence factor expression in response to metabolic cues. Global metabolic regulators not only directly regulate virulence factor synthesis, but also precede virulence gene regulators in the hierarchy of transcription, indirectly regulating virulence genes in response to changes in the environment (42). The expression of virulence genes is controlled by two central regulators; *agr* and the staphylococcal accessory regulator (*sarA*) (43, 44). The *agr* system is a quorum-sensing system that leads to activation of a two component regulatory system upon accumulation of an autoinducing peptide in the extracellular environment (45). The regulator of the system activates expression of a regulatory RNA, *RNAIII*, which upregulates toxin expression, including hemolysins, PVL, and enterotoxins, and downregulates surface proteins (46). This regulatory system promotes exotoxin expression in response to high population cell density, a characteristic of the growth-phase dependent expression of exoproteins in *S. aureus* (47). SarA regulates expression of exoproteins and cell wall proteins directly and indirectly through *agr*, and although initially considered a DNA-binding

transcription factor, more likely stabilizes target mRNAs by acting as a histone-like protein (48–51). Additional regulators of virulence include the *sae* locus and repressor of toxins (*rot*) (52, 53).

To achieve appropriate virulence factor production, the aforementioned regulatory networks receive input from global transcriptional regulators that respond to environmental cues and induce metabolic reprogramming to support replication and virulence factor synthesis (42). Such regulators include redox-responsive regulators (i.e. Rex) (54), oxygen-dependent regulators (i.e. PerR) (55), metal-dependent regulators (i.e. Fur) (56, 57) and metabolic and nutrient-responsive regulators (i.e. CcpA) (58). Indeed, recent descriptions of novel metabolic regulators or metabolic regulons linking carbon metabolism to virulence in *S. aureus* continue to add to the complexity of virulence gene regulation (Table 1.1). Notably, the branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs) are emerging as nutrients at the intersection of metabolism and virulence in *S. aureus* (Table 1.1) (59–61). Obtaining BCAAs is therefore important not only for the growth of *S. aureus*, but also for its adaptation to changes in nutrient availability and the regulation of virulence gene expression. Yet, the strategies *S. aureus* employs to obtain BCAAs and the consequence of BCAA limitation on *S. aureus* environmental adaptation remain unknown.

Regulator	Metabolite sensed	Select virulence genes	Reference
CodY	BCAAs, GTP	 α-toxin (<i>hla</i>), hyaludonidase (<i>hyl</i>), coagulase (<i>coa</i>), fibronectin-binding protein (<i>fnBPA</i>), capsule (<i>cap</i>), polysaccharide intracellular adhesion (<i>ica</i>), protein A (<i>spa</i>) 	(59–65)
СсрА	Glucose	Urease, protein A (<i>spa</i>), toxic shock toxin (<i>tst</i>)	(58, 66)
СсрЕ	Citrate	Capsule biosynthesis (<i>capA</i>), α -toxin (<i>hla</i>), phenol-soluble modulins- α (<i>psm</i> α)	(67, 68)
RpiRC	Pentose phosphate pathway intermediate	Leukocidins, protein A (<i>spa</i>), capsule (<i>cap</i>), hemolysins, <i>RNAIII</i>	(69, 70)

Table 1.1 Regulators of carbon metabolism and virulence in S. aureus

1.3 Branched-chain amino acids in bacterial physiology

The branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs; isoleucine, leucine, and valine) are small nonpolar amino acids that are hydrophobic in nature due to their branched-alkyl side chains (Figure 1.2). Leu is one of the most abundant amino acids in proteins and is typically found in the inner helical core of proteins, as its hydrophobicity is a strong stabilizer of α -helical structures (71). The hydrophobicity of Ile and Val similarly dictates their location in the hydrophobic core of proteins, however, the substitution of the β -carbon with a methyl group on these amino acids creates bulkiness that restricts the conformation of the main chain and destabilizes α -helical structures. Consequently, Ile and Val are preferentially located in β sheets (72, 73).



Figure 1.2 Chemical structure of branched-chain amino acids.

Bacteria synthesize BCAAs through a conserved pathway that is present in Fungi and Plants, but absent in Mammals. The level of synthesis is dependent on the availability of metabolites linked to central metabolism, including pyruvate, acetyl-CoA, and α -ketobutyrate, which although not a direct product of central metabolism, is a product of threonine deamination with threonine being synthesized from aspartate, a product of oxaloacetate transamination (Figure 1.3). The biosynthetic pathway also provides intermediates for pantothenate synthesis, which requires α -ketoisovalerate, the α -keto acids of Val (74), and branched-chain fatty acid (BCFA) synthesis, the predominant fatty acids (FAs) in membranes of Grampositive bacteria (75). Thus, the importance of BCAAs for bacterial physiology stems from

their requirement for maintaining high levels of protein synthesis and their integration with cellular metabolism.





Figure 1.3 Integration of BCAA biosynthesis with cellular metabolism.

Metabolites highlighted in blue are connected to BCAA biosynthesis.

1.3.1 Branched-chain fatty acids

The cytoplasmic membrane of bacteria serves as a barrier to the external environment and is crucial to the adaptation of organisms to physical changes in the environment, including temperature, pH, osmolarity and salinity. The FA composition of the membrane determines its biophysical properties and modification of FAs enable bacteria to adapt to changing conditions. The predominant FAs in Gram-negative bacteria are short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) and in Gram-positive bacteria are BCFAs (75). The synthesis of SCFAs and BCFAs proceeds through the multi-enzyme fatty acid synthesis (FAS)-II pathway, with acetyl-CoA as the substrate for SCFA synthesis and branched-chain acyl-CoA as the substrate for BCFA synthesis (76). Branched-chain acyl-CoA substrates are produced through the transamination of BCAAs into α -keto-acids, which are then decarboxylated by the branched-chain α -keto acid dehydrogenase (BKD) multi-enzyme complex (77). The substrate an organism uses for

FA synthesis is determined by the substrate specificity of the first enzyme in the FAS-II pathway, FabH, which catalyzes the condensation of either acetyl-CoA or a branched-chain acyl-CoA with malonyl-ACP (78, 79). FabF then elongates the product through the repeated condensation with malonyl-ACP (76). When initiated with branched-chain acyl-CoA substrates, these reactions produce even-chain anteiso-FAs derived from Ile, even-chain iso-FAs derived from Leu and odd-chain iso-FAs derived from Val (Figure 1.4).



Figure 1.4 Synthesis of branched-chain fatty acids from branched-chain amino acids.

The biophysical properties of membranes composed of SCFAs are determined by the degree of saturation. The FabA and FabB enzymes introduce *cis* bonds in the acyl chains, which disrupt order and increase membrane fluidity (80). Homologs of these enzymes are not found in Gram-positive bacteria, with the exception of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* and *Enterococcus faecalis* (81, 82). Unsaturated FAs are also found in the membrane of *Bacillus subtilis* due to the presence of a cold shock-induced desaturase enzyme, which functions independently of FA synthesis and modifies FAs attached to phospholipids in the membrane (83).

The biophysical properties of membranes composed of BCFAs are determined by FA chain length and the iso:anteiso ratio. These modifications facilitate adaptation to changes in temperature, pH, salinity, and CO₂ (84–86). Of the three BCFAs, anteiso-FAs are the major determinant of membrane fluidity. The positioning of the methyl group on the acyl chain of antieso-FAs disrupts close packing of membrane lipids promoting a more fluid membrane. This property is critical to adaptation to growth at low temperatures, during which the antieso-FA content is increased (84, 87–89). Both the BKD complex and FabH enzyme exhibit substrate preference for anteiso-FA synthesis, with the preference of FabH for anteiso-FA precursors increasing as the temperature decreases (75, 90, 91), emphasizing the fundamental requirement of anteiso-FAs for homeoviscous adaptation in Gram-positive bacteria.

1.4 BCAAs as effectors of global transcriptional regulators

To cope with fluctuations in environmental nutrient availability, bacteria undergo metabolic reprogramming to sustain growth upon nutrient exhaustion. In laboratory growth conditions this follows a pattern of exponential growth under nutrient rich conditions, followed by a period of limited/no growth as a result of nutrient depletion. This transition from feast-to-famine coincides with accumulation of ppGpp (92) and is regulated by global transcriptional regulators; namely the leucine responsive regulatory protein (Lrp) in Gram-negative bacteria and CodY in Gram-positive bacteria (Figure 1.5) (93, 94). BCAAs directly bind and regulate the activity of both regulators.

1.4.1 Lrp

Lrp is a highly conserved transcriptional regulator in enteric bacteria that regulates genes upon transition to stationary phase during bacterial growth (93). Lrp regulates ~10% of the *Escherichia coli* genome and either represses or activates target genes in response to Leu, which can either enhance, antagonize, or have no effect on Lrp activity depending on the target gene (95). Lrp primarily regulates metabolic gene expression, including glutamate, glutamine, BCAA, and serine biosynthesis, glycine degradation, and BCAA and oligopeptide transport, as well as genes involved in pili formation (95). Expression of *lrp* is induced by ppGpp (96), a metabolite synthesized from GTP through a reaction that typifies the stringent response, a response provoked by amino acid starvation (92). The stringent response coincides with entrance into stationary phase thereby linking Lrp regulatory activity to nutrient limitation.



Figure 1.5. Global regulators of stationary phase adaptation in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria.

Exponential growth is associated with nutrient consumption and subsequently, depletion. As amino acids become depleted, ppGpp is synthesized from GTP, correlating with the entrance to stationary phase. As ppGpp accumulates, *lrp* expression in Gram-negatives is induced. Lrp binds to Leu and either activates genes involved in amino acid synthesis and transport or represses genes involved in amino acid catabolism. In Gram-positives, CodY DNA-binding activity decreases as GTP, as well as BCAAs, are depleted. Target genes involved in amino acid biosynthesis and transport are induced.

1.4.2 CodY

CodY is a conserved transcriptional regulator in low GC Gram-positive bacteria (i.e. firmicutes) that senses the metabolic status of the cell and promotes adaptation to nutrient limitation (97, 98). CodY is activated through direct interaction with BCAAs and GTP (97–100), with the exception in *Lactococcus lactis* and *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, where CodY

responds to only BCAAs (101–103). In its active state CodY binds to DNA, typically resulting in transcriptional repression. Approximately half of CodY binding motifs are upstream or overlapping with transcriptional start sites and interfere with transcriptional initiation by either displacing or occluding binding of RNA polymerase or transcriptional activators (104–107). The remaining CodY binding motifs overlap with the coding region and block transcriptional elongation (104–107). Less frequently, CodY can directly activate transcription through an unknown mechanism (108, 109), with the extent of its role as an activator depending on the species. Thus, in general, CodY target genes are repressed during rapid growth and become expressed upon nutrient deprivation. CodY regulates metabolic genes involved in amino acid synthesis, purine biosynthesis, sugar and amino acid transport, and the Krebs cycle (59, 61, 101, 110, 111), and in some species, it regulates sporulation (97, 112–114) and biofilm formation (115–117).

1.4.2.1 Interaction of CodY with its ligands

The N-terminus of CodY constitutes a GAF domain, a widely distributed domain with roles in intracellular signaling and transcriptional regulation. The C-terminus is composed of a helix-turn-helix motif that confers DNA binding activity and is connected to the GAF domain by a 41 amino acid linker region (118, 119). Ile binds to the GAF domain and triggers a conformational change that is thought to promote DNA binding activity (120–122). The binding of GTP to CodY has proved more difficult to discern. Crystallization of GTP with CodY revealed a GTP binding pocket at the interface of the GAF and the linker region (119), contradicting initial theories that predicted GTP-binding involved three highly conserved GTP-binding motifs in the GAF domain (97, 100). GTP binding triggers a conformation change in the linker region of the protein (123). One group of researchers have proposed a model of CodY activity where in its liganded state, CodY forms a tetramer that conceals the DNA-binding domain, preventing DNA binding, and in the absence of ligand it forms a dimer, exposing the DNA-binding domain (119). Another group has suggested that the tetramer is not a physiologically relevant conformation, and rather ligand binding causes conformational changes in the dimer that promote DNA-binding (122). In addition to conformational changes, autophosphorylation of CodY might contribute to its DNA-binding activity, although this remains controversial. CodY from *Bacillus anthracis* has been observed to autophosphorylate on a serine residue (Ser215) located in the DNA binding domain (123). Ser₂₁₅ is conserved in CodY across Gram-positives (123), has previously been identified as a site of phosphorylation in *B. subtilis* (124), and is a critical residue for DNA binding activity of *B. subtilis* CodY (118). However, the interaction between CodY and DNA has previously been shown to be independent of GTP hydrolysis (100), thus further studies are required to elucidate whether phosphorylation is relevant to CodY DNA-binding activity.

1.4.2.2 CodY binding strength dictates the hierarchy of target gene expression

CodY binds to a 15-nt binding motif AATTTTCWGAAAATT (105, 125), with a model emerging where a second binding motif that overlaps by 6 nt confers CodY-dependent regulation (107, 126). Motifs with nucleotide substitutions that deviate from the consensus sequence decrease the binding affinity of CodY (105, 107) and in fact, mutating the CodY motif to a perfect match, which is nonexistent in the *B. subtilis* genome (107), results in higher DNA binding activity in the absence of ligands than the binding activity of CodY to an imperfect sequence in the presence of its ligands (127). The binding strength of the motif correlates with the extent of repression, such that upon modest decreases in CodY activity, genes with lower affinity binding motifs are de-repressed and genes with higher affinity binding motifs remain repressed (127, 128). The strength of the binding motif therefore dictates when the gene is expressed in the graded de-repression of CodY target genes (128).

1.5 Mechanisms of maintaining intracellular BCAAs

1.5.1 BCAA synthesis

Bacteria maintain intracellular BCAAs through endogenous synthesis or acquisition of exogenous sources, in the form of free amino acids or peptides. Most bacteria are capable of *de novo* BCAA biosynthesis, with the exception of *Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae*, *Mycoplasma* spp., *Ureaplasma* spp., *Peptostreptococcus anaerobius*, *Streptococcus pyogenes*, and *Streptococcus agalactiae* (129). BCAAs are synthesized through a conserved pathway in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria (Figure 1.6). Ile and Val synthesis proceed in parallel reactions, apart from the first step. Ile synthesis begins with the deamination of threonine to form α -ketobutyrate, catalyzed by threonine deaminase (IIvA). Next, acetohydroxy acid synthetase (AHAS) (IIvBN) transfers an active acetyaldehyde from pyruvate to either α -ketobutyrate in the case of Ile or a second pyruvate in the case of Val.

The resulting acetohydroxy acids are then converted by aceothydroxy acid isomeroreductase (IIvC) into dihydroxy acids, and then to branched-chain α -keto acids by dihydroxy acid dehydratase (IIvD). Branched-chain amino acid aminotransferase (IIvE) then catalyzes the transamination of the branched-chain α -keto acids to Ile or Val. The pathway for Leu synthesis proceeds from the branched-chain α -keto acid intermediate in Val synthesis. α -isopropylmalate synthase (LeuA) catalyzes the condensation of α -ketoisovalerate with acetyl coenzyme A to form α -isopropylmalate. An isopropylmalate isomerase (LeuBD) then converts this intermediate into β -isopropylmalate, and followed by conversion into α -ketoisocaproate by β -isopropylmalate dehydrogenase (LeuC). The branched-chain keto acid is then transaminated by IlvE to form Leu. The BCAA biosynthetic genes are typically organized in at least one operon, depending on the species. In *S. aureus* the biosynthetic genes are, with the exception of the *ilvE* gene, organized in a nine gene operon (*ilvDBNCleuABCDilvA*) (Figure 1.6).



Figure 1.6 Biosynthetic pathway for isoleucine, leucine, and valine and organization of the biosynthetic operon in *S. aureus*.

1.5.1.1 Transcriptional regulation of BCAA biosynthetic operons

The most detailed descriptions of the regulation of BCAA biosynthesis come from studies in *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*. The genes for BCAA biosynthesis in *E. coli* are organized into two operons; *ilvGMEDA* and *leuABCD*. In addition to the *ilvGM* AHAS enzyme encoded by the *ilv* operon, *E. coli* encodes two additional AHAS isoenzymes, encoded by *ilvIH*, and *ilvBN*. Regulation of BCAA biosynthesis in *E. coli* is primarily mediated by transcriptional attenuation. Transcriptional attenuation involves an open reading frame upstream of the gene that is rich in regulatory codons. Depletion of tRNA corresponding to the regulatory codons causes the ribosome to stall. The stalling of the ribosome allows base-pairing of the leader

mRNA to form an anti-terminator stem loop. This base-pairing prevents formation of the terminator hairpin and results in transcriptional read-through (Figure 1.7). High levels of the appropriate tRNA allow the ribosome to continue translation, blocking formation of the antiterminator structure and promoting formation of the terminator hairpin (Figure 1.7). In this way, attenuation couples transcription of the biosynthetic operon with the availability of amino acids. Indeed, the *ilvGMEDA* operon is preceded by a 32 aa peptide that contains 15 BCAAs (130, 131), *ilvBN* is preceded by a 32 aa peptide with 11 BCAAs (132) and the *leuABCD* operon is preceded by a 28 aa peptide containing 4 Leu (133). Attenuation is also the primary mechanism of regulating the *leu* operon in *Salmonella typhimurium* (134, 135) and putative leader peptides and terminator hairpins are found upstream of BCAA biosynthesis genes across various Gram-negative species (136), suggesting that attenuation is



Figure 1.7 Transcriptional attenuation of BCAA biosynthesis.

In conditions where levels of Leu and Val are limited, the corresponding tRNA is not available for translation of the leader peptide that is rich in Leu (L) and Val (V). The ribosome stalls on the mRNA, promoting formation of the anti-terminator stem loop forms. Transcription proceeds. In conditions where Leu and Val are in excess, the corresponding tRNA is available for translation of the leader peptide. The ribosome proceeds along the mRNA, promoting formation stem loop. Transcription does not proceed.
The biosynthetic genes are also regulated by Lrp. In the absence of Leu, binding of Lrp to the *ilvIH* promoter activates transcription and binding to the *ilvG* promoter represses transcription (137–139).

The genes for BCAA biosynthesis in *B. subtilis*, are encoded by the *ilvBHCleuABCD* operon and *ilvA*, *ilvD*, and *ybgE*. Regulation of the *ilv-leu* operon in *B. subtilis* involves multiple global regulators that coordinate expression of the operon in response to carbon, nitrogen, and amino acid availability (Figure 1.8) (140). The operon is positively regulated by the carbon catabolite protein A (CcpA) (140, 141), a global transcriptional regulator that regulates carbon utilization in response to a preferred carbon source (142). CcpA activates or represses its target genes by binding to the catabolite-responsive element (*cre*), a *cis*regulatory element in the promoter region of the target gene, when in complex with the phosphorylated form of the Hpr protein (143). Hpr is a component of the phosphoenolpyruvate-dependent phosphotransferase transporter system that is phosphorylated by HprK, a kinase that is activated by fructose 1,6-bisphosphate (144). Thus, CcpA activates transcription when there is sufficient carbon for BCAA biosynthesis. When *ccpA* is mutated, the BCAAs are not synthesized (145).



Figure 1.8 Regulation of the *ilvB* **promoter in** *Bacillus subtilis*. Binding sites for transcriptional regulators of the *ilv-leu* operon in *B. subtilis* are indicated relative to the promoter and transcriptional start site of *ilvB*. TnrA binds to the TnrA Box and represses transcription in the presence of nitrogen. CodY binds to four binding sites and represses transcription in the presence of BCAAs and GTP. CcpA binds to the catabolite response element (*cre*) and activates transcription in the presence of a preferred carbon source (i.e. glucose).

The positive regulation of *ilvB* by CcpA is antagonized by either TnrA or CodY (146). TnrA binds to its target sequence in response to nitrogen limitation and either represses or activates gene involved in nitrogen metabolism (147). Binding of TnrA to the *ilvB* promoter represses transcription, limiting BCAA biosynthesis when nitrogen is scarce (148). CodY represses *ilvB* transcription when cells are replete of GTP and BCAAs (99, 110), allowing for conservation of carbon and nitrogen when exogenous BCAA sources are present. A high-affinity CodY binding site proximal to the *cre* allows CodY to directly compete with CcpA binding to the *ilvB* promoter (140, 141, 146). The mechanism by which TnrA prevents CcpA activation is less clear, as the TnrA box is upstream of the *cre* and therefore does not interfere with CcpA/P-Hpk and induces DNA bending that prevents RNA polymerase from initiating transcription through steric hindrance (146). Additional fine-turning of *ilv-leu* expression is mediated by a Leu-responsive T-box riboswitch (140, 149–151), as well as mRNA processing (152).

CodY-dependent repression of BCAA biosynthesis is common across Gram-positives, including S. aureus (59, 61, 102, 153-155), whereas TnrA homologs are less conserved (156), suggesting that nitrogen levels might not influence BCAA biosynthesis in other species. Additionally, the T-box mechanism of *ilv-leu* regulation has not been observed in any other Gram-positives, and therefore appears to be unique to B. subtilis. Rather, bioinformatics analysis of the leader sequence of the BCAA biosynthetic genes in L. lactis (157), Corenybacterium glutamicum (158, 159), and Streptococcus spp. (160) have revealed BCAA-rich peptides and terminator hairpins consistent with attenuation. In S. aureus, an additional regulatory mechanism governing BCAA biosynthesis has been described involving repression by the essential Gcp/YeaZ complex (161, 162). Gcp and YeaZ are homologous to proteins in E. coli that function as a complex to synthesize t6A, a modification of tRNA that strengthens the A-U codon:anti-codon interaction on the ribosome (163). Consistent with this, reducing levels of Gcp in S. aureus results in a decrease in t6A modification (161). Interestingly, YeaZ binds upstream of the *ilv-leu* operon, suggesting possible direct repression of the operon (162). The conditions that regulate its binding are currently unknown.

1.5.1.2 Allosteric regulation of biosynthetic enzymes

In addition to transcriptional regulation, the biosynthetic enzymes involved in BCAA biosynthesis are subject to feedback inhibition and activation. Firstly, threonine deaminase (TD), which catalyzes the first step in Ile synthesis, is inhibited by Ile and activated by Val. TD is a pyridoxal phosphate-dependent enzyme that contains an N-terminal catalytic domain and a C-terminal regulatory domain. The C-terminal regulatory domain contains one or two ACT-like sub-domains. The E. coli TD enzyme, which contains two ACT-like sub-domains, is inhibited by Ile and activated by Val (164–166). The B. subtilis TD enzyme, which contains one ACT-like sub-domain, is inhibited by Ile and it is proposed that Val activates TD in the presence of Ile and inhibits TD at high concentrations (167). Secondly, the AHAS enzyme, which catalyzes the condensation of pyruvate with either α -ketobutyrate or pyruvate for Ile and Val synthesis, respectively, is also subject to feedback inhibition by BCAAs. E. coli encodes three AHAS isoenzymes; AHAS-I (IIvBN), which is inhibited by Val, AHAS-III (IIvIH) which is inhibited by all three BCAAs, and AHAS-II (IIvGM), which is insensitive to feedback inhibition by BCAAs (168). The redundancy in AHAS isoenzymes presumably allows E. coli to synthesize Ile even in the presence of the other BCAAs. Lastly, α -Isopropylmalate synthetase, which catalyzes the first step in Leu synthesis is inhibited by Leu (169).

1.5.2 BCAA transport

Repression of BCAA biosynthesis when intracellular levels are sufficient to support growth allows bacteria to conserve carbon and nitrogen, and instead rely on acquisition of exogenous sources of BCAAs to support metabolism. Active transporters specific to BCAAs are common across bacteria and require either ATP or the proton motive force to import BCAAs. BCAA transporters in Gram-negatives (Table 1.2), first described in *E. coli*, include the high-affinity LIV-I system and the low-affinity LIV-II and LIV-III systems (Figure 1.9).



Figure 1.9 Mechanisms of BCAA transport in Gram-negative bacteria.

LIV-I is an ATP-Binding Cassette (ABC) transporter encoded by *livJKHMGF* (170). Two substrate binding proteins mediate BCAA transport through this system; LIV-B (*livJ*), which can bind all three BCAAs, and LS-B (*livK*), which is Leu specific (171, 172). LIV-II, also known as BrnQ, is a permease with 12 transmembrane helices and belongs to the Major Facilitator Superfamily (MFS). LIV-III is a permease homologous to LIV-II, with transport activity that is obviated only in a LIV-II deficient background in *Salmonella typhimurium* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (173, 174). LIV-II and LIV-III use energy from the proton motive force to couple BCAA transport with Na+ across an energy gradient (175). An additional MSF transporter specific to Ile transport and unique to *Francisella tulaneris* has 12 transmembrane helices and belongs to the phagosomal nutrient transport family of MSF transporters identified in *Legionella pneumophilia* (176, 177).

Organism	Transporter	Energy	Specificity	Reference
		Source		
Chlamydia trachomatis	LIV-II (brnQ)	PMF	ILV	(176)
Escherichia coli	LIV-I (livKHMGF)	ATP	Leu	(170–172,
	LIV-I (livJHMGF)	ATP	ILV	178)
	LIV-II (brnQ)	PMF	ILV	
Francisella tularensis	ileP	PMF	Ι	(179)
Pseudomonas aeruginosa	LIV-I	ATP	ILV	(180–184)
	LIV-II (braB)	PMF	ILV	
	LIV-III (braZ)	PMF	ILV	
Salmonella typhimurium	LIV-I	ATP	ILV	(173, 185–
	LIV-II (brnQ)	PMF	ILV	188)
	LIV-II	PMF	ILV	

Table 1.2 BCAA transporters in Gram-negative bacteria.

BrnQ also functions as a BCAA transporter in Gram-positive bacteria, along with a second nonhomologous permease, BcaP (Table 1.3). *L. lactis* acquires BCAAs via both BcaP and BrnQ, with BcaP playing a more predominant role (189, 190). Similarly, BcaP is the predominant transporter in *B. subtilis*, with two additional transporters, BrnQ and BraB (a BrnQ homolog) contributing to Ile and Val uptake, and an unidentified transporter contributing to Leu uptake (191). A LIV-I system with a substrate binding protein able to bind BCAAs has been described in *S. pneumoniae*, although no transport function has yet been ascribed to this system (192). BrnQ also directs BCAA transport in *Lactobacillus delbrücki* and *C. glutamicum* (193, 194). Although *brnQ* homologs exist in *S. aureus*, the transport functions of these gene products have not been formally tested.

Organism	Transporter	Energy Source	Specificity	Reference
Bacillus subtilis	bcaP	PMF	ILV	(191)
	braB	PMF	ILV	
	brnQ	PMF	ILV	
Corynebacterium	brnQ	PMF	ILV	(194)
glutamicum				
Lactobacillus delbrückii	brnQ	PMF	ILV	(193)
Lactococcus lactis	brnQ	PMF	ILV	(189, 190)
	bcaP	PMF	ILV	
Streptococcus pneumoniae	livAJHMGF	ATP	ILV	(192)

Table 1.3 BCAA transporters in Gram-positive bacteria.

1.6 Nutritional importance of BCAAs for pathogen growth in vivo

Both BCAA biosynthesis and transport have been linked to promoting the virulence of pathogens in host environments, most of which are likely limited for BCAAs. Metabolomics studies indicate that human nasal secretions contain Leu concentrations in the range of 130-287 μ M, Val in the range of 13-156 μ M, and undetected levels of Ile (195). Human serum contains Leu, Val and Ile at approximate concentrations of 98 μ M, 212 μ M, and 60 μ M, respectively (196). Indeed, pathogens exploit these sources, as large-scale mutant screens have identified BCAA transporters as important genes for the virulence of *Yersinia pestis*, *S. aureus*, and *S. pneumoniae* (192, 197–199). Given the redundancy in BCAA transporters in any given organism (Table 1.2, Table 1.3), single gene mutant screens are likely to underestimate the requirement of BCAA transport for virulence.

The intracellular environment is also presumably limited for BCAAs, as intracellular pathogens up-regulate BCAA biosynthetic genes within host cells (200). To sustain replication in this host niche, intracellular pathogens, including *Burkholderia pseudomallei*, *Mycobacterium bovis*, *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, and *Listeria monocytogenes* must synthesize BCAAs (201–205). Despite the limiting concentrations of BCAAs in the host cytosol, *F. tularensis* is able to exploit this source and requires the Ile transporter IleP for optimal intracellular replication and infection *in vivo* (176).

If deprived for BCAAs, pathogens not only face challenges in supporting protein synthesis, but also in maintaining the appropriate BCFA content to protect against host defenses that target the bacterial membrane. A role for BCFA synthesis in promoting resistance to host defenses is best highlighted in *L. monocytogenes*, where BCFAs comprise ~90% of the membrane (84, 87). BCFA deficient strains have increased susceptibility to antimicrobial peptide killing, lysozyme digestion, and decreased production of the virulence factor listeriolysin O (206), all of which likely contribute to the decreased intracellular growth and virulence of a strain deficient of BCFAs (206, 207). In *S. aureus*, BCFAs comprise ~65% of

the membrane and a BCFA deficient strain exhibits reduced adherence to host cells and is attenuated *in vivo* (208).

One challenge to understanding the importance of BCFA content to growth *in vivo* is the effect that the growth environment has on fatty acid content (209). For example, some pathogens, such as *S. aureus*, are able to incorporate exogenous host-derived short-chain unsaturated fatty acids (SCUFAs) into the membrane (210). When provided a source of host FAs (i.e. human serum), SCUFAs comprise 25-50% of the *S. aureus* membrane (209, 211), reducing the requirement for endogenously synthesized BCFAs (211). The extent to which exogenous host-derived FAs can replace endogenously synthesized FAs in other pathogens requires further investigation.

1.7 Regulatory importance of BCAAs for virulence gene expression *in vivo*

CodY is recognized as an important regulator of the intersection between metabolism and virulence in a number of Gram-positive pathogens, including *Bacillus anthracis* (212, 213), *Bacillus cereus* (115, 155, 214, 215), *Clostridium difficile* (112, 154, 216), *Clostridium perfringens* (113, 217), *L. monocytogenes* (109, 111, 153, 200), *S. aureus* (59–62, 64, 65), *S. pneumoniae* (102), and *Streptococcus pyogenes* (117, 218–220). CodY regulates between 50-300 genes in these pathogens, and although traditionally considered a transcriptional repressor, an unexpected role for CodY in virulence gene activation has emerged (Table 1.4).

Since GTP and BCAA availability determines the extent of CodY activity, their intracellular and extracellular levels represent an important signal for the adaptation of pathogens to host niches. These levels presumably fluctuate considerably as a consequence of nutritional demand of the pathogen and environmental availability, both of which are difficult to discern in the various host niches that pathogens infect. One approach to resolve this is to mutate the mechanisms for acquiring or synthesizing GTP and BCAAs. This approach has proved insightful to understanding the role of GTP concentrations in regulating virulence gene expression (63, 153, 221). Modulation of intracellular BCAA concentrations, however, is challenging given the redundancy in acquisition pathways. Rather, studies using CodY protein variants that mimic graded BCAA nutrient deprivation or involving limitation of

exogenous sources of BCAAs have generated important insight into the coordination of target gene regulation in response to decreasing BCAA concentrations (60, 111, 200).

Organism	Phenotype of <i>codY</i> mutant <i>in vivo</i>	Notable virulence gene	Reference
Staphylococcus aureus	Hypervirulent in skin abscess and pneumonia. No effect on systemic infection.	ID repression of delta- toxin/RNAIII via repression of <i>agr</i> activator, D repression of biofilm synthesis (<i>icaADBC</i>), α - toxin (<i>hla</i>), hyaluronidase (<i>hysA</i>), Panton-Valentine leukocidin (<i>lukSF-PV</i>)	(59, 62, 221, 222)
Streptococcus pneumoniae	Reduced colonization. No effect on systemic infection.	D activation of adhesion protein choline-binding protein (<i>pcpA</i>)	(102)
Bacillus anthracis	Attenuated virulence	ID activation of anthrax toxin components (<i>cya</i> , <i>lef</i> , <i>pagA</i>); ID/D activation of iron scavenging systems	(212, 213)
Clostridium perfringens	ND	D&ID activation of epsilon toxin (ETX); Repression of	(113, 217)
(Type D) (Type A)		sporulation D/ID activation of sporulation and enterotoxin (CPE)	(223)
Bacillus cereus (F4810/72)	Attenuated virulence	ID activation of cytotoxin (<i>cytK</i>), enterotoxin (<i>nhe</i>), and hemolysin (<i>hbl</i>) via D activation of regulator <i>plcR</i> ; D repression of cereulide (<i>cesPTABCD</i>) and inhibitor metalloprotease 1 (<i>inhA1</i>)	(215)
Clostridium difficile	ND	ID repression of toxin A (<i>tcdA</i>) and B (<i>tcdB</i>) via D repression of <i>tcdR</i>	(216)
Listeria monocytogenes	Attenuated virulence	ID activation of listeriolysin O (<i>hyl</i>) via D activation of regulator <i>prfA</i> ; D activation of flagellar biosynthesis and ActA	(111, 200)
Streptococcus pyogenes	ND	ID activation of surface proteins via ID/D activation of regulator mga; ID/D activation of regulators fasX and pel/sagA	(218, 219)

 Table 1.4 CodY regulation of virulence in Gram-positive pathogens

ND = Not determined; ID = indirect regulation; D = direct regulation; ID/D = unknown

1.7.1 Implications of GTP depletion on CodY regulation

Bacteria obtain GTP through biosynthesis or transport, and further regulate intracellular pools by conversion of GTP to (p)ppGpp in response to amino acid starvation (i.e. the stringent response) (92). Two classes of enzymes are involved in the stringent response; monofunctional synthases that synthesize (p)ppGpp from GTP, and bifunctional enzymes that can synthesize (p)ppGpp as well as hydrolyze the molecule back to GDP or GTP (224). In addition to consuming GTP for its synthesis, (p)ppGpp depletes GTP levels by inhibiting an enzyme required for GTP synthesis (225). Of these mechanisms, the synthesis of (p)ppGpp from GTP represents an important link between GTP levels and CodY virulence in Gram-positive pathogens (63, 221).

Mutation of the synthase function of the bifunctional enzyme in *S. aureus* (RSH) and *L. monocytogenes* (RelA) has two consequences on the cell; i. the inability to accumulate (p)ppGpp leads to loss of stringent response gene induction, and ii. the high level of GTP leads to continued repression of CodY target genes (63, 153, 221, 226). Without derepression of CodY target genes, the synthase mutants of both pathogens are attenuated *in vivo*, a phenotype that is reversed upon subsequent mutation of *codY* in this background (153, 221). Although CodY-regulated products in *S. aureus* include virulence factors, such as capsule genes and the *agr* locus, amino acid starvation does not induce these targets (63). These data suggest that the importance of amino acid starvation for promoting virulence is related to CodY-dependent metabolic reprogramming, and not virulence factor production. They further reveal that depletion of just one CodY effector is not sufficient to completely relieve repression of all CodY target genes.

1.7.2 Implications of BCAA depletion on CodY regulation

Emerging evidence indicates that the consequence of BCAA depletion on virulence varies by pathogen. In the more traditional case, CodY acts as a negative regulator of virulence genes in *S. aureus*. CodY regulates approximately 5% of the *S. aureus* genome, with the majority of its targets (85%) subject to repression by CodY (59, 61). These targets include virulence genes, such as the capsule genes, α -hemolysin and adhesion proteins, as well as regulators of virulence gene expression, including the *agr* locus and *saeRS* two-component system (65). Most of the virulence genes are directly repressed by CodY, whereas others, including the

capsule genes and hemolysins, are indirectly activated by agr (59, 61). The genes activated by CodY, which fall into the categories of nucleotide transport/metabolism and adhesion proteins, do not have a CodY binding sequence, suggesting an indirect mechanism of regulation (59). The coordination of virulence gene expression with the environment is crucial for S. aureus to limit unwanted host-damage as exemplified by the hypervirulence of a *codY* mutant in a skin abscess and pneumonia model of infection (62). To ensure the appropriate expression of virulence genes, the CodY regulon is expressed as a hierarchy that depends on the extent of CodY activation, and therefore nutrient availability (60). This hierarchy was determined by analyzing the transcriptome of S. aureus strains expressing mutated CodY proteins that mimic various levels of Ile deprivation (60). This approach revealed that the graded response prioritizes amino acid and peptide transport over synthesis upon modest nutrient limitation, and reserves hydrolytic enzyme and toxins production for more severe nutrient limitation (Figure 1.10) (60). Also within this spectrum are other virulence gene regulators, including the *agr* and *sae* locus, that together form a regulatory cascade that integrates several environmental cues, such as growth phase and host defenses (60, 227). Together, the graded response and regulatory cascade allow S. aureus to maximize nutrient acquisition while limiting host toxicity (60).



Figure 1.10 CodY regulation of virulence genes in *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Listeria monocytogenes*.

CodY target genes are either activated or repressed by CodY depending on BCAA availability. Black lines indicate genes that are repressed by CodY. Red lines indicate genes that are activated by CodY. The thickness of the line corresponds to the relative proportion of genes in that category.

Limitation of BCAAs in L. monocytogenes produces a much more complex response. CodY directly or indirectly regulates approximately 14% of genes in L. monocytogenes, with a much greater proportion of genes requiring CodY for activation (111). In nutrient-rich growth medium, approximately 66% of target genes are up-regulated in a *codY* mutant, and in BCAA-limited growth medium approximately 70% of target genes are up-regulated (111). When BCAAs are present in excess, genes primarily involved in nutrient metabolism and transport, stress responses, and some virulence factors are repressed. Under these same conditions, other metabolic genes, including arginine biosynthesis, are activated by CodY. When BCAAs are limited, amino acid and iron transport genes are repressed, whereas prfA, the global virulence gene regulator in L. monocytogenes, as well as its downstream genes, are activated by CodY (Figure 1.10) (109, 111). Notably, CodY is a direct activator of *prfA* and binds within its coding region specifically under BCAA limiting conditions (109). This results in activation of PrfA-regulated virulence factors, including listeriolysin O and the surface protein ActA, which are important for intracellular replication and cell to cell spread, respectively (200, 228, 229). CodY also directly activates flagellar biosynthesis genes. Consequently, a codY mutant is impaired in motility, intracellular replication, and survival in vivo (109, 111). The mechanism of *prfA* activation remains uncertain, as it does not appear to involve BCAA-binding and it is unclear how binding of CodY within a coding region would activate transcription (109). These data reveal how the CodY regulatory activity in response to BCAA depletion in L. monocytogenes contrasts the predominant negative regulatory activity observed in other organisms.

1.8 Rationale and Hypothesis

S. aureus is a significant human pathogen that exhibits extraordinary replicative capacity in diverse host niches by withstanding changes in host defenses, temperature, pH, oxidative stress, osmotic stress and nutrient availability. How it obtains the nutrients it requires for growth in such hostile environments and what environmental cues it responds to, to regulate its adaptation to these environments are not fully understood. The BCAAs are of interest to study, as they provide the opportunity to investigate both of these aspects of *S. aureus* virulence due to their physiological role (i.e. protein synthesis and FA synthesis) and their regulatory role (i.e. via CodY). Yet, there are no detailed descriptions of the mechanisms *S. aureus* uses to obtain BCAAs to support these functions. Therefore, the objective of this thesis was to characterize how *S. aureus* obtains BCAAs and to investigate the consequences of modulating intracellular BCAAs on *S. aureus* physiology and virulence.

S. aureus encodes an intact BCAA biosynthetic operon, however, it has been reported as auxotrophic for Leu and Val (230, 231). Therefore, in Chapters 2 and 3, I, along with my colleagues, investigate the hypothesis that **BCAA acquisition via specialized transporters** is required for S. aureus physiology and virulence. In Chapter 4, my colleagues and I sought to resolve the conundrum of why the intact BCAA biosynthetic operon does not support *de novo* BCAA biosynthesis in the absence of an exogenous source. We hypothesized that selection for S. aureus mutants able to grow in the absence of exogenous BCAAs would enable identification of novel regulators of the biosynthetic operon in S. aureus.

An improved understanding of the metabolic requirements of *S. aureus* infection and the role that metabolic cues play in regulating virulence could reveal pathways to target with therapeutics to help reduce the infectious burden of this pathogen.

1.9 References

- 1. Chambers HF, Deleo FR. 2009. Waves of resistance: *Staphylococcus aureus* in the antibiotic era. Nat Rev Microbiol 7:629–41.
- 2. Wertheim HFL, Melles DC, Vos MC, Leeuwen W Van, Belkum A Van, Verbrugh HA, Nouwen JL. 2005. The role of nasal carriage in *Staphylococcus aureus* infections. Lancet Infect Dis 5:751–762.
- 3. Tong SYC, Davis JS, Eichenberger E, Holland TL, Fowler VG. 2015. *Staphylococcus aureus* infections: Epidemiology, pathophysiology, clinical manifestations, and management. Clin Microbiol Rev 28:603–661.
- 4. Otto M. 2010. Basis of virulence in community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Annu Rev Microbiol 64:143–62.
- 5. Gordon RJ, Lowy FD. 2008. Pathogenesis of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* infection. Clin Infect Dis 46:S350–S359.
- 6. Becker K, Heilmann C, Peters G. 2014. Coagulase-negative staphylococci. Clin Microbiol Rev 27:870–926.
- 7. Pfaller M, Jones R, Doern G, Sader H, Kugler K, Beach M. 1999. Survey of blood stream infections attributable to Gram-positive cocci: Frequency of occurrence and antimicrobial susceptibility of isolates collected in 1997 in the United States, Canada, and Latin America from the SENTRY antimicrobial surveillance progra. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 33:283–297.
- 8. Piette A, Verschraegen G. 2009. Role of coagulase-negative staphylococci in human disease. Vet Microbiol 134:45–54.
- 9. Petti CA, Simmon KE, Miro JM, Hoen B, Marco F, Chu VH, Athan E, Bukovski S, Bouza E, Bradley S, Fowler VG, Giannitsioti E, Gordon D, Reinbott P, Korman T, Lang S, Garcia-de-la-Maria C, Raglio A, Morris AJ, Plesiat P, Ryan S, Doco-Lecompte T, Tripodi F, Utili R, Wray D, Federspiel JJ, Boisson K, Reller LB, Murdoch DR, Woods CW. 2008. Genotypic diversity of coagulase-negative staphylococci causing endocarditis: A global perspective. J Clin Microbiol 46:1780–4.
- Anguera I, Del RIo A, Miro J, Matinez-Lacasa X, Marco F, Guma J, Guaglio G, Claramonte X, MOren A, Mestres C, Mauri E, Azqueta M, Benito N, Garcia-de la Maria C, Almela M, Jiménez-Exposito M, Sued O, De Lazzari E, Gatell J. 2005. *Staphylococcus lugdunensis* infective endocarditis: Description of 10 cases and analysis of native valve, prosthetic valve, and pacemaker lead endocarditis clinical profiles. Heart 91:e10.
- Kuehnert MJ, Kruszon-Moran D, Hill HA, McQuillan G, McAllister SK, Fosheim G, McDougal LK, Chaitram J, Jensen B, Fridkin SK, Killgore G, Tenover FC. 2006. Prevalence of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal colonization in the United States, 2001– 2002. J Infect Dis 193:172–179.

- 12. von Eiff C, Becker K, Machka K, Stammer H, Peters G. 2001. Nasal carriage as a source of *Staphylococcus aureus* bacteremia. N Engl J Med 344:11–16.
- Kazakova SV., Hageman JC, Matava M, Srinivasan A, Phelan L, Garfinkel B, Boo T, McAllister S, Anderson J, Jensen B, Dodson D, Lonsway D, McDougal LK, Arduino M, Fraser VJ, Killgore G, Tenover FC, Cody S, Jernigan DB. 2005. A clone of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among professional football players. N Engl J Med 352:468–475.
- Begier EM, Frenette K, Barrett NL, Mshar P, Petit S, Boxrud DJ, Watkins-Colwell K, Wheeler S, Cebelinski EA, Glennen A, Nguyen D, Hadler JL. 2004. A high-morbidity outbreak of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among players on a college football team, facilitated by cosmetic body shaving and turf burns. Clin Infect Dis 39:1446–1453.
- 15. Lindenmayer JM, Schoenfeld S, O'Grady R, Carney JK. 1998. Methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in a high school wrestling team and the surrounding community. Arch Intern Med 158:895.
- Zinderman CE, Conner B, Malakooti MA, LaMar JE, Armstrong A, Bohnker BK. 2004. Community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* among military recruits. Emerg Infect Dis 10:941–4.
- 17. Safdar N, Bradley EA. 2008. The risk of infection after nasal colonization with *Staphylococcus aureus*. Am J Med 121:310–315.
- Diekema DJ, Pfaller MA, Schmitz FJ, Smayevsky J, Bell J, Jones RN, Beach M. 2001. Survey of infections due to *Staphylococcus* species: Frequency of occurrence and antimicrobial susceptibility of isolates collected in the United States, Canada, Latin America, Europe, and the Western Pacific Region for the SENTRY Antimicrobial Surv. Clin Infect Dis 32:S114–S132.
- Laupland K, Ross T, Gregson D. 2008. *Staphylococcus aureus* bloodstream infections: Risk factors, outcomes, and the influence of methicillin resistance in Calgary, Canada, 2000-2006. J Infect Dis 198:336–343.
- 20. Jevons MP. 1961. Celbenin-resistant staphylococci. Br Med J 1:124–125.
- 21. David MZ, Daum RS. 2010. Community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*: Epidemiology and clinical consequences of an emerging epidemic. Clin Microbiol Rev 23:616–687.
- 22. Hersh AL, Chambers HF, Maselli JH, Gonzales R. 2008. National trends in ambulatory visits and antibiotic prescribing for skin and soft-tissue infections. Arch Intern Med 168:1585–1591.
- 23. Ma XX, Ito T, Tiensasitorn C, Jamklang M, Chongtrakool P, Boyle-Vavra S, Daum RS, Hiramatsu K. 2002. Novel type of staphylococcal cassette chromosome *mec* identified in community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* strains.

Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46:1147–52.

- 24. Daum RS, Ito T, Hiramatsu K, Hussain F, Mongkolrattanothai K, Jamklang M, Boyle-Vavra S. 2002. A novel methicillin-resistance cassette in community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates of diverse genetic backgrounds. J Infect Dis 186:1344–1347.
- Dufour P, Gillet Y, Bes M, Lina G, Vandenesch F, Floret D, Etienne J, Richet H. 2002. Community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* infections in France: Emergence of a single clone that produces Panton-Valentine leukocidin. Clin Infect Dis 35:819–824.
- 26. Gillet Y, Issartel B, Vanhems P, Fournet J-CC, Lina G, Bes M, Vandenesch F, Piémont Y, Brousse N, Floret D, Etienne J. 2002. Association between *Staphylococcus aureus* strains carrying gene for Panton-Valentine leukocidin and highly lethal necrotising pneumonia in young immunocompetent patients. Lancet 359:753–759.
- Vandenesch F, Naimi T, Enright MC, Lina G, Nimmo GR, Heffernan H, Liassine N, Bes M, Greenland T, Reverdy ME, Etienne J. 2003. Community-acquired methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* carrying Panton-Valentine leukocidin genes: Worldwide emergence. Emerg Infect Dis 9:978–984.
- 28. Baba T, Bae T, Schneewind O, Takeuchi F, Hiramatsu K. 2008. Genome sequence of *Staphylococcus aureus* strain Newman and comparative analysis of staphylococcal genomes: Polymorphism and evolution of two major pathogenicity islands. J Bacteriol 190:300–310.
- Montgomery CP, Boyle-Vavra S, Adem P V, Lee JC, Husain AN, Clasen J, Daum RS. 2008. Comparison of virulence in community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* pulsotypes USA300 and USA400 in a rat model of pneumonia. J Infect Dis 198:561–70.
- 30. Li M, Diep BA, Villaruz AE, Braughton KR, Jiang X, DeLeo FR, Chambers HF, Lu Y, Otto M. 2009. Evolution of virulence in epidemic community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Proc Natl Acad Sci 106:5883–8.
- Thurlow LR, Joshi GS, Clark JR, Spontak JS, Neely CJ, Maile R, Richardson AR. 2013. Functional modularity of the arginine catabolic mobile element contributes to the success of USA300 methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Cell Host Microbe 13:100–107.
- 32. Planet PJ, Larussa SJ, Dana A, Smith H, Xu A, Ryan C, Uhlemann AC, Boundy S, Goldberg J, Narechania A, Kulkarni R, Ratner AJ, Geoghegan JA, Kolokotronis SO, Prince A. 2013. Emergence of the epidemic methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* strain USA300 coincides with horizontal transfer of the arginine catabolic mobile element and speG-mediated adaptations for survival on skin. MBio 4:e00889-13.
- 33. Joshi GS, Spontak JS, Klapper DG, Richardson AR. 2011. Arginine catabolic mobile

element encoded *speG* abrogates the unique hypersensitivity of *Staphylococcus aureus* to exogenous polyamines. Mol Microbiol 82:9–20.

- 34. Montgomery CP, Boyle-Vavra S, Daum RS. 2009. The arginine catabolic mobile element is not associated with enhanced virulence in experimental invasive disease caused by the community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* USA300 genetic background. Infect Immun 77:2650–6.
- 35. Diep BA, Stone GG, Basuino L, Graber CJ, Miller A, des Etages SA, Jones A, Palazzolo-Ballance AM, Perdreau-Remington F, Sensabaugh GF, DeLeo FR, Chambers HF. 2008. The arginine catabolic mobile element and staphylococcal chromosomal cassette *mec* linkage: Convergence of virulence and resistance in the USA300 clone of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Infect Dis 197:1523– 1530.
- 36. Voyich JM, Otto M, Mathema B, Braughton KR, Whitney AR, Welty D, Long RD, Dorward DW, Gardner DJ, Lina G, Kreiswirth BN, DeLeo FR. 2006. Is Panton-Valentine leukocidin the major virulence determinant in community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* disease? J Infect Dis 194:1761–1770.
- Foster TJ, Geoghegan JA, Ganesh VK, Hook M. 2013. Adhesion, invasion and evasion: the many functions of the surface proteins of *Staphylococcus aureus*. Nat Rev Microbiol 12:49–62.
- Coulter SN, Schwan WR, Ng EY, Langhorne MH, Ritchie HD, Westbrock-Wadman S, Hufnagle WO, Folger KR, Bayer AS, Stover CK. 1998. *Staphylococcus aureus* genetic loci impacting growth and survival in multiple infection environments. Mol Microbiol 30:393–404.
- 39. Mei JM, Nourbakhsh F, Ford CW, Holden DW. 1997. Identification of *Staphylococcus aureus* virulence genes in a murine model of bacteraemia using signature-tagged mutagenesis. Mol Microbiol 26:399–407.
- 40. Sheldon JR, Heinrichs DE. 2015. Recent developments in understanding the iron acquisition strategies of Gram-positive pathogens. FEMS Microbiol Rev.
- 41. Cassat JE, Skaar EP. 2012. Metal ion acquisition in *Staphylococcus aureus*: Overcoming nutritional immunity. Semin Immunopathol 34:215–235.
- 42. Somerville GA, Proctor RA. 2009. At the crossroads of bacterial metabolism and virulence factor synthesis in staphylococci. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 73:233–48.
- 43. Recsei P, Kreiswirth B, O'Reilly M, Schlievert P, Gruss A, Novick RP. 1986. Regulation of exoprotein gene expression in *Staphylococcus aureus* by *agr*. Mol Gen Genet 202:58–61.
- 44. Cheung AL, Koomey JM, Butler CA, Projan SJ, Fischetti VA. 1992. Regulation of exoprotein expression in *Staphylococcus aureus* by a locus (*sar*) distinct from *agr*. Proc Natl Acad Sci 89:6462–6466.

- 45. Novick RP. 2003. Autoinduction and signal transduction in the regulation of staphylococcal virulence. Mol Microbiol 48:1429–1449.
- 46. Novick RP, Ross HF, Projan SJ, Kornblum J, Kreiswirth B, Moghazeh S. 1993. Synthesis of staphylococcal virulence factors is controlled by a regulatory RNA molecule. EMBO J 12:3967–75.
- 47. Coleman J. 1983. The effect of glucose on the differential rates of extracellular protein and alpha-toxin formation by *Staphylococcus aureus*. Arch Microbiol 134:208–211.
- 48. Morrison JM, Anderson KL, Beenken KE, Smeltzer MS, Dunman PM. 2012. The staphylococcal accessory regulator, SarA, is an RNA-binding protein that modulates the mRNA turnover properties of late-exponential and stationary phase *Staphylococcus aureus* cells. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 2:26.
- Roberts C, Anderson KL, Murphy E, Projan SJ, Mounts W, Hurlburt B, Smeltzer M, Overbeek R, Disz T, Dunman PM. 2006. Characterizing the effect of the *Staphylococcus aureus* virulence factor regulator, SarA, on log-phase mRNA halflives. J Bacteriol 188:2593–603.
- 50. Chien YT, Manna AC, Projan SJ, Cheung AL. 1999. SarA, a global regulator of virulence determinants in *Staphylococcus aureus*, binds to a conserved motif essential for *sar*-dependent gene regulation. J Biol Chem 274:37169–37176.
- 51. Chien Y, Cheung AL. 1998. Molecular interactions between two global regulators, *sar* and *agr*, in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Biol 273:2645–2652.
- 52. Giraudo AT, Cheung AL, Nagel R. 1997. The *sae* locus of *Staphylococcus aureus* controls exoprotein synthesis at the transcriptional level. Arch Microbiol 168:53–58.
- 53. McNamara PJ, Milligan-Monroe KC, Khalili S, Proctor RA. 2000. Identification, cloning, and initial characterization of *rot*, a locus encoding a regulator of virulence factor expression in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 182:3197–203.
- 54. Pagels M, Fuchs S, Pané-Farré J, Kohler C, Menschner L, Hecker M, McNamarra PJ, Bauer MC, Von Wachenfeldt C, Liebeke M, Lalk M, Sander G, Von Eiff C, Proctor RA, Engelmann S. 2010. Redox sensing by a Rex-family repressor is involved in the regulation of anaerobic gene expression in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Microbiol 76:1142–1161.
- 55. Horsburgh MJ, Clements MO, Crossley H, Ingham E, Foster SJ. 2001. PerR controls oxidative stress resistance and iron storage proteins and is required for virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 69:3744–54.
- 56. Singh VK, Cabrera G, Xiong A, Jayaswal RK. 2000. Molecular characterization of the ferric-uptake regulator, Fur, from *Staphylococcus aureus*. Microbiology 146:659–668.
- 57. Torres VJ, Attia AS, Mason WJ, Hood MI, Corbin BD, Beasley FC, Anderson KL, Stauff DL, McDonald WH, Zimmerman LJ, Friedman DB, Heinrichs DE, Dunman

PM, Skaar EP. 2010. *Staphylococcus aureus fur* regulates the expression of virulence factors that contribute to the pathogenesis of pneumonia. Infect Immun 78:1618–28.

- Seidl K, Müller S, François P, Kriebitzsch C, Schrenzel J, Engelmann S, Bischoff M, Berger-Bächi B. 2009. Effect of a glucose impulse on the CcpA regulon in *Staphylococcus aureus*. BMC Microbiol 9:95.
- Majerczyk CD, Dunman PM, Luong TT, Lee CY, Sadykov MR, Somerville GA, Bodi K, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Direct targets of CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 192:2861–2877.
- Waters NR, Samuels DJ, Behera RK, Livny J, Rhee KY, Sadykov MR, Brinsmade SR. 2016. A spectrum of CodY activities drives metabolic reorganization and virulence gene expression in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Microbiol 101:495–514.
- 61. Pohl K, Francois P, Stenz L, Schlink F, Geiger T, Herbert S, Goerke C, Schrenzel J, Wolz C. 2009. CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*: a regulatory link between metabolism and virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 191:2953–2963.
- 62. Montgomery CP, Boyle-Vavra S, Roux A, Ebine K, Sonenshein AL, Daum RS. 2012. CodY deletion enhances in vivo virulence of community-associated methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clone USA300. Infect Immun 80:2382–9.
- 63. Geiger T, Francois P, Liebeke M, Fraunholz M, Goerke C, Krismer B, Schrenzel J, Lalk M, Wolz C. 2012. The stringent response of *Staphylococcus aureus* and its impact on survival after phagocytosis through the induction of intracellular PSMs expression. PLoS Pathog 8:e1003016.
- 64. Rivera FE, Miller HK, Kolar SL, Stevens SM. J, Shaw LN. 2012. The impact of CodY on virulence determinant production in community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Proteomics 12:263–8.
- Majerczyk CD, Sadykov MR, Luong TT, Lee C, Somerville GA, Sonenshein AL. 2008. *Staphylococcus aureus* CodY negatively regulates virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 190:2257–2265.
- 66. Seidl K, Bischoff M, Berger-Bächi B. 2008. CcpA mediates the catabolite repression of *tst* in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 76:5093–9.
- 67. Hartmann T, Baronian G, Nippe N, Voss M, Schulthess B, Wolz C, Eisenbeis J, Schmidt-Hohagen K, Gaupp R, Sunderkötter C, Beisswenger C, Bals R, Somerville G, Herrmann M, Molle V, Bischoff M. 2014. The catabolite control protein E (CcpE) affects virulence determinant production and pathogenesis of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Biol Chem 289:29701–11.
- Ding Y, Liu X, Chen F, Di H, Xu B, Zhou L, Deng X, Wu M, Yang C-G, Lan L.
 2014. Metabolic sensor governing bacterial virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111:E4981-4990.

- 69. Balasubramanian D, Ohneck EA, Chapman J, Weiss A, Kim K, Reyes-Robles T, Zhong J, Shaw LN, Lun DS, Ueberheide B, Shopsin B, Torres J. 2016. *Staphylococcus aureus* coordinates leukocidin expression and pathogenesis by sensing metabolic fluxes via RpiRc. MBio 7:1–13.
- 70. Gaupp R, Wirf J, Wonnenberg B, Biegel T, Eisenbeis J, Graham J, Herrmann M, Lee CY, Beisswenger C, Wolz C, Tschernig T, Bischoff M, Somerville GA. 2016. RpiRc is a pleiotropic effector of virulence determinant synthesis and attenuates pathogenicity in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 84:2031–2041.
- 71. Chou PY, Fasman GD. 1973. Structural and functional role of leucine residues in proteins. J Mol Biol 74:263–81.
- Lyu PC, Sherman JC, Chen A, Kallenbach NR. 1991. Alpha-helix stabilization by natural and unnatural amino acids with alkyl side chains. Proc Natl Acad Sci 88:5317– 5320.
- 73. Barnes M, Gray I, Betts M, Russell R. 2003. Amino acid properties and consequences of subsitutions. Bioinformatics for Geneticists. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.
- 74. Webb ME, Smith AG, Abell C. 2004. Biosynthesis of pantothenate. Nat Prod Rep 21:695–721.
- 75. Kaneda T. 1991. Iso-and anteiso-fatty acids in Bacteria: Biosynthesis, function, and taxonomic significance. Microbiol Rev 55:288–302.
- Zhang Y-M, Rock CO. 2008. Membrane lipid homeostasis in bacteria. Nat Rev Microbiol 6:222–233.
- 77. Oku H, Kaneda T. 1988. Biosynthesis of branched-chain fatty acids in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Biol Chem 263:18386–96.
- Tsay J, Oh W, Larson T, Jackowski S, Rock C. 1992. Isolation and characterization of the beta-ketoacyl-acyl carrier protein synthase III gene (*fabH*) from *Escherichia coli* K-12. J Biol Chem 267:6807–6814.
- 79. Choi KH, Heath RJ, Rock CO. 2000. Beta-ketoacyl-acyl carrier protein synthase III (FabH) is a determining factor in branched-chain fatty acid biosynthesis. J Bacteriol 182:365–70.
- Heath RJ, Rock CO. 1996. Roles of the FabA and FabZ beta-hydroxyacyl-acyl carrier protein dehydratases in *Escherichia coli* fatty acid biosynthesis. J Biol Chem 271:27795–801.
- 81. Marrakchi H, Choi K-H, Rock CO. 2002. A new mechanism for anaerobic unsaturated fatty acid formation in *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. J Biol Chem 277:44809–16.
- 82. Wang H, Cronan JE. 2004. Functional replacement of the FabA and FabB proteins of *Escherichia coli* fatty acid synthesis by *Enterococcus faecalis* FabZ and FabF

homologues. J Biol Chem 279:34489-95.

- 83. Aguilar PS, Hernandex-Arriaga AM, Cybulski LE, Erazo AC, de Mendoza D. 2001. Molecular basis of thermosensing: a two-component signal trasduction thermometer in *Bacillus subtilis*. EMBO J 20:1681–1691.
- Annous B, Becker L, Bayles D, Labeda D, Wilkinson B. 1997. Critical role of anteiso-C15:0 fatty acid in the growth of *Listeria monocytogenes* at low temperatures. Appl Envir Microbiol 63:3887–3894.
- 85. Chihib N-E, Ribeiro da Silva M, Delattre G, Laroche M, Federighi M. 2003. Different cellular fatty acid pattern behaviours of two strains of *Listeria monocytogenes* Scott A and CNL 895807 under different temperature and salinity conditions. FEMS Microbiol Lett 218:155–160.
- 86. Giotis ES, McDowell DA, Blair IS, Wilkinson BJ. 2007. Role of branched-chain fatty acids in pH stress tolerance in *Listeria monocytogenes*. Appl Environ Microbiol 73:997–1001.
- 87. Zhu K, Bayles DO, Xiong A, Jayaswal RK, Wilkinson BJ. 2005. Precursor and temperature modulation of fatty acid composition and growth of *Listeria monocytogenes* cold-sensitive mutants with transposon-interrupted branched-chain alpha-keto acid dehydrogenase. Microbiology 151:615–623.
- Zhu K, Ding X, Julotok M, Wilkinson BJ. 2005. Exogenous isoleucine and fatty acid shortening ensure the high content of anteiso-C15:0 fatty acid required for lowtemperature growth of *Listeria monocytogenes*. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:8002– 8007.
- 89. Klein W, Weber MHW, Mohamed A. 1999. Cold shock response of *Bacillus subtilis*: Isoleucine-dependent switch in the fatty acid branching pattern for membrane adaptation to low temperatures. J Bacteriol 181:5341–5349.
- Singh AK, Zhang Y-M, Zhu K, Subramanian C, Li Z, Jayaswal RK, Gatto C, Rock CO, Wilkinson BJ. 2009. FabH selectivity for anteiso-branched-chain fatty acid precursors in low-temperature adaptation in *Listeria monocytogenes*. FEMS Microbiol Lett 301:188–192.
- Qiu X, Choudhry AE, Janson CA, Grooms M, Daines RA, Lonsdale JT, Khandekar SS. 2005. Crystal structure and substrate specificity of the β-ketoacyl-acyl carrier protein synthase III (FabH) from *Staphylococcus aureus*. Protein Sci 14:2087–2094.
- 92. Gallant; J, Joseph I, Cashel M. 1971. The mechanism of amino acid control of guanylate and adenylate biosynthesis. J Biochem 246:5812–5816.
- Tani TH, Khodursky A, Blumenthal RM, Brown PO, Matthews RG. 2002. Adaptation to famine: a family of stationary-phase genes revealed by microarray analysis. Proc Natl Acad Sci 99:13471–6.

- 94. Sonenshein AL. 2005. CodY, a global regulator of stationary phase and virulence in Gram-positive bacteria. Curr Opin Microbiol 8:203–7.
- 95. Calvo JM, Matthews RG. 1994. The leucine-responsive regulatory protein, a global regulator of metabolism in *Escherichia coli*. Microbiol Rev 58:466–490.
- 96. Landgraf JR, Wu J, Calvo JM. 1996. Effects of nutrition and growth rate on Lrp levels in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 178:6930–6.
- 97. Ratnayake-Lecamwasam M, Serror P, Wong KW, Sonenshein AL. 2001. *Bacillus subtilis* CodY represses early-stationary-phase genes by sensing GTP levels. Genes Dev 15:1093–1103.
- Guédon E, Serror P, Ehrlich SD, Renault P, Delorme C. 2001. Pleiotropic transcriptional repressor CodY senses the intracellular pool of branched-chain amino acids in *Lactococcus lactis*. Mol Microbiol 40:1227–1239.
- Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2004. Activation of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY by direct interaction with branched-chain amino acids. Mol Microbiol 53:599– 611.
- 100. Handke LD, Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2008. Interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with GTP. J Bacteriol 190:798–806.
- 101. den Hengst CD, Curley P, Larsen R, Nauta A, Sinderen D Van, Kuipers OP, Kok J, Buist G. 2005. Probing direct interactions between CodY and the *oppD* promoter of *Lactococcus lactis*. J Bacteriol 187:512–521.
- 102. Hendriksen WT, Bootsma HJ, Estevão S, Hoogenboezem T, De Jong A, De Groot R, Kuipers OP, Hermans PWM. 2008. CodY of *Streptococcus pneumoniae*: Link between nutritional gene regulation and colonization. J Bacteriol 190:590–601.
- 103. Petranovic D, Guédon E, Sperandio B, Delorme C, Ehrlich D, Renault P. 2004. Intracellular effectors regulating the activity of the *Lactococcus lactis* CodY pleiotropic transcription regulator. Mol Microbiol 53:613–21.
- 104. Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2011. Roadblock repression of transcription by *Bacillus subtilis* CodY. J Mol Biol 411:729–743.
- 105. Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2008. Genetic and biochemical analysis of CodYbinding sites in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 190:1224–1236.
- 106. Belitsky BR. 2011. Indirect repression by *Bacillus subtilis* CodY via displacement of the activator of the proline utilization operon. J Mol Biol 413:321–336.
- Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2013. Genome-wide identification of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY-binding sites at single-nucleotide resolution. Proc Natl Acad Sci 110:7026– 7031.
- 108. Shivers RP, Dineen SS, Sonenshein AL. 2006. Positive regulation of Bacillus subtilis

ackA by CodY and CcpA: Establishing a potential hierarchy in carbon flow. Mol Microbiol 62:811–22.

- 109. Lobel L, Sigal N, Borovok I, Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL, Herskovits AA. 2015. The metabolic regulator CodY links *Listeria monocytogenes* metabolism to virulence by directly activating the virulence regulatory gene *prfA*. Mol Microbiol 95:624–644.
- Molle V, Nakaura Y, Shivers RP, Yamaguchi H, Losick R, Fujita Y, Sonenshein AL. 2003. Additional targets of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY identified by chromatin immunoprecipitation and genome-wide transcript analysis. J Bacteriol 185:1911–22.
- 111. Lobel L, Herskovits AA, Eliceiri K, Albermann K, Hani J, Mokrejs M. 2016. Systems level analyses reveal multiple regulatory activities of CodY controlling metabolism, motility and virulence in *Listeria monocytogenes*. PLOS Genet 12:e1005870.
- 112. Nawrocki KL, Edwards AN, Daou N, Bouillaut L, McBride SM. 2016. CodYdependent regulation of sporulation in *Clostridium difficile*. J Bacteriol 198:2113–30.
- Li J, Ma M, Sarker MR, McClane BA. 2013. CodY is a global regulator of virulenceassociated properties for *Clostridium perfringens* type D strain CN3718. MBio 4:e00770-13.
- 114. Qi M, Mei F, Wang H, Sun M, Wang G, Yu Z, Je Y, Li M. 2015. Function of global regulator CodY in *Bacillus thuringiensis* BMB171 by comparative proteomic analysis. J Microbiol Biotechnol 25:152–161.
- 115. Hsueh Y-H, Somers EB, Wong ACL. 2008. Characterization of the *codY* gene and its influence on biofilm formation in *Bacillus cereus*. Arch Microbiol 189:557–568.
- 116. Lemos JA, Nascimento MM, Lin VK, Abranches J, Burne RA. 2008. Global regulation by (p)ppGpp and CodY in *Streptococcus mutans*. J Bacteriol 190:5291–9.
- 117. McDowell EJ, Callegari EA, Malke H, Chaussee MS. 2012. CodY-mediated regulation of *Streptococcus pyogenes* exoproteins. BMC Microbiol 12:114.
- 118. Joseph P, Ratnayake-Lecamwasam M, Sonenshein AL. 2005. A region of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY protein required for interaction with DNA. J Bacteriol 187:4127–4139.
- 119. Han AR, Kang H-RR, Son J, Kwon DH, Kim S, Lee WC, Song HK, Song MJ, Hwang KY. 2016. The structure of the pleiotropic transcription regulator CodY provides insight into its GTP-sensing mechanism. Nucleic Acids Res 44:9483–9493.
- 120. Levdikov VM, Blagova E, Colledge VL, Lebedev AA, Williamson DC, Sonenshein AL, Wilkinson AJ. 2009. Structural rearrangement accompanying ligand binding in the GAF domain of CodY from *Bacillus subtilis*. J Mol Biol 390:1007–1018.
- 121. Levdikov VM, Blagova E, Joseph P, Sonenshein AL, Wilkinson AJ. 2006. The structure of CodY, a GTP- and isoleucine-responsive regulator of stationary phase and

virulence in gram-positive bacteria. J Biol Chem 281:11366–73.

- 122. Levdikov VM, Blagova E, Young VL, Belitsky BR, Lebedev A, Sonenshein AL, Wilkinson AJ. 2017. Structure of the branched-chain amino acid and GTP-sensing global regulator, CodY, from *Bacillus subtilis*. J Biol Chem 292:2714–2728.
- 123. Joon S, Gopalani M, Rahi A, Kulshreshtha P, Gogoi H, Bhatnagar S, Bhatnagar R. 2017. Biochemical characterization of the GTP sensing protein, CodY of *Bacillus anthracis*. Pathog Dis 75:ftx048.
- 124. Macek B, Mijakovic I, Olsen J V, Gnad F, Kumar C, Jensen PR, Mann M. 2007. The serine/threonine/tyrosine phosphoproteome of the model bacterium *Bacillus subtilis*. Mol Cell Proteomics 6:697–707.
- Guédon E, Sperandio B, Pons N, Ehrlich SD, Renault P. 2005. Overall control of nitrogen metabolism in *Lactococcus lactis* by CodY, and possible models for CodY regulation in Firmicutes. Microbiology 151:3895–909.
- 126. Wray L V, Fisher SH. 2011. *Bacillus subtilis* CodY operators contain overlapping CodY binding sites. J Bacteriol 193:4841–8.
- Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2011. Contributions of multiple binding sites and effector-independent binding to CodY-mediated regulation in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 193:473–84.
- 128. Brinsmade SR, Alexander EL, Livny J, Stettner AI, Segrè D, Rhee KY, Sonenshein AL. 2014. Hierarchical expression of genes controlled by the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulatory protein CodY. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111:8227–8232.
- Richardson AR, Somerville GA, Sonenshein AL. 2015. Regulating the intersection of metabolism and pathogenesis in Gram-positive bacteria. Microbiol Spectr 3:MBP-0004-2014.
- 130. Lawther RP, Wek RC, Lopes JM, Pereira R, Taillon BE, Hatfield GW. 1987. The complete nucleotide sequence of the *ilvGMEDA* operon of *Escherichia coli* K-12. Nucleic Acids Res 15:2137–2155.
- 131. Nargang FE, Subrahmanyam CS, Umbarger HE. 1980. Nucleotide sequence of *ilvGEDA* operon attenuator region of *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci 77:1823–7.
- 132. Friden P, Newman T, Freundlich M. 1982. Nucleotide sequence of the *ilvB* promoterregulatory region: a biosynthetic operon controlled by attenuation and cyclic AMP. Proc Natl Acad Sci 79:6156–6160.
- 133. Wessler SR, Calvo JM. 1981. Control of *leu* operon expression in *Escherichia coli* by a transcription attenuation mechanism. J Mol Biol 149:579–597.
- 134. Gemmill RM, Wessler SR, Keller EB, Calvo JM. 1979. *leu* operon of *Salmonella typhimurium* is controlled by an attenuation mechanism. Proc Natl Acad Sci 76:4941–

4945.

- 135. Searles LL, Wessler SR, Calvo JM. 1983. Transcription attenuation is the major mechanism by which the *leu* operon of *Salmonella typhimurium* is controlled. J Mol Biol 163:377–394.
- 136. Vitreschak AG, Lyubetskaya E V., Shirshin MA, Gelfand MS, Lyubetsky VA. 2004. Attenuation regulation of amino acid biosynthetic operons in proteobacteria: comparative genomics analysis. FEMS Microbiol Lett 234:357–370.
- 137. Platko J V., Aker Willins D, Calvo JM. 1990. The *ilvIH* operon of *Escherichia coli* is positively regulated. J Bacteriol 172:4563–4570.
- 138. Ricca E, Aker DA, Calvo JM. 1989. A protein that binds to the regulatory region of the *Escherichia coli ilvIH* operon. J Bacteriol 171:1658–64.
- Rhee KY, Parekh BS, Hatfield GW. 1996. Leucine-responsive regulatory protein-DNA interactions in the leader region of the *ilvGMEDA* operon of *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 271:26499–507.
- 140. Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2005. *Bacillus subtilis ilvB* operon: an intersection of global regulons. Mol Microbiol 56:1549–1559.
- 141. Tojo S, Satomura T, Morisaki K, Deutscher J, Hirooka K, Fujita Y. 2005. Elaborate transcription regulation of the *Bacillus subtilis ilv-leu* operon involved in the biosynthesis of branched-chain amino acids through global regulators of CcpA, CodY and TnrA. Mol Microbiol 56:1560–73.
- 142. Henkin TM. 1996. The role of CcpA transcriptional regulator in carbon metabolism in *Bacillus subtilis*. FEMS Microbiol Lett 135:9–15.
- 143. Fujita Y, Miwa Y, Galinier A, Deutscher J. 1995. Specific recognition of the *Bacillus subtilis gnt cis*-acting catabolite responsive element by a protein complex formed between CcpA and seryl-phosphorylated HPr. Mol Microbiol 17:953–960.
- 144. Deutscher J, Küster E, Bergstedt U, Charrier V, Hillen W. 1995. Protein kinasedependent HPr/CcpA interaction links glycolytic activity to carbon catabolite repression in Gram-positive bacteria. Mol Microbiol 15:1049–1053.
- 145. Ludwig H, Meinken C, Matin A, Stulke J. 2002. Insufficient expression of the *ilv-leu* operon encoding enzymes of branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis limits growth of a *Bacillus subtilis ccpA* mutant. J Bacteriol 184:5174–5178.
- 146. Fujita Y, Satomura T, Tojo S, Hirooka K. 2014. CcpA-mediated catabolite activation of the *Bacillus subtilis ilv-leu* operon and its negation by either CodY- or TnrA-mediated negative regulation. J Bacteriol 196:3793–806.
- 147. Wray, Jr. L V, Ferson AE, Rohrer K, Fisher SH, Wray L V, Ferson AE, Rohrer K, Fisher SH. 1996. TnrA, a transcription factor required for global nitrogen regulation in

Bacillus subtilis. Proc Natl Acad Sci 93:8841–5.

- Tojo S, Satomura T, Morisaki K, Yoshida K-I, Hirooka K, Fujita Y. 2004. Negative transcriptional regulation of the *ilv-leu* operon for biosynthesis of branched-chain amino acids through the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator TnrA. J Bacteriol 186:7971–9.
- 149. Grandoni JA, Zahler SA, Calvo JM. 1992. Transcriptional regulation of the *ilv-leu* operon of *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 174:3212–9.
- Grandoni JA, Fulmer SB, Brizzio V, Zahler SA, Calvo JM. 1993. Regions of the Bacillus subtilis ilv-leu operon involved in regulation by leucine. J Bacteriol 175:7581–93.
- 151. Marta PT, Ladner RD, Grandoni JA. 1996. A CUC triplet confers leucine-dependent regulation of the *Bacillus subtilis ilv-leu* operon. J Bacteriol 178:2150–3.
- 152. Mäder U, Hennig S, Hecker M, Homuth G. 2004. Transcriptional organization and posttranscriptional regulation of the *Bacillus subtilis* branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis genes. J Bacteriol 186:2240–2252.
- 153. Bennett HJ, Pearce DM, Glenn S, Taylor CM, Kuhn M, Sonenshein AL, Andrew PW, Roberts IS. 2007. Characterization of *relA* and *codY* mutants of *Listeria monocytogenes*: identification of the CodY regulon and its role in virulence. Mol Microbiol 63:1453–1467.
- 154. Dineen SS, McBride SM, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Integration of metabolism and virulence by *Clostridium difficile* CodY. J Bacteriol 192:5350–62.
- 155. Lindbäck T, Mols M, Basset C, Granum PE, Kuipers OP, Kovács ÁT. 2012. CodY, a pleiotropic regulator, influences multicellular behaviour and efficient production of virulence factors in *Bacillus cereus*. Environ Microbiol 14:2233–2246.
- 156. Kormelink TG, Koenders E, Hagemeijer Y, Overmars L, Sizen RJ, de Vos WM, Francke C. 2012. Comparative genome analysis of central nitrogen metabolism and its control by GlnR in the class Bacilli. BMC Genomics 191.
- 157. Godon JJ, Chopin MC, Ehrlich SD. 1992. Branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis genes in *Lactococcus lactis* subsp. *lactis*. J Bacteriol 174:6580–9.
- Keilhauer C, Eggeling L, Sahm H. 1993. Isoleucine synthesis in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*: molecular analysis of the *ilvB-ilvN-ilvC* operon. J Bacteriol 175:5595–603.
- 159. Pátek M, Krumbach K, Eggeling L, Sahm H. 1994. Leucine synthesis in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*: enzyme activities, structure of *leuA*, and effect of *leuA* inactivation on lysine synthesis. Appl Environ Microbiol 60:133–40.
- 160. Millman A, Dar D, Shamir M, Sorek R. 2017. Computational prediction of regulatory,

premature transcription termination in bacteria. Nucleic Acids Res 45:886–893.

- Lei T, Yang J, Zheng L, Markowski T, Witthuhn BA, Ji Y. 2012. The essentiality of staphylococcal Gcp is independent of its repression of branched-chain amino acids biosynthesis. PLoS One 7:e46836.
- 162. Lei T, Yang J, Ji Y. 2014. Determination of essentiality and regulatory function of staphylococcal YeaZ in branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis. Virulence 6:75–84.
- Deutsch C, El Yacoubi B, de Crécy-Lagard V, Iwata-Reuyl D. 2012. Biosynthesis of threonylcarbamoyl adenosine (t6A), a universal tRNA nucleoside. J Biol Chem 287:13666–73.
- 164. Umbarger H. 1956. Evidence for a negative-feedback mechanism in the biosynthesis of isoleucine. Science (80-) 123:848.
- 165. Umbargar H, Brown B. 1957. Threonine deamination in *Escherichia coli*. II. Evidence for two L-threonine deaminases. J Bacteriol 73:105–12.
- 166. Umbarger H, Brown B. 1958. Isoleucine and valine metabolism in *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 233:415–420.
- 167. Shulman A, Zalyapin E, Vyazmensky M, Yifrach O, Barak Z, Chipman DM. 2008. Allosteric regulation of *Bacillus subtilis* threonine deaminase, a biosynthetic threonine deaminase with a single regulatory domain. Biochemistry 47:11783–11792.
- 168. Sonenshein A, Hoch J, Losick R. 1993. Biosynthesis of the branched-chain amino acids.Bacillus subtillis and Other Gram-Positive Bacteria. ASM Press.
- Ward JB, Zahler SA. 1973. Regulation of leucine biosynthesis in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 116:727–735.
- 170. Adams MD, Wagner LM, Graddis TJ, Landick R, Antonucci TK, Gibson AL, Oxender DL. 1990. Nucleotide sequence and genetic characterization reveal six essential genes for the LIV-I and LS transport systems of *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 265:11436–43.
- 171. Furlong CE, Weiner JH. 1970. Purification of a leucine-specific binding protein from *Escherichia coli*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 38:1076–1083.
- 172. Penrose W, Nichoalds G, JR P, Oxender DL. 1968. Purification and properties of a leucine-binding protein from *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 3:5921–5928.
- Matsubara K, Ohnishi K, Kiritani K. 1988. The third general transport system for branched-chain amino acids in *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Gen Appl Microbiol 34:183–189.
- 174. Hoshino T, Kose-terai K, Uratani Y. 1991. Isolation of the *braZ* gene encoding the carrier for a novel branched-chain amino acid transport system in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO. J Bacteriol 173:1855.

- 175. Wood JM. 1975. Leucine transport in *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 250:4477–4485.
- 176. Gesbert G, Ramond E, Tros F, Dairou J, Frapy E, Barel M, Charbit A. 2015. Importance of branched-chain amino acid utilization in *Francisella* intracellular adaptation. Infect Immun 83:173–83.
- 177. Chen DE, Podell S, Sauer J-D, Swanson MS, Saier MH. 2008. The phagosomal nutrient transporter (Pht) family. Microbiology 154:42–53.
- 178. Rahmanian M, Claus DR, Oxender DL. 1973. Multiplicity of leucine transport systems in *Escherichia coli* K-12. J Bacteriol 116:1258–66.
- 179. Braun PR, Al-Younes H, Gussmann J, Klein J, Schneider E, Meyer TF. 2008. Competitive inhibition of amino acid uptake suppresses chlamydial growth: involvement of the chlamydial amino acid transporter BrnQ. J Bacteriol 190:1822–30.
- 180. Hoshino T, Kageyama M. 1979. Sodium-dependent transport of L-leucine in membrane vesicles prepared from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol 137:73–81.
- 181. Hoshino T, Kageyama M. 1980. Purification and properties of a binding protein for branched-chain amino acids in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol 141:1055–63.
- 182. Hoshino T, Kose K. 1990. Cloning, nucleotide sequences, and identification of products of the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO *bra* genes, which encode the high-affinity branched-chain amino acid transport system. J Bacteriol 172:5531–5539.
- 183. Hoshino T, Kose K. 1989. Cloning and nucleotide sequence of *braC*, the structural gene for the leucine-, isoleucine-, and valine-binding protein of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO. J Bacteriol 171:6300–6.
- 184. Uratani Y, Tsuchiya T, Akamatsu Y, Hoshino T. 1989. Na+(Li+)/Branched-chain amino acid cotransport in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Membr Biol 107:57–62.
- 185. Ohnishi K, Kiritani K. 1983. Purification and properties of two binding proteins for branched-chain amino acids in *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Biochem 94:433–441.
- 186. Ohnishi K, Nakazima A, Matsubara K, Kiritani K. 1990. Cloning and nucleotide sequences of *livB* and *liv*, the structural genes encoding binding proteins of the highaffinity branched-chain amino acid transport in *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Biochem 107:202–208.
- 187. Matsubara K, Ohnishi K, Kiritani K. 1992. Nucleotide sequences and characterization of *liv* genes encoding components of the high-affinity branched-chain amino acid transport system in *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Biochem 112:93–101.
- 188. Ohnishi K, Hasegawa A, Matsubara K, Date T, Okada T, Kiritani K. 1988. Cloning and nucleotide sequence of the *brnQ* gene, the structural gene for a membrane-associated component of the LIV-II transport system for branched-chain amino acids in *Salmonella typhimurium*. Japanese J Genet 63:343–357.

- 189. den Hengst CD, Groeneveld M, Kuipers OP, Kok J. 2006. Identification and functional characterization of the *Lactococcus lactis* CodY-regulated branched-chain amino acid permease BcaP (CtrA). J Bacteriol 188:3280.
- Trip H, Mulder NL, Lolkema JS. 2013. Cloning, expression, and functional characterization of secondary amino acid transporters of *Lactococcus lactis*. J Bacteriol 195:340–50.
- 191. Belitsky BR. 2015. Role of branched-chain amino acid transport in *Bacillus subtilis* CodY activity. J Bacteriol 197:1330–8.
- 192. Basavanna S, Khandavilli S, Yuste J, Cohen JM, Hosie AHF, Webb AJ, Thomas GH, Brown JS. 2009. Screening of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* ABC transporter mutants demonstrates that LivJHMGF, a branched-chain amino acid ABC transporter, is necessary for disease pathogenesis. Infect Immun 77:3412–23.
- 193. Stucky K, Hagting A, Klein JR, Matern H, Henrich B, Konings WN, Plapp R. 1995. Cloning and characterization of *brnQ*, a gene encoding a low-affinity, branched-chain amino acid carrier in *Lactobacillus delbrückii* subsp. *lactis* DSM7290. Mol Gen Genet 249:682–690.
- 194. Tauch A, Hermann T, Burkovski A, Kramer R, Puhler A, Kalinowski J, Krämer R, Pühler A, Kalinowski J. 1998. Isoleucine uptake in *Corynebacterium glutamicum* ATCC 13032 is directed by the *brnQ* gene product. Arch Microbiol 169:303–312.
- 195. Krismer B, Liebeke M, Janek D, Nega M, Rautenberg M, Hornig G, Unger C, Weidenmaier C, Lalk M, Peschel A. 2014. Nutrient limitation governs *Staphylococcus aureus* metabolism and niche adaptation in the human nose. PLoS Pathog 10:e1003862.
- 196. Psychogios N, Hau DD, Peng J, Guo AC, Mandal R, Bouatra S, Sinelnikov I, Krishnamurthy R, Eisner R, Gautam B, Young N, Xia J, Knox C, Dong E, Huang P, Hollander Z, Pedersen TL, Smith SR, Bamforth F, Greiner R, McManus B, Newman JW, Goodfriend T, Wishart DS. 2011. The human serum metabolome. PLoS One 6:e16957.
- 197. Benton BM, Zhang JP, Bond S, Pope C, Christian T, Lee L, Winterberg KM, Schmid MB, Buysse JM. 2004. Large-scale identification of genes required for full virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 186:8478–89.
- 198. Palace SG, Proulx MK, Lu S, Baker RE, Goguen JD. 2014. Genome-wide mutant fitness profiling identifies nutritional requirements for optimal growth of *Yersinia pestis* in deep tissue. MBio 5:e01385-14.
- 199. Molzen TE, Burghout P, Bootsma HJ, Brandt CT, van der Gaast-de Jongh CE, Eleveld MJ, Verbeek MM, Frimodt-Møller N, Østergaard C, Hermans PWM. 2011. Genomewide identification of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* genes essential for bacterial replication during experimental meningitis. Infect Immun 79:288–97.

- 200. Lobel L, Sigal N, Borovok I, Ruppin E, Herskovits AA. 2012. Integrative genomic analysis identifies isoleucine and CodY as regulators of *Listeria monocytogenes* virulence. PLoS Genet 8:e1002887.
- 201. Atkins T, Prior RG, Mack K, Russell P, Nelson M, Oyston PCF, Dougan G, Titball RW. 2002. A mutant of *Burkholderia pseudomallei*, auxotrophic in the branched-chain amino acid biosynthetic pathway, is attenuated and protective in a murine model of melioidosis. Infect Immun 70:5290–5294.
- 202. McAdam R, Weisbrod TR, Martin J, Scuderi JD, Brown AM, Cirillo JD, Bloom BR, Jacobs WR. 1995. *In vivo* growth characteristics of leucine and methionine auxotrophic mutants of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG generated by transposon mutagenesis. Infect Immun 63:1004–1012.
- 203. Bange FC, Brown AM, Jacobs WR. 1996. Leucine auxotrophy restricts growth of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG in macrophages. Infect Immun 64:1794–9.
- 204. Awasthy D, Gaonkar S, Shandil RK, Yadav R, Bharath S, Marcel N, Subbulakshmi V, Sharma U. 2009. Inactivation of the *ilvB1* gene in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* leads to branched-chain amino acid auxotrophy and attenuation of virulence in mice. Microbiology 155:2978–2987.
- 205. Joseph B, Przybilla K, Stühler C, Schauer K, Slaghuis J, Fuchs TM, Goebel W. 2006. Identification of *Listeria monocytogenes* genes contributing to intracellular replication by expression profiling and mutant screening. J Bacteriol 188:556–68.
- Sun Y, Wilkinson BJ, Standiford TJ, Akinbi HT, O'Riordan MXD. 2012. Fatty acids regulate stress resistance and virulence factor production for *Listeria monocytogenes*. J Bacteriol 194:5274–84.
- 207. Sun Y, O'Riordan MXD. 2010. Branched-chain fatty acids promote *Listeria monocytogenes* intracellular infection and virulence. Infect Immun 78:4667–73.
- 208. Singh VK, Hattangady DS, Giotis ES, Singh AK, Chamberlain NR, Stuart MK, Wilkinson BJ. 2008. Insertional inactivation of branched-chain alpha-keto acid dehydrogenase in *Staphylococcus aureus* leads to decreased branched-chain membrane fatty acid content and increased susceptibility to certain stresses. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:5882–5890.
- 209. Sen S, Sirobhushanam S, Johnson SR, Song Y, Tefft R, Gatto C, Wilkinson BJ. 2016. Growth-environment dependent modulation of *Staphylococcus aureus* branched-chain to straight-chain fatty acid ratio and incorporation of unsaturated fatty acids. PLoS One 11:e0165300.
- Parsons JB, Broussard TC, Bose JL, Rosch JW, Jackson P, Subramanian C, Rock CO. 2014. Identification of a two-component fatty acid kinase responsible for host fatty acid incorporation by *Staphylococcus aureus*. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111:10532–7.
- 211. Parsons JB, Frank MW, Subramanian C, Saenkham P, Rock CO. 2011. Metabolic

basis for the differential susceptibility of Gram-positive pathogens to fatty acid synthesis inhibitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci 108:15378–83.

- 212. van Schaik W, Château A, Dillies M-A, Coppée J-Y, Sonenshein AL, Fouet A. 2009. The global regulator CodY regulates toxin gene expression in *Bacillus anthracis* and is required for full virulence. Infect Immun 77:4437–45.
- Château A, van Schaik W, Six A, Aucher W, Fouet A. 2011. CodY regulation is required for full virulence and heme iron acquisition in *Bacillus anthracis*. FASEB J 25:4445–56.
- 214. Böhm M-E, Krey VM, Jeßberger N, Frenzel E, Scherer S. 2016. Comparative bioinformatics and experimental analysis of the intergenic regulatory regions of *Bacillus cereus hbl* and *nhe* enterotoxin operons and the impact of CodY on virulence heterogeneity. Front Microbiol 7:768.
- 215. Frenzel E, Doll V, Pauthner M, Lücking G, Scherer S, Ehling-Schulz M. 2012. CodY orchestrates the expression of virulence determinants in emetic *Bacillus cereus* by impacting key regulatory circuits. Mol Microbiol 85:67–88.
- 216. Dineen SS, Villapakkam AC, Nordman JT, Sonenshein AL. 2007. Repression of *Clostridium difficile* toxin gene expression by CodY. Mol Microbiol 66:206–19.
- Li J, Freedman JC, McClane BA. 2015. NanI sialidase, CcpA, and CodY work together to regulate epsilon toxin production by *Clostridium perfringens* type D strain CN3718. J Bacteriol 197:3339–53.
- 218. Malke H, Ferretti JJ. 2007. CodY-affected transcriptional gene expression of *Streptococcus pyogenes* during growth in human blood. J Med Microbiol 56:707–14.
- Malke H, Steiner K, McShan WM, Ferretti JJ. 2006. Linking the nutritional status of *Streptococcus pyogenes* to alteration of transcriptional gene expression: The action of CodY and RelA. Int J Med Microbiol 296:259–275.
- 220. Kreth J, Chen Z, Ferretti J, Malke H. 2011. Counteractive balancing of transcriptome expression involving CodY and CovRS in *Streptococcus pyogenes*. J Bacteriol 193:4153–65.
- 221. Geiger T, Goerke C, Fritz M, Schäfer T, Ohlsen K, Liebeke M, Lalk M, Wolz C. 2010. Role of the (p)ppGpp synthase RSH, a RelA/SpoT homolog, in stringent response and virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 78:1873–83.
- 222. Ibberson CB, Jones CL, Singh S, Wise MC, Hart ME, Zurawski D V, Horswill AR. 2014. *Staphylococcus aureus* hyaluronidase is a CodY-regulated virulence factor. Infect Immun 82:4253–64.
- Li J, Freedman JC, Evans DR, McClane BA. 2017. CodY promotes sporulation and enterotoxin production by *Clostridium perfringens* type A strain SM101. Infect Immun 85.

- 224. Dalebroux ZD, Swanson MS. 2012. ppGpp: magic beyond RNA polymerase. Nat Rev Microbiol 10:203–12.
- 225. Lopez JM, Dromerick A, Freese E. 1981. Response of guanosine 5 '-triphosphate concentration to nutritional changes and its significance for *Bacillus subtilis* sporulation. J Bacteriol 146:605–613.
- 226. Taylor CM, Beresford M, Epton H a S, Sigee DC, Shama G, Andrew PW, Roberts IS. 2002. *Listeria monocytogenes relA* and *hpt* mutants are impaired in surface-attached growth and virulence. J Bacteriol 184:621–628.
- 227. Geiger T, Goerke C, Mainiero M, Kraus D, Wolz C. 2008. The virulence regulator Sae of *Staphylococcus aureus*: promoter activities and response to phagocytosis-related signals. J Bacteriol 190:3419–28.
- 228. Kocks C, Gouin E, Tabouret M, Berche P, Ohayon H, Cossart P. 1992. *Listeria monocytogenes*-induced actin assembly requires the *actA* gene product, a surface protein. Cell 68:521–531.
- 229. Cossart P, Vicente MF, Mengaud J, Baquero F, Perez-Diaz JC, Berche P. 1989. Listeriolysin O is essential for virulence of *Listeria monocytogenes*: Direct evidence obtained by gene complementation. Infect Immun 57:3629–36.
- 230. Onoue Y, Mori M. 1997. Amino acid requirements for the growth and enterotoxin production by *Staphylococcus aureus* in chemically defined media. Int J Food Microbiol 36:77–82.
- Lincoln RA, Leigh JA, Jones NC. 1995. The amino acid requirements of *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from cases of bovine mastitis. Vet Microbiol 45:275– 279.

Chapter 2

2 The role of BrnQ transporters in BCAA acquisition

2.1 Introduction

Staphylococcus aureus is a highly successful human pathogen that succeeds at infecting virtually every body site, causing skin, soft tissue, respiratory, bone, joint and endovascular infections (1). Maintenance of metabolic homeostasis is important for its infection process, as the majority of genes necessary for infection identified in large-scale signature-tagged mutagenesis (STM) screens fall into the categories of metabolism, transport and biosynthesis (2, 3). Acquisition of host-derived nutrients, specifically amino acids, appears to be an important mechanism of meeting nutritional needs, as a large proportion of attenuated STM strains contain mutations in amino acid transporters (3).

Amino acid transporters are ubiquitous in bacteria and are typically selective for transporting either one amino acid or several amino acids with related structures (4). The branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs; Ile, Leu, Val) are hydrophobic amino acids typically found in the core of globular proteins or in the trans-membrane domain of cell surface proteins (5). The transport mechanisms described for acquisition of the BCAAs in bacteria include secondary transporters belonging to the Leu, Ile, Val:cation symporter (LIVCS) family (e.g. BrnQ, BraB, BraZ, BcaP) (4, 6–9) and the LIV-I ABC transporter (10–13). With the exception of an ABC transporter in *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (14), secondary transport, which couples the movement of an ion, usually Na⁺ or H⁺, down its concentration gradient with the movement of another molecule against its concentration gradient, is the primary means of BCAA acquisition in Gram-positive bacteria.

S. aureus necessitates BCAA transport for growth, as it exhibits an auxotrophic phenotype for Leu and Val, despite possessing the genes necessary for their biosynthesis (15–17). The mechanisms of BCAA acquisition, however, have not been described in this species. Strategies to maintain intracellular levels of BCAAs are of additional interest in *S. aureus* since the BCAAs also act as co-repressors of the global transcriptional regulator CodY (18–20). CodY, a highly-conserved regulatory protein in low G+C Gram-positive bacteria, uses binding of BCAAs and GTP to sense the metabolic status of the cell, the downstream effect

of this being the adaptation of the cell to nutrient limitation (21, 22). CodY is activated through direct interaction with the BCAAs as well as GTP (18–20, 23) and, in its active state, represses transcription of upwards of 100 genes (17, 24, 25). Depletion of BCAAs and GTP results in de-repression of CodY target genes, the products of which are involved in a range of cellular processes depending on the species, including sporulation (23), biofilm formation (26, 27), protein degradation and utilization (22), and amino acid metabolism and transport (17, 24). More recently, CodY has emerged as a regulator of virulence in *S. aureus* (28–30), implicating CodY as an important link between the nutrient status of the cell and virulence.

Recent characterization of the CodY regulon in *S. aureus* revealed amino acid metabolism and transport genes as a major class of CodY targets, including the *brnQ1 and brnQ2* BCAA transporter genes (17, 24). We therefore hypothesized that BCAA transport is involved in adaptation to nutrient limitation, and might also serve as an important mechanism to maintain intracellular pools of BCAAs that affect CodY activity and, in turn, regulate virulence of *S. aureus*. Despite the potential importance of BCAA transport in regulating virulence in *S. aureus*, no BCAA transporter has, as yet, been functionally characterized for a role in BCAA uptake. In this study we sought to characterize the transport function of the *brnQ* genes in *S. aureus* and investigate their role in nutrient acquisition and virulence in a murine model of *S. aureus* infection.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Bacterial strains and growth conditions

Bacterial strains used in this study are described in Table 2.1. MRSA isolate pulsed-field gel electrophoresis type USA300 LAC that has been cured of the erythromycin resistance plasmid was used in all experiments as the wild type (WT) strain. S. aureus strains were grown either in tryptic soy broth (TSB) or in a chemically-defined medium (CDM), described previously (31). Complete CDM was composed of the following (final concentrations in μ M): alanine (672), arginine (287), aspartic acid (684), cysteine (166), glutamic acid (680), glycine (670), histidine (129), isoleucine (228), leucine (684), lysine (342), methionine (20), phenylalanine (240), proline (690), serine (285) threonine (260), tryptophan (50), tyrosine (275), valine (684), thiamine (56), nicotinic acid (10), biotin (0.04), pantothenic acid (2.3), MgCl₂ (1000), CaCl₂ (100), monopotassium phosphate (40000), dipotassium phosphate (14700), sodium citrate dehydrate (1400), magnesium sulfate (400), ammonium sulfate (7600), glucose (27753). The concentrations of individual amino acids were modified in some experiments as indicated. Where required, chloramphenicol (10 μ g mL⁻¹), erythromycin (3 μ g mL⁻¹) and tetracycline (4 μ g mL⁻¹) were added to growth medium. All growth curves were performed at 37°C with shaking using a flask:volume ratio of at least 7:1. For growth curves performed in TSB medium, S. aureus strains were pre-grown to midexponential phase in TSB and sub-cultured into fresh TSB to a starting OD₆₀₀ equivalent of 0.0025. For growth curves performed in CDM, S. aureus strains were pre-grown to midexponential phase in complete CDM and sub-cultured into fresh CDM to a starting OD₆₀₀ equivalent of 0.0025; as indicated in the Results section, either complete CDM or CDM with altered concentrations of amino acids was used. The optical densities of the cultures were measured until stationary phase was reached, or until desired time points were reached.

Strain/Plasmid	Description ^a	Source or
		reference
S. aureus		
USA300	USA300 LAC cured of antibiotic resistance plasmid	This study
RN4220	$r_{K} m_{K}^{+}$; capable of accepting foreign DNA	(32)
RN6390	Prophage-cured laboratory strain	(33)
Newman	WT clinical isolate	(34)
H2324	Newman <i>brnQ3</i> ::Tet, Tet ^R	This study
H2568	USA300 Δ <i>brnQ1</i> (SAUSA300_0188)	This study
H2563	USA300 Δ <i>brnQ2</i> (SAUSA300_0306)	This study
H2578	USA300 brnQ3::Tet; Tet ^R (SAUSA300_1300)	This study
H2589	USA300 ΔbrnQ1 ΔbrnQ2 brnQ3::Tet; Tet ^R	This study
H2994	USA300 <i>brnQ2</i> ::ΦNΣ	This study
H3001	USA300 $codY$:: Φ N Σ	This study
E.coli		
DH5a	F ⁻ φ80dlacZΔM15 recA1 endA1 gyrA96 thi-1 hsdR17 (r _K ⁻ m _K ⁻) supE44 relA1 deoR Δ(lacZYA- argF)U169phoA	Promega
Plasmids		
pKOR1	<i>E. coli/Staphylococcus</i> shuttle vector allowing allelic replacement in <i>S. aureus</i>	(35, 36)
pDG1513	Antibiotic resistant cassette	(37)
pMAD	Temperature-sensitive <i>E. coli/S. aureus</i> shuttle vector	(38)
pRMC2	Anhydrotetracycline-inducible expression vector; Ap ^r in <i>E. coli</i> ; Cm ^r in <i>S. aureus</i>	(36)
pSO1	pRMC2 containing <i>brnO1</i> : Cm ^r	This study
pSO2	pRMC2 containing <i>brnO2</i> ; Cm^r	This study
pSO3	pRMC2 containing $brnQ3$; Cm ^r	This study

Table 2.1 Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this study

^a Abbreviations: Tet^r, Cm^r and Ap^r designate resistance to tetracycline, chloramphenicol and ampicillin, respectively.
2.2.2 Mutagenesis of *brnQ* genes and complementation of mutants.

Clean deletions of *brnQ1* and *brnQ2* genes were constructed using the pKOR-1 plasmid as described previously (35). Primer sequences were based on the published USA300 FPR3757 genome and are displayed in Table 2.2 (39). Briefly, sequences flanking the *brnQ* locus were PCR-amplified and a PCR amplicon of the joined DNA fragments was recombined into the temperature-sensitive vector pKOR1 using BP clonase reaction (Invitrogen), resulting in the pKOR-1 $\Delta brnO1$ and pKOR-1 $\Delta brnO2$ plasmids. To overcome the restriction barrier of S. aureus, these plasmids were first passed through the restriction-defective S. aureus strain RN4220, before electroporation into strain USA300. Precise in-frame allelic replacement of the *brnQ* genes was established by a two-step process of temperature shifting and antisense counter-selection and confirmed by PCR and DNA sequencing. A schematic representation of the pKOR deletion strategy is depicted in Figure 2.1. The brnQ3::Tet knockout allele consisted of a tetracycline resistance cassette, excised from plasmid pDG1513 with restriction enzyme PstI, flanked by DNA sequences homologous to regions upstream and downstream of brnQ3 – leaving the first 69 bp of the start of the gene and the last 34 bp of the gene. The knockout allele was cloned to the temperature-sensitive E. coli/S. aureus shuttle vector pMAD, and then passaged through S. aureus RN4220 at permissive temperatures prior to being transduced using phage 80a into S. aureus RN6390. Recombinant RN6390 was cultured at 30°C to mid-log phase before incubation temperature was shifted to 42°C. The bacteria were further incubated for 16 hr before being plated onto TSA containing tetracycline. Colonies were screened for sensitivity to erythromycin, which indicates loss of the pMAD backbone DNA after integration of the knockout allele into the S. aureus chromosome via double homologous recombination. The brnQ3::Tc mutation was confirmed by PCR and mobilized to S. aureus USA300 by transduction using phage 80a. Transposon insertions in the brnQ2 and codY genes were identified in the Nebraska Transposon Mutant Library with strain IDs of NE605 and NE1555, respectively. The transposons were transduced into our laboratory strain of USA300 using phage 80a and insertion was confirmed by PCR. For complementation vectors, the *brnQ* genes, including their native promoters, were cloned into the shuttle vector pRMC2 Table 1.2 (36).



Figure 2.1 Strategy for markerless gene deletion in S. aureus.

The pKOR vector replicates extra-chromosomally at 30°C and integrates at 42°C. Regions upstream and downstream of the gene of interest, approximately 800-1000 bp in size, are amplified and cloned into pKOR. Cells are grown at 42°C to promote chromosomal integration via homologous recombination, and then subsequently grown at 30°C to promote excision. The plasmid is lost via negative selection upon induction of anti-sense RNA, which silences an essential gene in *S. aureus*.

brnQ1 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTTCGACCTGCAAGA AGGTATTCbrnQ1 5'RGGGCGTAAGTTAAGAACGA Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ1 3'F/5Phos/AAGGAGGGAGACCGATGAAT brnQ1 3'RbrnQ1 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGCbrnQ2 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'RbrnQ3 3'FSiRGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGCGCTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstlTTCTGCAGCAACGTCTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstlTTCTGCAGCAACGATCATTAAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC brnQ3 3'R- SmalbrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTCCAACTTACTTCC GATCGAGCTCCAATAGACCAGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1	Oligonucleotides ^a	
AGGTATTCbmQ1 5'RGGGCGTAAGTTAAGAACGA Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus bmQ1bmQ1 3'F/5Phos/AAGGAGGAGACCGATGAAT bmQ1 3'RbmQ1 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus bmQ1bmQ2 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus bmQ2bmQ2 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus bmQ2bmQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT bmQ2 3'RbmQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus bmQ2bmQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGAGCGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC bmQ3 5'R- PstIbmQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGGCAACGATATTAGGCTATTAGGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus bmQ3::Tet allelebmQ3 3'F- PstITTCTCGCAGCAACGATCGTTGTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus bmQ3::Tet allelebmQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus bmQ3::Tet allelebmQ1sa5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus bmQ1bmQ2sa5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCAATAGACAGCGGT Cloning of S. aureus bmQ1	brnQ1 5'F	GGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAGCAGGCTTCGACCTGCAAGA
brnQ1 5'RGGGCGTAAGTTAAGAACGA Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ1 3'F/5Phos/AAGGAGGGAGACCGATGAAT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGCbrnQ2 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'FbrnQ3 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 3'FSiR-PstITTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGAATGC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F-PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC brnQ3 3'R-SmalbrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCAATGACCAACGACGAT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1		AGGTATTC
Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ1 3'F/5Phos/AAGGAGGGAGACCGATGAATbrnQ1 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGTTACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTAGCbrnQ2 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'RbrnQ3 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA3'F-SacIGATCGGTACCTTCCCACTTACTTCTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCAATAGACAGACGATbrnQ2sA3'F-SacIGATCGGTACCTTCCAATAAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1	brnQ1 5'R	GGGCGTAAGTTAAGAACGA
brnQ1 3'F brnQ1 3'R/SPhos/AAGGAGGGAGACCGATGAAT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGCbrnQ2 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i> brnQ2 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'RbrnQ3 3'F - SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGACCATG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i> brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC CGATATTC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F - PstITTCTGCAGGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTAACTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCAATAGACAGCGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>		Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1
$brnQ1$ 3'F/5Phos/AAGGAGGGAGACCGATGAAT $brnQ1$ 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1 $brnQ2$ 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC $brnQ2$ 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ2$ 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT BrnQ2 3'F $brnQ2$ 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ3$ 3'F- SallTTGTCGACGATGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ3$ 5'F- SallTTGTCGAGCGATTGAACCAATGACCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}3'R-SacIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCCGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAGCloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2_{SA}3'F-SacIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCAGATCGAGCTCCTTCCAACTTACGACGGTCloning of S. aureus brnQ2$		
$brnQI$ 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1 $brnQ2$ 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC $brnQ2$ 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'R $brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ3$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ3$ 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3 $brnQ3$ 5'F- SallTTGTCGCAGCGATTGAACCAATGACCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAACTACTACGCCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}3'R-SacIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCCGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAGCloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2_{SA}3'F-SacIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACATTCAGATCGAGCTCCTTCCAACTTACGACGTCloning of S. aureus brnQ2$	brnQ1 3'F	/5Phos/AAGGAGGGAGACCGATGAAT
TACCACCA Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ1$ $brnQ2$ 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC $brnQ2$ 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'R $brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ3$ 5'FSall $trgGCGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAGCGATATTCGeneration of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGCTTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATGGeneration of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGCGeneration of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCCGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCCAATATAAGCloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCAGATCGAGCTCCTCAATAGACAGACGGTCloning of S. aureus brnQ2$	brnQ1 3'R	GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGGCTAAAGGGT
Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ1$ $brnQ2$ 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC $brnQ2$ 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT brnQ2 3'R $brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ3$ 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGAAGC GGAGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}3'R-SmaI$ GATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus $brnQ1$ $brnQ2_{SA}3'F-SacI$ GATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTACTTCCAACGACGAT Cloning of S. aureus $brnQ2$		TACCACCA
brnQ2 5'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC DrnQ2 5'RGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTAGC Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2		Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ1
$brnQ2 5$ 'FGGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA GGTTTAGC $brnQ2 5$ 'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i> $brnQ2 3$ 'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i> $brnQ3 5$ 'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAAAGCAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allele $brnQ3 3$ 'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}5$ 'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> $brnQ2_{SA}3$ 'F-SacIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTATCTAGACGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>		
GGTTTAGCbrnQ2 5'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i> brnQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT BrnQ2 3'RbrnQ2 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i> brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1sa5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2sa3'F-SaclGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>	brnQ2 5'F	GGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTGCGCCATAGACA
$brnQ2 5$ 'RTGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ2 3$ 'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ3 5$ 'F- SallTT <u>GTCGAC</u> GATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TT <u>CTGCAG</u> GCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ3 3$ 'F- PstITT <u>CTGCAG</u> CGAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TT <u>CCCGGG</u> AGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ3 3$ 'F- PstITT <u>CTGCAG</u> CAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TT <u>CCCGGG</u> AGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}5'F-KpnI$ GATC <u>GGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus $brnQ1$$brnQ2_{SA}5'F-KpnI$GATC<u>GGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus $brnQ2$</u></u>		GGTTTAGC
Generation of 5' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ2 3'F/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTTbrnQ2 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	<i>brnQ2</i> 5'R	TGGAAATACGTTGGAGCGTTG
brnQ2 3'F brnQ2 3'R/5Phos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2brnQ3 5'F- Sall brnQ3 5'R- PstITTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstI brnQ3 3'R- SmalTTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sa5'F-KpnI brnQ1sa3'R-SacIGATCGGTACCGTTCTAACTTACGCCC GATCGGTACCATTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sa5'F-KpnI brnQ2sa3'F-SacIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2		Generation of 5' arm for deletion of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>
$brnQ2$ 3'F/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT $brnQ2$ 3'RGGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus brnQ2 $brnQ3$ 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}5'F-KpnI$ GATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC brnQ1_{SA}3'R-SacI $brnQ2_{SA}5'F-KpnI$ GATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1 $brnQ2_{SA}3'F-SacI$ GATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2		
$brnQ2$ 3'RGGGGACCACTITIGTACAAGAAGCTGGGTTAAAAGCCGCAG CGATATTC Generation of 3' arm for deletion of S. aureus $brnQ2$ $brnQ3$ 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ3$ 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus $brnQ3$::Tet allele $brnQ1_{SA}5'F-KpnI$ GATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus $brnQ1$ $brnQ2_{SA}3'F-SacI$ GATCGGTACC GATCGAGCTC GATCGAGCTCCTCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus $brnQ2$	brnQ2 3'F	/SPhos/ACCCATCGTTACTAGGCTTT
brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstlTTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCGGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- SmalTTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>	brnQ2 3'R	GGGGACCACITIGIACAAGAAAGCIGGGIIAAAAGCCGCAG
brnQ3 5'F- SallTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'R- SmalTTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA BrnQ2_SA3'F-SacIGATCGAGCTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCCTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>		
brnQ3 5'F- Sall brnQ3 5'R- PstlTTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC TTCTGCAGGCGTAAACCCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- Pstl brnQ3 3'R- SmalTTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnI GATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2sA5'F-KpnI GATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA 		Generation of 3 arm for deletion of S. <i>aureus brnQ2</i>
brnQ3 5'R- PstITTCTGCAGCGTAAACCAACCAATGACCCATG Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA3'F-SacIGATCGGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCCAGTTGTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	hrnO35'E Sall	TTGTCGACGATTGAACGAGAACAACGAGATGC
brnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ3 3'R- SmalTTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1_{SA}5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2_{SA}5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCCAACTTACTTCA brnQ2_{SA}3'F-SacIbrnQ2_{SA}5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>	$brnQ35^{\circ}R_{-}$ PstI	TTCTGCAGGCGTAAAACCAACAACCACGAGATGC
brnQ3 3'F- PstITTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGCbrnQ3 3'R- SmaITTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGGTACCTTCCAACTTACTTCA GATCGAGCTCCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	Unigs 5 K-1 sti	Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. <i>gurgus hrnO3</i> Tet allele
brnQ3 3'F- PstI brnQ3 3'R- SmalTTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnI GATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ1</i> brnQ2sA5'F-KpnI GATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTCA 		Generation of 5° and for generation of 5. aureus orng5ret anele
brnQ3 3'R- SmalTTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCC GATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCCAATATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	brnO3 3'F-PstI	TTCTGCAGCAACGATATTAGGCTATCTAGTCGGC
Generation of 5' arm for generation of S. aureus brnQ3::Tet allelebrnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCCbrnQ1sA3'R-SacIGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	brnO3 3'R- Smal	TTCCCGGGAGCTCGTTGAGCTGCTATTTTCC
brnQ1sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCCbrnQ1sA3'R-SacIGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	2. 2	Generation of 5' arm for generation of <i>S. aureus brnQ3</i> ::Tet allele
brnQ1_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCGTTCTTAACTTACGCCCbrnQ1_SA3'R-SacIGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2_SA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2		
brnQ1sA3'R-SacIGATCGAGCTCCAGTTGTTCAATATAAG Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCTTTCCAACTTACTTTCA GATCGAGCTCTCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	brnQ1 _{SA} 5'F-KpnI	GATC <u>GGTACC</u> GTTCTTAACTTACGCCC
cloning of S. aureus brnQ1 brnQ2 _{SA} 5'F-KpnI GATC <u>GGTACC</u> TTTCCAACTTACTTTCA brnQ2 _{SA} 3'F-SacI GATC <u>GAGCTC</u> TCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	brnQ1 _{SA} 3'R-SacI	GATC <u>GAGCTC</u> CAGTTGTTCAATATAAG
brnQ2sA5'F-KpnIGATCGGTACCbrnQ2sA3'F-SacIGATCGAGCTCCloning of S. aureus brnQ2		Cloning of S. aureus brnQ1
brnQ2 _{SA} 5'F-KpnI GATC <u>GGTACC</u> TTTCCAACTTACTTTCA brnQ2 _{SA} 3'F-SacI GATC <u>GAGCTC</u> TCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2		
<i>brnQ2</i> _{SA} 3'F-SacI GATC <u>GAGCTC</u> TCAATAGACAGACGGT Cloning of <i>S. aureus brnQ2</i>	<i>brnQ2</i> _{SA} 5'F-KpnI	GATC <u>GGTACC</u> TTTCCAACTTACTTTCA
Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2	brnQ2 _{SA} 3'F-SacI	GATC <u>GAGCTC</u> TCAATAGACAGACGGT
\sim		Cloning of S. aureus brnQ2
$h = 0^2 - 5^2 E V_{\text{max}} = C \Lambda T C C C T \Lambda C C C \Lambda T C T C T T T C T T C T C$	hm 02 5'E VanI	
bmQ_{SAS} F-Kpiii GATCGAGCTCTAATCGCCAGACTCCT	bmQ_{SA3} $F-KpIII$	
Cloping of S gurgus hrp.03	UmQJSAJ T-Saci	Cloping of S_{aurous} hrm Ω_3
Cloning of 5. aureus ornQ5		Cioning of S. aureus ornQS
rpoB-76-F AGAGAAAGACGGCACTGAAAACAC	<i>rpoB</i> -76-F	AGAGAAAGACGGCACTGAAAACAC
rpoB-232-R ATAACGACCCACGCTTGCTAAG	<i>rpoB</i> -232-R	ATAACGACCCACGCTTGCTAAG
RT-PCR for <i>rpoB</i> expression in <i>S. aureus</i>	1	RT-PCR for <i>rpoB</i> expression in <i>S. aureus</i>

Table 2.2 Oligonucleotide primers used for mutagenesis, cloning, and RT-PCR

<i>brnQ1</i> -416-Fw	TGCGAGAAAGCCATCAAG
<i>brnQ1</i> -602-Rv	GTATTGTATCCATCTAAAAAGCCG
	RT-PCR for <i>brnQ1</i> expression in <i>S. aureus</i>
brnQ3-qPCR-F	TTGGGTTTACGCTCTTCG
<i>brnQ3</i> -qPCR-R	CACCTACAATCACACCTAATAATG
-	RT-PCR for <i>brnQ3</i> expression in <i>S. aureus</i>

^a Restriction sites are underlined.

2.2.3 Radioactive transport assays

The protocol for transport was adapted from a previously-described protocol (40). Cultures were grown overnight at 37°C in complete CDM and sub-cultured into complete CDM at a starting OD_{600} of 0.1. Bacteria were grown to mid-exponential phase (OD_{600} of 1.0), harvested by filtration on 0.45-µm pore-size membrane filters, and washed with PBS before being resuspended in CDM lacking amino acids. Cells were heated at 37°C for 10 minutes prior to the assay. The ¹⁴C-labeled amino acid of interest (Perkin Elmer, MA) was added to cells at a final concentration of 1 µM. An aliquot of cells was removed at 20, 40, and 60 s and rapidly filtered through 0.45-µm membrane filters. The filters were immediately washed with 10 mL of 0.1 M LiCl₂ at room temperature. Filters were dried and placed in scintillation vials containing 4 mL of CytoscintTM scintillation cocktail (Fisher Scientific). ¹⁴C radioactivity was measured using the LS 6500 scintillation system (Beckman).

To determine the Michaelis-Menten constant, cells, prepared as described above, were incubated with 500 nM, 1 μ M, 2 μ M, or 4 μ M of a ¹⁴C-labeled amino acid. An aliquot of cells was filtered as described above after 20 s. The initial velocity of uptake for each substrate concentration was plotted to determine transport kinetics, and the K_m and V_{max} values were extrapolated.

2.2.4 qPCR

qPCR was performed as described previously (31). In brief, RNA was prepared from 5-mL cultures of 3 biological replicates of *S. aureus* strains grown in TSB to an OD_{600} of 0.6, or in CDM to an OD_{600} of 1.0. Cells were collected and RNA was extracted using an Aurum Total RNA Mini Kit as described by the manufacturer (Bio-Rad; Hercules, CA). RNA (500 ng) was reverse transcribed using SuperScript II (Invitrogen; Carlsbad, CA) and PCR-amplified

using SensiFast SYBR (Bioline; Taunton, MA) and the primers described in Table 2.2. Data were normalized relative to expression of the reference gene *rpoB*.

2.2.5 Murine model of systemic S. aureus infection

All protocols were reviewed and approved by the University of Western Ontario's Animal Use Subcommittee, a subcommittee of the University Council on Animal Care. Seven-week-old BALB/c mice were purchased from Charles River Laboratories (Wilmington, MA) and housed in microisolator cages. Bacteria were grown to exponential phase (OD₆₀₀ of approximately 3.0) in TSB, pelleted by centrifugation, washed twice in PBS, and resuspended in PBS. Bacterial suspensions in 100- μ L volumes were administered via tail vein injection (6-7 × 10⁶ CFU). Four days post-challenge kidneys and livers were aseptically excised and placed in 4-mL volumes of PBS containing 0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100 in a sterile 15-mL conical tube. Organs were homogenized for 10 s, and bacterial loads were calculated following serial dilution on TSB agar plates. Data are presented as Log₁₀ CFU recovered per organ, or organ pair in the case of kidneys. Data were analyzed using the Student's unpaired *t*-test and *P* values of <0.05 were considered to indicate statistical significance.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Identification of *brnQ* genes in USA300 and generation of mutant strains

The brnQ genes identified in the Majerczyk et al. and Pohl et al. studies (17, 28) are allelic with *brnQ1* (SAUSA300_188) and *brnQ2* (SAUSA300_306) in USA300 FPR375. Bioinformatics analyses revealed a third potential *brnQ* paralog encoded by SAUSA300 1300 with 35% identity to BrnQ1 and 38% identity to BrnQ2; we designated this gene brnQ3. BrnQ3 has 100% amino acid sequence identity to the encoded product of a brnQ gene previously cloned from S. aureus RN450, however its function as a BCAA transporter was never formally tested (41). The three paralogs share significant sequence similarity with the BrnQ1 protein from Lactobacillus delbüeckii and one another (Figure 2.2A); BrnQ1 vs. BrnQ2 54%, BrnQ1 vs BrnQ3 54%, BrnQ2 vs BrnQ3 57%. The proteins are similar in length; BrnQ1 (451 aa), BrnQ2 (435 aa), BrnQ3 (447 aa) and TMPred predicts they all have 12 transmembrane domains. Searches of the databases using HHPred revealed the top hits to be transmembrane transporters for a variety of substrates. The genes are located at independent loci in the USA300 genome and a CodY box (i.e. CodY-binding motif) is positioned 117 bp upstream of the brnQ1 start codon and 85 bp upstream of the *brnQ2* start codon (Figure 2.2B). To ascertain a function for each of the *brnQ* paralogs, inframe, markerless deletions of the brnQ1 and brnQ2 coding regions were constructed and a tetracycline resistance cassette was used to replace the majority of the *brnQ3* coding region. A triple mutant, herein referred to as *brnQ1-2-3*, was also constructed.

2.3.2 BrnQ1 transports lle, Leu, and Val

To assess the specific role of each of the BrnQ transporters, we performed uptake assays with radiolabeled BCAAs. Cells were grown in a chemically defined media (CDM) to late-exponential phase (OD = 1), a growth phase that we ensured, using qPCR, did not



Figure 2.2 Protein sequence alignment and genomic context for the three *brnQ* paralogs in USA300.

A) Amino acid sequence comparison of the BrnQ proteins in USA300 FPR3757 to the BrnQ protein in *Lactobacillus delbrückii* (Accession: P54104.1). Dark blue = 4/4 sequence conservation; Medium blue = 3/4 sequence conservation; light blue = 2/4 sequence conservation; no highlight = no sequence conservation. B) Genomic context of *brnQ* genes in USA300 FPR3757. Abbreviations: HYP = Hypothetical protein. RocD = Ornithine-oxo-acid aminotransferase. C) Expression of *brnQ1* was measured in the WT strain and *codY* mutant grown to mid-exponential phase in either TSB or Complete CDM and normalized to expression of the reference gene *rpoB*. Data are the mean of 3 biological replicates +/- SD. Statistical significant was determined by a Student's *t*-test. * P < 0.05; ns = not significant.

demonstrate CodY-dependent repression of the *brnQ* genes (Figure 2.2C). We measured uptake of BCAAs in the single mutants and also the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant complemented with each gene provided *in trans*. We observed that, compared to WT, uptake of each of Leu, Ile and Val was decreased in the *brnQ1* mutant (Figure 2.3). While the *brnQ1* mutant was similar to the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant in terms of Leu and Val transport, *brnQ1-2-3* had decreased Ile uptake compared to the *brnQ1* mutant, suggesting the involvement of one of the other two transporters in Ile uptake. Importantly, expression of *brnQ1* in trans (on pSO1) in the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant resulted in increased uptake of each of Ile, Leu and Val to levels at or above those seen in WT Figure 2.3. Together, these data indicate that BrnQ1 is capable of transporting all three BCAAs.

2.3.3 BrnQ2 is an Ile transporter

Using the approach described in the preceding section, we next determined the substrate specificity of BrnQ2. Relative to WT, transport of Ile, Leu and Val was not decreased in the *brnQ2* mutant but was, in fact, increased (Figure 2.4). Given the just-described data detailing the involvement of BrnQ1 in transport of the three BCAAs, we attribute the transport seen in the *brnQ2* mutant strain to increased expression of *brnQ1* (see below). When we examined uptake in the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant overexpressing *brnQ2* in trans (on pSO2), we found that Leu and Val transport was not restored, while uptake of Ile was restored (Figure 2.4). These data implicate BrnQ2 as a transporter selective for Ile, with little to no role in transport of Leu and Val, at least under the conditions used in this study.

2.3.4 BrnQ3 is not a functional BCAA transporter

Similar to the assays described in the preceding sections, we assessed BCAA transport in the *brnQ3* mutant to validate its predicted function (41). Our results demonstrate that transport of Ile, Leu and Val were not affected in this strain, relative to WT, and that expression of *brnQ3 in trans* (on pSO3) in the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant background did not appreciably restore transport of any of the three BCAAs (Figure 2.5). Since this was a negative result, we used qPCR to confirm that *brnQ3* was expressed from pSO3 in the



Figure 2.3 BrnQ1 transports isoleucine, leucine and valine.

Cells were harvested from cultures grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM. Transport of ¹⁴C-labeled BCAAs, as indicated, was measured at 20, 40 and 60 seconds. pRMC2 = empty vector; pSO1 = pRMC2::*brnQ1*. Data points shown are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.



Figure 2.4 BrnQ2 transports isoleucine.

Cells were harvested from cultures grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM. Transport of ¹⁴C-labeled BCAAs, as indicated, was measured at 20, 40 and 60 seconds. pRMC2 = empty vector; pSO2 = pRMC2::brnQ2. Data points shown are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.







Valine



Figure 2.5 BrnQ3 in not a BCAA transporter.

Cells were harvested from cultures grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM. Transport of ¹⁴C-labeled BCAAs, as indicated, was measured at 20, 40 and 60 seconds. pRMC2 = empty vector; pSO3 = pRMC2::*brnQ3*. Data points shown are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.



Figure 2.6 Expression of *brnQ1* and *brnQ3* in strains bearing complementation vectors.

Cells were grown to mid-exponential phase in complete CDM and RNA was isolated. Expression of brnQ1 and brnQ3 was measured and normalized to expression of the reference gene rpoB. Data are the mean of 3 biological replicates +/- SD.

brnQ1-2-3 mutant to levels comparable to those of *brnQ1* expressed from pSO1 (Figure 2.6). Combined, these data led us to conclude that BrnQ3 does not function as a transporter of BCAAs, at least under the conditions used in this study. Mutation of the *brnQ3* gene was previously identified as causing salt-sensitivity in *S. aureus* strain RN450 (42). To examine this phenomenon further, we streaked USA300, along with its isogenic *brnQ1*, *brnQ2* and *brnQ3* mutants on TSB agar and TSB agar containing 2M NaCl. Although all strains grew relatively slower on 2M salt-containing agar plates, mutation of the *brnQ* genes had no effect on the ability of strain USA300 to grow in the presence of high concentrations of NaCl, including the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant (Figure 2.7). It is likely that the absence of the salt-sensitive phenotype in our study is due to strain differences between RN450 and USA300, since the assay was performed using identical media to that previously described (42).

2.3.5 Transporter kinetics

To gain further insight into the role of the three BrnQ paralogs in BCAA transport, we determined the kinetic properties of BCAA transport in strains expressing each of BrnQ1, BrnQ2 and BrnQ3 by measuring the initial velocity of uptake in response to varying substrate concentration. The kinetic plots are shown in Figure 2.8, and apparent K_M and V_{max} data are provided in Table 2.3. The data indicate that BrnQ1 is a major determinant of uptake of all three BCAAs, while BrnQ2 appears specific to IIe, albeit with lower affinity for IIe than BrnQ1.

Table 2.3 *K_M* and *V_{max}* values for the BrnQ transporters

Transporter	Leucine		Isoleucine		Valine		
	K_M^a	$V_{max}{}^a$	K _M	Vmax	K _M	Vmax	
BrnQ1	1.62	6.85	0.93	10.22	1.79	12.81	
BrnQ2			8.94	18.13			

 ${}^{a}K_{M}$ units μ M, V_{max} units pmol μ g⁻¹ min⁻¹; units of activity are expressed relative to total protein

Values are the average of three biological replicates \pm SD.



Figure 2.7 Mutation of *brnQ* genes does not render salt sensitivity on USA300.

Single colonies of WT USA300 and the *brnQ* single and triple mutants were streaked from TSA onto either TSA or TSA containing 2 M NaCl. Plates were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours, at which point growth was observed.



Figure 2.8 Kinetics of BCAA transport in S. aureus

Cells were harvested from cultures grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM and incubated with ¹⁴C-labeled amino acid at concentrations of a 0.5 μ M, 1 μ M, 2 μ M, or 4 μ M for 20 s. Values are the mean of three independent cultures +/- SD.

2.3.6 BrnQ1-mediated Leu and Val acquisition is required for optimal growth of USA300 in CDM

We next sought to investigate the physiological role of the functional BCAA transporters in meeting the nutritional requirements of S. aureus growth. To do so, we selected CDM, described previously (31), enabling the limitation or omission of amino acids of interest. In complete CDM, we consistently observed a slight growth delay for the brnQ1 mutant compared to the WT strain (Figure 2.9A), indicating that BrnQ1 contributes to rapid growth in this medium. In comparison, all strains grew equally well in TSB (Figure 2.10). We next investigated the amino acid specificity of the growth phenotype in CDM. S. aureus has been reported to be auxotrophic for Leu and Val despite the presence of BCAA biosynthetic genes (15–17), indicating a critical role for BCAA uptake to support growth. First, to confirm the auxotrophic phenotype of USA300, the WT strain was grown in complete CDM as well as CDM with each BCAA omitted; CDM-Ile, CDM-Leu or CDM-Val. As expected, based on the literature, a growth delay was not observed for WT USA300 grown in CDM-Ile compared to complete CDM, indicating that USA300 is capable of *de novo* synthesis of Ile. In contrast, we observed that growth of WT USA300 in CDM^{-Leu} was significantly delayed for the first 12 hours of incubation, but by 24 hours the cells had attained an equivalent biomass to that obtained in complete CDM (Figure 2.9B). For growth in CDM^{-Val}, we observed an even greater growth defect. A significant growth delay was seen through the initial 24 hours of incubation, followed by growth that resulted in biomass equivalent to WT after 48 hours (Figure 2.9B). This suggests that Leu and Val synthesis is delayed, possibly owing to the repression of the biosynthetic genes by CodY, Gcp and/or unrecognized factors (17, 28, 43). We observed that the growth delay in these media was consistent upon serial sub-culturing, excluding the accumulation of suppressor mutations.

We next assessed the role of BrnQ1 in acquiring Leu and Val to promote early and rapid growth, since the BCAA uptake data implicated BrnQ1 as the dominant Leu and Val transporter. Growth of WT USA300 and *brnQ1* was compared in complete CDM and CDM with varying amounts of Leu and Val limitation. The *brnQ1* mutant was impaired for growth compared to WT USA300 upon limitation of Leu or Val to concentrations



Figure 2.9 BrnQ1 is required for rapid growth in CDM limited for leucine or valine.

A) Strains were pre-grown in complete CDM and sub-cultured into complete CDM. Growth was monitored until stationary phase was reached. B) WT USA300 was grown in complete CDM and sub-cultured into complete CDM, or CDM lacking Ile, Leu, or Val. Growth yield was monitored at 12, 24, and 48 hrs. C-D) Strains were pre-grown in complete CDM and sub-cultured into CDM where all amino acids were present at the same concentration as in CDM, except for alterations to the concentration of Leu (panel C) or Val (panel D). Growth yield was measured at 12 hrs. In panels E and F, growth curves were performed on the strains as indicated. Cultures were pregrown in complete CDM and sub-cultured into CDM where

all amino acids were present at the same concentrations as in CDM, except that Leu was 1% the concentration of that in complete CDM (panel E) and Val was 1% the concentration of that in complete CDM (panel F). pRMC2 = empty vector; pSO1 = pbrnQ1; pSO2 = pbrnQ2, pSO3 = pbrnQ3. Data shown are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD and were analyzed using the Student's *t*-tests (compared to WT). ** *P*<0.01, *** *P*<0.001.



Figure 2.10 The *brnQ* genes are not required for growth of USA300 in TSB.

WT USA300, the isogenic mutants, and the triple mutant were pre-grown in TSB to midexponential phase, and then sub-cultured to a starting OD_{600} of 0.0025 nm in TSB. Growth was monitored at the indicated time points until stationary phase was reached. Data are mean +/- SD. \leq 5% of that in complete CDM (complete CDM contained 684 μ M Leu and 684 μ M Val) (Figure 2.9C,D). Growth of the *brnQ1* mutant was fully restored to WT levels upon complementation with *brnQ1 in trans* (Figure 2.9C,D).

To investigate the possible involvement of BrnQ2 and BrnQ3 in the acquisition of Leu or Val for growth, we limited these two amino acids individually to 1% of the concentration in complete CDM, and compared the growth, over 24 hours, of WT to that of the brnQ1-2-3 mutant carrying empty vector or the brnQ genes. We observed that the brnQ1-2-3 mutant, as expected based on the above-described data, was impaired for growth (Figure 2.9E,F), and neither vector expressing brnQ2 or brnQ3 restored this defect. In contrast, expression of brnQ1 allowed rapid growth such that the strain grew quicker than WT in media limited for Leu (Figure 2.9E). Overexpression of brnQ1 had an even more pronounced effect on the growth enhancement of *S. aureus* in media limited for Val (Figure 2.9F). Combined, our data indicate that BrnQ1-mediated Leu and Val acquisition is required for rapid growth of *S. aureus* when these amino acids are limited.

2.3.7 Mutation of *brnQ2* results in over-expression of *brnQ1*

The data illustrated in Figure 2.4 demonstrated that a *brnQ2* mutant transported Ile, Leu and Val to levels higher than WT. This was an interesting observation that led us to investigate the possible regulatory effect of a *brnQ2* mutation on *brnQ1* expression, given that our data have shown that BrnQ1 is a major Ile, Leu and Val transporter. As shown in Figure 2.11A, qPCR demonstrated that *brnQ1* expression was over 40-fold higher in the *brnQ2* mutant than in WT. We confirmed that this phenomenon was specifically due to mutation of *brnQ2* and not some secondary mutation in the *brnQ2* mutant since complementation of the *brnQ2* mutant with *brnQ2 in trans* reversed expression of *brnQ1* to levels that were even lower than in WT.

Given that a mutation of brnQ2 enhances expression of brnQ1, we hypothesized that a brnQ2 mutant would grow quicker than WT in media limited for either Leu or Val. We compared the growth of selected strains in media that contained 1% of the concentration of either Leu or Val found in complete CDM. In support of our hypothesis, we observed that a brnQ2 mutant demonstrated early and rapid growth, compared to WT, in media limited for

Leu, and more so in media limited for Val. The growth kinetics of this mutant were virtually identical to a *brnQ1* mutant overexpressing *brnQ1* from a plasmid (Figure 2.11B,C).

2.3.8 BrnQ1 is required for USA300 fitness in vivo

We next investigated the contribution of BCAA acquisition to the fitness of USA300 *in vivo* using an established bacteremia murine model of infection. Groups of ten female Balb/c mice were infected via tail vein injection with 5-7 x 10^6 CFU of WT USA300 or the isogenic mutant. Mice infected with either WT or the *brnQ1* mutant were sacrificed on day four post-infection and the bacterial burden in livers and kidneys was assessed. Mice infected with the *brnQ1* mutant had significantly lower CFUs in the kidneys and livers compared to WT USA300 (Figure 2.12A,B), suggesting that USA300 encounters BCAA limitation *in vivo* and that BrnQ1 is necessary for their acquisition in order to meet growth requirements.



Figure 2.11 Mutation of *brnQ2* results in overexpression of *brnQ1*.

A. The expression level of brnQ1 was evaluated in *S. aureus* strains, as indicated. Data was normalized relative to the expression of rpoB, and expression of brnQ1 in WT cells was set to 1 as the comparator. B-C. Cultures were pregrown in complete CDM and sub-cultured into CDM where all amino acids were present at the same concentrations as in CDM, except that Leu was 1% the concentration of that in complete CDM (panel B) and Val was 1% the concentration of that in complete CDM (panel C). pRMC2 = empty vector; pSO1 = pbrnQ1. Data shown are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.



Figure 2.12 BrnQ1 is required for full *S. aureus* virulence in a mouse model of systemic infection.

Balb/c mice were infected with 5-7 x 10^6 CFU of USA300 (n=9) or $\Delta brnQ1$ (n = 10) via tail vein injection. Mice were sacrificed on day four of infection and A) kidneys and B) livers were harvested, homogenized and dilutions plated for CFU determination. Data were analyzed using the Student's unpaired *t*-test. * *P*< 0.05, *** *P*< 0.001.

2.4 Discussion

S. aureus necessitates expression of transporters for Leu and Val acquisition that would allow for growth, since it has been reported to be auxotrophic for Leu and Val, despite encoding the genes for biosynthesis (15, 16). Here, we demonstrate that BrnQ1 plays a dominant role in meeting Leu and Val nutritional requirements *in vitro*, especially in a medium containing either of these amino acids in the low micromolar range, and postulate also *in vivo* since a *brnQ1* mutant is attenuated *in vivo*. In contrast, BrnQ2 is selective for Ile and BrnQ3 does not function as a BCAA transporter. Although BrnQ3 was previously identified to contribute to the osmotolerance of *S. aureus*, we were unable to replicate this finding. Our ongoing studies will investigate the ligand specificity of BrnQ3, and the importance of this is demonstrated by the finding by *Benton et al.*, that a *brnQ3* mutant is attenuated *in vivo* (44).

Our observation that USA300 is able to grow in the absence of exogenous Leu or Val contrasts previous reports that S. aureus is auxotrophic for these amino acids. This is likely explained by the extension of the growth period monitored here, since appreciable growth of USA300 in media lacking Leu or Val is not observed until 24 and 48 hours, respectively (Figure 2.9). We presume the biosynthesis of Leu and Val is de-repressed at the later stages of growth, as we excluded the possibility of development of suppressor mutations. At present, the regulatory mechanisms that govern the regulation of ILV synthesis in these conditions is not known, but plausible mediators of repression include CodY and Gcp, both known repressors of the *ilv-leu* biosynthetic genes in S. aureus (17, 28, 43). Although we did not investigate this in further detail, of note, we observed that growth in CDM^{-LEU} and CDM⁻ VAL (i.e. growth dependent on Leu and Val synthesis) is iron-dependent. Indeed, several enzymes involved in BCAA biosynthesis contain Fe-S clusters, including IlvD, LeuC, and LeuD. LeuCD are repressed in Bacillus subtilis upon iron starvation (45, 46) and a similar link between iron availability and BCAA biosynthesis might exist in S. aureus. This phenotype is relevant when considering the levels of BCAA biosynthesis in vivo, as iron is limited during S. aureus infection (47) and consequently might impart a greater importance on BCAA acquisition in vivo.

BrnQ1 plays a predominant role in BCAA transport, as demonstrated by both radioactive transport assays and the growth assays where Leu and Val are present in low micromolar

concentrations (Figure 2.3, Figure 2.9). However, two lines of evidence suggest the presence of at least one additional BCAA transporter in *S. aureus*. First, a *brnQ1* mutant and a *brnQ1*-2-3 mutant are not defective for growth, compared to WT, even at early timepoints, in CDM media containing 100 μ M or higher concentrations of Leu or Val, and our transport assays indicate that the *brnQ1*-2-3 mutant still transports some Ile, Leu and Val (Figure 2.3, Figure 2.4, Figure 2.5). We are currently investigating additional genes that contribute to BCAA transport, such as a gene homologous to the CodY-regulated transporter BcaP described in *Lactococcus lactis* (9). BcaP functions as the high-affinity BCAA transporter in *L. lactis*, whereas BrnQ is the low affinity transporter (9). Given that BrnQ1 in USA300 is necessary for growth when Leu or Val are in low micromolar concentrations, and not when they are present at higher concentrations in the growth medium, we predict that BrnQ1 is the highaffinity transporter in this species. In line with this, the *brnQ1* mutant is attenuated *in vivo*, suggesting that BrnQ1 functions as a primary means of BCAA transport during infection.

It will be interesting to consider in future studies the effects of mutating brnQ1 and brnQ2 on CodY activity. The up-regulation of brnQ1 in the brnQ2 mutant, and the subsequent increased ability of *S. aureus* to scavenge Leu and Val, might involve a decrease in CodY activity upon Ile depletion. Ongoing studies in our lab are addressing the effects of manipulating intracellular levels of CodY effector molecules, and their implications on the expression of CodY-regulated genes.

- 1. Lowy FD. 1998. *Staphylococcus aureus* infections. N Engl J Med 339:520–532.
- 2. Mei JM, Nourbakhsh F, Ford CW, Holden DW. 1997. Identification of *Staphylococcus aureus* virulence genes in a murine model of bacteraemia using signature-tagged mutagenesis. Mol Microbiol 26:399–407.
- 3. Coulter SN, Schwan WR, Ng EY, Langhorne MH, Ritchie HD, Westbrock-Wadman S, Hufnagle WO, Folger KR, Bayer AS, Stover CK. 1998. *Staphylococcus aureus* genetic loci impacting growth and survival in multiple infection environments. Mol Microbiol 30:393–404.
- 4. Saier MH. 2000. Families of transmembrane transporters selective for amino acids and their derivatives. Microbiology 146:1775–1795.
- 5. Pátek M. 2007. Branched-Chain Amino Acids, p. 129–162. *In* Amino Acid Biosynthesis: Pathways, Regulation and Metabolic Engineering. Springer.
- 6. Stucky K, Hagting A, Klein JR, Matern H, Henrich B, Konings WN, Plapp R. 1995. Cloning and characterization of *brnQ*, a gene encoding a low-affinity, branched-chain amino acid carrier in *Lactobacillus delbruckii* subsp. lactis DSM7290. Mol Gen Genet 249:682–90.
- 7. Tauch A, Hermann T, Burkovski A, Kramer R, Puhler A, Kalinowski J, Krämer R, Pühler A, Kalinowski J. 1998. Isoleucine uptake in *Corynebacterium glutamicum* ATCC 13032 is directed by the *brnQ* gene product. Arch Microbiol 169:303–312.
- 8. Hoshino T, Kose-terai K, Uratani Y. 1991. Isolation of the *braZ* gene encoding the carrier for a novel branched-chain amino acid transport system in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO. J Bacteriol 173:1855.
- 9. den Hengst CD, Groeneveld M, Kuipers OP, Kok J. 2006. Identification and functional characterization of the *Lactococcus lactis* CodY-regulated branched-chain amino acid permease BcaP (CtrA). J Bacteriol 188:3280.
- Adams MD, Wagner LM, Graddis TJ, Landick R, Antonucci TK, Gibson AL, Oxender DL. 1990. Nucleotide sequence and genetic characterization reveal six essential genes for the LIV-I and LS transport systems of *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 265:11436–43.
- 11. Matsubara K, Ohnishi K, Kiritani K. 1992. Nucleotide sequences and characterization of *liv* genes encoding components of the high-affinity branched-chain amino acid transport system in *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Biochem 112:93–101.
- 12. Hoshino T, Kose K. 1990. Cloning, nucleotide sequences, and identification of products of the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO *bra* genes, which encode the high-affinity branched-chain amino acid transport system. J Bacteriol 172:5531–5539.

- Hosie AH, Poole PS. 2001. Bacterial ABC transporters of amino acids. Res Microbiol 152:259–270.
- 14. Basavanna S, Khandavilli S, Yuste J, Cohen JM, Hosie AHF, Webb AJ, Thomas GH, Brown JS. 2009. Screening of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* ABC transporter mutants demonstrates that LivJHMGF, a branched-chain amino acid ABC transporter, is necessary for disease pathogenesis. Infect Immun 77:3412–23.
- 15. Onoue Y, Mori M. 1997. Amino acid requirements for the growth and enterotoxin production by *Staphylococcus aureus* in chemically defined media. Int J Food Microbiol 36:77–82.
- Lincoln RA, Leigh JA, Jones NC. 1995. The amino acid requirements of *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from cases of bovine mastitis. Vet Microbiol 45:275– 279.
- Pohl K, Francois P, Stenz L, Schlink F, Geiger T, Herbert S, Goerke C, Schrenzel J, Wolz C. 2009. CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*: a regulatory link between metabolism and virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 191:2953–2963.
- Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2004. Activation of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY by direct interaction with branched-chain amino acids. Mol Microbiol 53:599– 611.
- 19. Villapakkam AC, Handke LD, Belitsky BR, Levdikov VM, Wilkinson AJ, Sonenshein AL. 2009. Genetic and biochemical analysis of the interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with branched-chain amino acids. J Bacteriol 191:6865–76.
- 20. Handke LD, Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2008. Interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with GTP. J Bacteriol 190:798–806.
- 21. Sonenshein AL. 2005. CodY, a global regulator of stationary phase and virulence in Gram-positive bacteria. Curr Opin Microbiol 8:203–7.
- 22. Guédon E, Serror P, Ehrlich SD, Renault P, Delorme C. 2001. Pleiotropic transcriptional repressor CodY senses the intracellular pool of branched-chain amino acids in *Lactococcus lactis*. Mol Microbiol 40:1227–1239.
- 23. Ratnayake-Lecamwasam M, Serror P, Wong KW, Sonenshein AL. 2001. *Bacillus subtilis* CodY represses early-stationary-phase genes by sensing GTP levels. Genes Dev 15:1093–1103.
- 24. Majerczyk CD, Dunman PM, Luong TT, Lee CY, Sadykov MR, Somerville GA, Bodi K, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Direct targets of CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 192:2861–2877.
- 25. Molle V, Nakaura Y, Shivers RP, Yamaguchi H, Losick R, Fujita Y, Sonenshein AL. 2003. Additional targets of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY identified by chromatin immunoprecipitation and genome-wide transcript analysis. J Bacteriol

185:1911-22.

- 26. Tu Quoc PH, Genevaux P, Pajunen M, Savilahti H, Georgopoulos C, Schrenzel J, Kelley WL. 2007. Isolation and characterization of biofilm formation-defective mutants of *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 75:1079–88.
- 27. Hsueh Y-H, Somers EB, Wong ACL. 2008. Characterization of the *codY* gene and its influence on biofilm formation in *Bacillus cereus*. Arch Microbiol 189:557–568.
- Majerczyk CD, Sadykov MR, Luong TT, Lee C, Somerville GA, Sonenshein AL. 2008. *Staphylococcus aureus* CodY negatively regulates virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 190:2257–2265.
- 29. Montgomery CP, Boyle-Vavra S, Roux A, Ebine K, Sonenshein AL, Daum RS. 2012. CodY deletion enhances in vivo virulence of community-associated methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clone USA300. Infect Immun 80:2382–9.
- Rivera FE, Miller HK, Kolar SL, Stevens SM. J, Shaw LN. 2012. The impact of CodY on virulence determinant production in community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Proteomics 12:263–8.
- 31. Sheldon JR, Marolda CL, Heinrichs DE. 2014. TCA cycle activity in *Staphylococcus aureus* is essential for iron-regulated synthesis of staphyloferrin A, but not staphyloferrin B: The benefit of a second citrate synthase. Mol Microbiol 92:824–39.
- 32. Kreiswirth BN, Löfdahl S, Betley MJ, O'Reilly M, Schlievert PM, Bergdoll MS, Novick RP. 1983. The toxic shock syndrome exotoxin structural gene is not detectably transmitted by a prophage. Nature 305:709–712.
- 33. Peng HL, Novick RP, Kreiswirth B, Kornblum J, Schlievert P. 1988. Cloning, characterization, and sequencing of an accessory gene regulator (*agr*) in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 170:4365–4372.
- 34. Duthie ES, Lorenz LL. 1952. Staphylococcal coagulase: Mode of action and antigenicity. J Gen Microbiol 6:95–107.
- 35. Bae T, Schneewind O. 2006. Allelic replacement in *Staphylococcus aureus* with inducible counter-selection. Plasmid 55:58–63.
- 36. Corrigan RM, Foster TJ. 2009. An improved tetracycline-inducible expression vector for *Staphylococcus aureus*. Plasmid 61:126–129.
- 37. Guérout-Fleury A-M, Shazand K, Frandsen N, Stragier P. 1995. Antibiotic-resistance cassettes for *Bacillus subtilis*. Gene 167:335–336.
- 38. Arnaud M, Chastanet A, Débarbouillé M. 2004. New vector for efficient allelic replacement in naturally nontransformable, low-GC-content, Gram-positive bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 70:6887–6891.
- 39. Diep BA, Gill SR, Chang RF, Phan TH, Chen JH, Davidson MG, Lin F, Lin J,

Carleton HA, Mongodin EF, Sensabaugh GF, Perdreau-Remington F. 2006. Complete genome sequence of USA300, an epidemic clone of community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Lancet 367:731–9.

- 40. Lolkema JS, Trip H. 2013. Amino acid transport assays in resting cells of *Lactococcus lactis*. Bio-protocol 3(12):e793.
- 41. Vijaranakul U, Xiong A, Lockwood K, Jayaswal K. 1998. Cloning and nucleotide sequencing of a *Staphylococcus aureus* gene encoding a branched-chain amino acid transporter. Appl Environ Microbiol 64:763.
- 42. Vijaranakul U, Nadakavukaren MJ, Bayles DO, Wilkinson BJ, Jayaswal RK. 1997. Characterization of an NaCl-sensitive *Staphylococcus aureus* mutant and rescue of the NaCl-sensitive phenotype by glycine betaine but not by other compatible solutes. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:1889–1897.
- 43. Lei T, Yang J, Zheng L, Markowski T, Witthuhn BA, Ji Y. 2012. The essentiality of staphylococcal Gcp is independent of its repression of branched-chain amino acids biosynthesis. PLoS One 7:e46836.
- 44. Benton BM, Zhang JP, Bond S, Pope C, Christian T, Lee L, Winterberg KM, Schmid MB, Buysse JM. 2004. Large-scale identification of genes required for full virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 186:8478–89.
- 45. Gaballa A, Antelmann H, Aguilar C, Khakh SK, Song K-BB, Smaldone GT, Helmann JD. 2008. The *Bacillus subtilis* iron-sparing response is mediated by a Fur-regulated small RNA and three small, basic proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci 105:11927–32.
- 46. Smaldone GT, Revelles O, Gaballa A, Sauer U, Antelmann H, Helmann JD. 2012. A global investigation of the *Bacillus subtilis* iron-sparing response identifies major changes in metabolism. J Bacteriol 194:2594–605.
- 47. Date S V, Modrusan Z, Lawrence M, Morisaki JH, Toy K, Shah IM, Kim J, Park S, Xu M, Basuino L, Chan L, Zeitschel D, Chambers HF, Tan M-W, Brown EJ, Diep BA, Hazenbos WLW. 2014. Global gene expression of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* USA300 during human and mouse infection. J Infect Dis 209:1542–50.

Chapter 3

3 The role of BcaP in BCAA transport

3.1 Introduction

Staphylococcus aureus, and its methicillin-resistant variant, is associated with significant human infectious morbidity and mortality. It is capable of infecting nearly every body site to cause infections that range from mild skin and soft tissue infections to life-threatening pneumonia, necrotizing fasciitis, and sepsis (1-4). It is also an asymptomatic colonizer of the nares in approximately one third of the population (5). The synthesis and acquisition of nutrients are critical to support *S. aureus* metabolism and virulence factor production and are prerequisites for infection and colonization (6–9). Such nutrients include amino acids, which *S. aureus* is presumably starved for in the host given that genes for amino acid synthesis and transport are up-regulated *in vivo* (6, 10). Yet the specific amino acid requirements of *S. aureus* in diverse host niches and the mechanisms to maintain these nutrients are not fully understood.

The branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs; Ile, Leu, Val) are vital nutrients for bacterial physiology, as their importance extends beyond supporting high levels of protein synthesis. In most Gram-positive bacteria, the BCAAs are precursors for the synthesis of branchedchain fatty acids (BCFAs), which are a major constituent of membrane fatty acids and include Leu/Val-derived iso-fatty acids and Ile-derived anteiso-fatty acids. In *S. aureus*, BCFAs comprise 65% of membrane fatty acids, and straight-chain fatty acids comprise 35% (11). BCFA composition is adjusted to regulate membrane fluidity, an alternative strategy to the incorporation of unsaturated fatty acids, which are toxic to *S. aureus* (12). Of the BCFAs, anteiso-fatty acids are most important for promoting a more fluid membrane and as such, their abundance in the membrane is increased at low temperatures to support growth (11, 13–17). The iso:anteiso ratio is also important for pH stress tolerance, resistance to membrane stressors including antimicrobial peptides, and virulence (11, 14, 18, 19), thus the BCFAs serve an important role in adaptation to various environmental conditions.

Intracellular levels of BCAAs are monitored by the global regulatory protein CodY (20–22). CodY is a highly conserved transcriptional repressor in low %mol G+C Gram-positive bacteria that regulates >100 genes involved in amino acid and peptide metabolism and transport in response to BCAAs and GTP (23–25). CodY also regulates virulence factors in *S. aureus* (26–29), implicating CodY as an important link between the metabolic status of the cell and virulence. Identifying the mechanisms that maintain intracellular levels of BCAAs is therefore a key step towards understanding how CodY activity is regulated.

S. aureus was previously reported to be auxotrophic for Leu and Val, despite encoding the *ilv-leu* operon required for BCAA synthesis (25, 30). In replicating this, we found that in fact, S. aureus is capable of synthesizing Leu and Val, but it represses their synthesis during early stage growth (Figure 2.9). This indicated that S. aureus prefers to acquire these nutrients and must therefore be able to scavenge BCAAs from the host. Indeed, free BCAAs are available to S. aureus at sites of infection or colonization in the micromolar range (50 - $300 \,\mu\text{M}$ except for Ile which is undetectable in nasal secretions) (6, 31). We have therefore focused our studies on investigating mechanisms of BCAA transport. BCAA transporters in other Gram-positive bacteria include the secondary transporters BrnQ, BraB and BcaP (32– 34). We previously characterized three BrnQ homologs (BrnQ1, BrnQ2, and BrnQ3) in the community-associated methicillin-resistant S. aureus strain USA300. We determined that BrnQ1 transports all three BCAAs, BrnQ2 is a dedicated Ile transporter, and BrnQ3 did not appear to function as a BCAA transporter. Yet a strain lacking all three brnQ genes remained capable of BCAA transport (Figure 2.3). BLAST searches revealed that USA300 also possesses a BcaP homolog. In this study, we describe the role of BcaP in BCAA acquisition and demonstrate the importance of BCAA transport to S. aureus growth, membrane BCFA content, and fitness in vivo.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Strains and growth conditions

Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this study are described in Table 3.1. The wild type (WT) strain in all experiments is the MRSA isolate pulsed-field gel electrophoresis type USA300 LAC that has been cured of the erythromycin resistance plasmid. For experiments involving *S. aureus* grown in tryptic soy broth (TSB) (EMD Millipore, Billerica, MA), two to three colonies were inoculated from TSB agar into TSB and grown to mid-exponential phase at 37° C, then sub-cultured into fresh TSB to a starting OD₆₀₀ equivalent of 0.0025. For

growth curves performed in chemically defined medium (CDM), described previously (See Section 2.2.1), two to three colonies were inoculated from TSB agar into CDM and were grown to mid-late-exponential phase at 37°C, then sub-cultured to a starting OD₆₀₀ equivalent of 0.0025 in either complete CDM or CDM with altered concentrations of amino acids. The *brnQ1,brnQ2,brnQ3,bcaP* mutant was treated the same, however media was supplemented with 10 mg mL⁻¹ of BactoTM tryptone (BD Biosciences; Sparks, MD) to support growth. Strains were grown at 37°C or 25°C where indicated. Growth curves were performed either in 100-well plates and read using the Bioscreen C visible spectrophotometer (Growth Curves USA; Piscataway, NJ), or in flasks using a flask:volume ratio of at least 5:1. Where required, ampicillin (100 μ g mL⁻¹), chloramphenicol (10 μ g mL⁻¹), erythromycin (3 μ g mL⁻¹), streptomycin (500 μ g mL⁻¹) and tetracycline (4 μ g mL⁻¹) were added to the growth medium.

3.2.2 Mutagenesis and construction of plasmids

Strains containing a transposon insertion in either the *bcaP* gene (*bcaP*:: $\Phi N\Sigma$) or *crtM* (*crtM*:: $\Phi N\Sigma$) gene were identified in the Nebraska Transposon Mutant Library (35). The *bcaP* transposon was transduced into our laboratory strain of USA300 and into the *brnQ1*, *brnQ1-2-3*, *brnQ1-2* and *brnQ1-3* backgrounds using phage 80 α . The same method was used to transduce the *crtM* transposon into WT USA300 and the *brnQ1* mutant. Transposon insertions were confirmed by PCR. All plasmids were first constructed as shuttle vectors in *Escherichia coli* DH5 α . Once confirmed, plasmids were subsequently electroporated into *S*. *aureus* RN4220 as an intermediate host, and then into

Table 3.1 Bacterial strains and plasmi	ds used in this study	
--	-----------------------	--

Table 5.1 Dacterial strains and plasmids used in this study			
Strain/Plasmid	Description ^a	Source or	
		reference	

S. aureus

USA300	USA300 LAC cured of antibiotic resistance	(36)
	plasmid	
RN4220	$r_{K} m_{K}^{+}$; capable of accepting foreign DNA	(37)
bcaP	USA300 <i>bcaP</i> :: Φ N Σ ; Em ^R (SAUSA300_2538)	(35)
brnQ1	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1$	Chapter 2
brnQ1-bcaP	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1$ bcaP:: $\Phi N\Sigma$; Em ^R	This study
brnQ1-2-3	USA300 Δ <i>brnQ1</i> Δ <i>brnQ2 brnQ3</i> ::Tc; Tc ^R	Chapter 2
brnQ1-2-3-bcaP	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1 \ \Delta brnQ2 \ brnQ3$::Tc $bcaP$:: $\Phi N\Sigma$;	This study
	Em^{R}, Tc^{R}	-
		This study
brnQ1-2-bcaP	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1 \Delta brnQ2 bcaP::\PhiN\Sigma; Em^R$	This study
brnQ1-3-bcaP	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1$ brnQ3::Tc bcaP:: Φ N Σ ; Em ^R ,	•
~	Tc ^R	
codY	USA300 <i>codY</i> :: $\Phi N\Sigma$; Em ^R	(35)
<i>crtM</i>	USA300 <i>crtM</i> :: $\Phi N\Sigma$; Em ^R	(35)
brnQ1-crtM	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1 \ crtM$:: $\Phi N\Sigma$; Em^R	This study

E.coli

DH5a	$F^{-} \phi 80 dlac Z\Delta M15 \ recA1 \ endA1 \ gyrA96 \ thi-1 \ hsdR17 \ (r_{K}^{-} m_{K}^{-}) \ supE44 \ relA1 \ deoR \ \Delta(lacZYA-argF)U169 phoA$	Promega
Plasmids		
pRMC2	Anhydrotetracycline-inducible expression vector; Ap ^R in <i>E. coli</i> ; Cm ^R in <i>S. aureus</i>	(38)
pBrnQ1	pRMC2 containing <i>brnQ1</i> ; Cm ^R	(pSO1 from
		Chapter 2)
pBcaP	pRMC2 containing <i>bcaP</i> ; Cm ^R	This study
pGYlux	Vector harboring promoterless <i>luxABCDE</i> operon; Cm ^R	(39)
pGYbrnQ1::lux	<i>lux</i> reporter vector with <i>brnQ1</i> promoter	This study
pGYbcaP::lux	<i>lux</i> reporter vector with <i>bcaP</i> promoter	This study
^a Abbreviations:	Tc^{R} Cm^{R} Em^{R} and An^{R} designate resistant	nce to tetracycli

^a Abbreviations: Tc^R, Cm^R, Em^R and Ap^R designate resistance to tetracycline, chloramphenicol, erythromycin and ampicillin, respectively.

the desired S. aureus USA300 strains. Primers used for plasmid construction are listed in Table 3.2.

RT-qPCR 3.2.3

Cultures were grown to mid-exponential phase (OD₆₀₀ of 0.6 in TSB) and RNA was extracted using an Aurum Total RNA Mini Kit as described by the manufacturer (Bio-Rad; Hercules, CA). RNA (500 ng) was reverse transcribed using SuperScript II (Invitrogen; Carlsbad, CA) according to manufacturers instructions and using 500 µg mL⁻¹ of random hexamers. cDNA was PCR-amplified using SensiFast SYBR ® (Bioline; Taunton, MA). The primers used and their reaction efficiencies are listed in Table 3.2. Data were normalized relative to expression of the reference gene *rpoB*.

Oligonucleotides	Sequence ^a
bcaP-KpnI-For	TTT <u>GGTACC</u> GCGTAACGACGCTATTTAAA
bcaP-EcoRI-For	TTT <u>GAATTC</u> TGGATGTTAATCAGATGGGA
	For cloning <i>bcaP</i> into pRMC2
<i>rpoB</i> -For	AGAGAAAGACGGCACTGAAAACAC
<i>rpoB</i> -Rev	ATAACGACCCACGCTTGCTAAG
	qPCR for <i>rpoB</i> expression in <i>S. aureus</i>
hum Ol Ean	
brnQ1-F01	
<i>omQ1</i> -Kev	a PCP for $hrm Ol$ avaragion in S_{aurous}
	qrCK for <i>brnQ1</i> expression in 5. <i>uureus</i>
<i>bcaP</i> -For	TTTACGCTACCTGGCATTG
<i>bcaP</i> -Rev	CCCAAGAATAGGCTGAACC
	qPCR for <i>bcaP</i> expression in <i>S. aureus</i>
brnQ1-lux-For	GATC <u>CCCGGG</u> ACATATACTTCCCCCCTTCG
<i>brnQ1-lux</i> -Rev	GATC <u>GTCGAC</u> CCGGCACCAAAGAATAAACC
	For cloning <i>brnQ1</i> promoter into pGY <i>lux</i>
<i>bcaP-lux-</i> For	
bcaP-lux-Kev	GATCGICGACGCCGGATCCICITITCGIGCIA
3D	For cloning <i>bcaP</i> promoter into pGY <i>lux</i>
^a Restriction sites a	re underlined

Table 3.2 Oligonucleotide primers used for cloning and qPCR

Restriction sites are underlined.

3.2.4 Radioactive transport assays

Cultures were grown overnight at 37°C in complete CDM and sub-cultured into complete CDM at a starting OD₆₀₀ of 0.1. Bacteria were grown to mid/late-exponential phase (OD₆₀₀ of 1.0), harvested by filtration on 0.45- μ m pore-size membrane filters, and washed with PBS before being re-suspended in CDM lacking amino acids. Cells were warmed to 37°C for 10 minutes prior to the assay. The ¹⁴C-labeled amino acid of interest (Perkin Elmer, MA) was added to cells at a final concentration of 1 μ M. An aliquot of cells was removed at 20, 40, and 60 s and rapidly filtered through 0.45- μ m membrane filters. The filters were immediately washed with 10 mL of 0.1 M LiCl₂ at room temperature. Filters were dried and placed in scintillation vials containing 4 mL of CytoscintTM scintillation cocktail (Fisher Scientific). ¹⁴C radioactivity was measured using the LS 6500 scintillation system (Beckman). Radioactivity was normalized to total protein; 1 mL of culture with an OD of 1.0 corresponded to approximately 115 μ g of protein. For competition assays, 1 mM of non-labeled amino acid was added in the presence of 1 μ M of either ¹⁴C-Leu or ¹⁴C-Ile and cells were filtered at 60 s and processed as above.

To determine transport kinetics, cells, prepared as above, were incubated with 500 nM, 1 μ M, 2 μ M, or 4 μ M of a ¹⁴C-labeled amino acid. An aliquot of cells was filtered as described above after 20 s. The velocity of uptake for each concentration was normalized to total protein and plotted to determine the Michaelis-Menten equation and the apparent K_M and V_{max} .

3.2.5 Lux reporter gene assays

The WT USA300 strain and *codY* mutant containing either pGY*brnQ1::lux* or pGY*bcaP::lux* were grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM and sub-cultured to a starting OD₆₀₀ of 0.01 (200 μ L/well) of complete CDM in a clear bottom 96-well Microfluor 2 White Plate (Thermo). Plates were incubated at 37°C with constant shaking. Luminescence and OD₆₀₀ were ready at hourly intervals on the BioTek Synergy H4 Hybrid Reader (BioTek, Winooski, VT) with 1 s of integration and a gain of 200.

3.2.6 Membrane fatty acid analysis and staphyloxanthin quantification

Strains were grown overnight in either TSB or CDM and sub-cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.05 in the same media. Cells were harvested at mid-exponential phase (OD₆₀₀ 0.4-0.6) by centrifugation at 3000 x g at 4°C for 15 minutes, and the pellet was washed 3 times with cold sterile distilled water. The fatty acids in the bacterial cells (30 to 40 mg [wet weight]) were saponified, methylated, and extracted for fatty acid methyl ester (FAME) analysis. The resulting methyl ester mixtures were separated using an Agilent 5890 dual-tower gas chromatograph and the fatty acyl groups were identified using the MIDI microbial identification system (Sherlock 4.5 microbial identification system) at Microbial ID, Inc. (Newark, DE) (40, 41). Minor fatty acids (<1% of the total) are not reported in the tables. Quantification of the carotenoid pigment was performed as per the warm methanol extraction protocol described previously (42, 43). Cells were harvested from strains grown overnight in CDM, and carotenoid was extracted with warm (55°C) methanol for 5 min. The absorbance at 465 nm of the supernatant after centrifugation was measured and expressed relative to the OD₆₀₀ of overnight cultures.

3.2.7 Antibiotic susceptibility assays

The minimum inhibitory concentrations (MIC) for Daptomycin (DAP) and Polymyxin B (PMB) were determined based on growth of *S. aureus* strains in tubes containing 2 mL of complete CDM with a range of 2-fold dilutions of each antibiotic. PMB (Sigma-Aldrich) was resuspended in H₂O to a stock concentration of 50 mg mL⁻¹ and DAP (Cayman Chemicals) was resuspended in 100% DMSO to a stock concentration of 5 mg mL⁻¹. The concentration of DMSO did not exceed 5% of the culture volume in any experiment. Cells were grown to mid-late-exponential phase in complete CDM and sub-cultured into CDM containing antibiotics at a starting CFU of approximately 1 x 10^5 . Cultures were incubated at 37° C and were monitored for visible growth after 24 h.

3.2.8 Murine model of systemic infection

All protocols were reviewed and approved by the University of Western's Ontario Animal Use Subcommittee, a subcommittee of the University Council on Animal Care. The systemic infection was performed as previously described (See Section 2.2.5). Briefly, seven-week old BALB/c mice purchased from Charles River Laboratories Canada Inc. were housed in

microisolator cages. Strains were grown in TSB to mid-exponential phase, washed twice in PBS, and resuspended in PBS. Mice were infected with approximately $6 \times 10^6 - 7 \times 10^6$ CFU of *S. aureus* via tail-vein injection. Mice were monitored for activity and weight changes every 24 hr for the duration of the experiment. Mice were sacrificed 96-hours post challenge and kidneys, livers and hearts were removed, homogenized in 0.01% Triton X-100, and plated on TSB agar to determine CFUs.

3.2.9 Murine nasal colonization model

All protocols were reviewed and approved by the University of Western's Ontario Animal Use Subcommittee, a subcommittee of the University Council on Animal Care. To evaluate S. aureus nasal colonization, the endogenous murine microbiota, which are non-permissive to S. aureus colonization, were depleted with use of streptomycin sulfate, as previously described (44). Since S. aureus is not naturally resistant to Sm, Sm resistant colonies were selected for independently in the WT and mutant backgrounds by plating overnight cultures on TSB agar containing 500 µg ml⁻¹ of streptomycin sulfate. Sm-resistant clones were confirmed to be free of any obvious growth defects, compared to the Sm-sensitive colonies, during growth in TSB or CDM. Seven-week old C57BL/6 mice purchased from Charles River Laboratories Canada, Inc. were housed in microisolator cages. Mice received 2 mg mL⁻ ¹ streptomycin sulfate in the drinking water 24 hr prior to inoculation with S. aureus, which was changed every 3-4 days for the duration of the experiment. Strains were grown in TSB to mid-exponential phase, washed twice in PBS, and resuspended in PBS. Isofluraneanesthetized mice were inoculated with 5 μ L bacterial suspensions into each naris for a total of 10⁸ CFU of S. aureus and monitored over seven days. On day seven, mice were sacrificed and the snout was excised, homogenized in PBS with 0.01% Triton X-100, and plated on TSB agar for CFUs.

3.2.10 Statistics

All data were analyzed using the statistical tests indicated in figure legends using GraphPad Prism version 6.0.
3.3 Results

3.3.1 Identification of CodY-regulated *bcaP* as a BCAA transporter in *S. aureus*

We hypothesized that one or more BCAA transporter(s) exist in *S. aureus*, in addition to the three *brnQ* genes, since we previously demonstrated that uptake of Ile, Leu and Val is not completely abolished in a *brnQ1-2-3* mutant (Figure 2.3). We prioritized the gene SAUSA300_2538 to investigate since it exhibited 34% and 63% total similarity to BcaP, a BCAA transporter in *Bacillus subtilis* and *Lactococcus lactis*, respectively (32, 34). The SAUSA300_2538 gene, hereafter referred to as *bcaP*, possesses a CodY-binding site (CodY box) 102 base pairs upstream of the start codon (Figure 3.1A). Consistent with this, we observed that expression of *bcaP* in *S. aureus* strain USA300 increased in the absence of CodY activity (Figure 3.1B). This is in agreement with previous findings in *S. aureus* strains Newman and UAMS-1, although the magnitude of *bcaP* up-regulation observed in USA300 is lower than what was previously reported, possibly a consequence of strain variation (25, 45).

To determine whether BcaP functions as a BCAA transporter, we mutated *bcaP* alone and in combination with the *brnQ* genes and measured uptake of ¹⁴C-labeled Ile, Leu, or Val in the various mutant strains. The *bcaP* mutation alone had a minor effect on transport of all three BCAAs compared to the WT strain (Figure 3.2). However, when *bcaP* was mutated in the *brnQ1-2-3* mutant background, uptake of all three BCAAs was completely abolished (Figure 3.2A), indicating a clear role for BcaP in BCAA transport. Leu transport was completely abolished in the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant, suggesting that these are the only genes responsible for Leu transport. Ile transport was reduced in the *brnQ1- bcaP* mutant resulted no Ile transport, indicating that the *brnQ1*, *brnQ2* and *bcaP* genes all participate in Ile transport.



Figure 3.1 BcaP is a CodY-regulated gene in USA300.

A) Genomic context of *bcaP* in the USA300 FPR3757 genome. B) Expression of *bcaP* was evaluated by RT-qPCR in WT USA300 and a *codY* mutant grown to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.6 in TSB. Data were normalized relative to the expression of *rpoB*, and expression of *bcaP* in WT cells was set to 1 as the comparator. Data are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD. Data were analyzed using a Student's unpaired *t* test. *** $P \le 0.001$.

Unexpectedly, the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant retained some Val transport (Figure 3.2A). The addition of the *brnQ3* mutation in the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant background resulted in no Val transport (Figure 3.2A), uncovering an involvement of BrnQ3 in Val transport that we previously had overlooked, likely due to the transport activity of BcaP.

To confirm a direct role for BcaP in BCAA transport, we tested whether expression of *bcaP in trans* could restore transport in the *brnQ1-2-3-bcaP* mutant. BcaP restored transport of all three BCAAs in the quadruple mutant to levels comparable to WT or the quadruple mutant complemented with BrnQ1 (Figure 3.2B), thus confirming the role of BcaP as a BCAA transporter. Despite our observation that BrnQ3 contributes to Val transport (Figure 3.2B), expression of *brnQ3* from a complementation vector (confirmed using RT-qPCR; see Figure 2.6) was unable to restore Val transport in the quadruple mutant (data not shown). At this point, we have no conclusive evidence that implicates BrnQ3 as a *bona fide* BCAA transporter.

BCAA transporters in *L. lactis* and *B. subtilis* are capable of transporting amino acids structurally similar to BCAAs (32, 34). To test the transport specificity of the BrnQ and BcaP transporters in *S. aureus*, we investigated ¹⁴C-Leu uptake with 10-fold, 100-fold, and 1000-fold excess of each unlabeled amino acid. We first determined that 1000-fold excess was required to reduce transport to less than 50%, and selected this as the condition for subsequent experiments. Alanine, cysteine, methionine, and threonine were able to reduce BrnQ1- or BcaP-mediated Leu transport whereas only aspartic acid was able to compete for Ile transport mediated by BrnQ2 (Figure 3.3). The transport kinetics for these amino acids is beyond the scope of this study, however we investigated whether BrnQ1 and BcaP are required for growth in chemically defined media (CDM) with limiting concentrations of Ala, Cys, Thr, or Met. The double mutant did not exhibit a growth delay in these media any more so than in complete CDM (Figure 3.4), suggesting that either i) they bind to, but do not transport these amino acids, ii) there are other transporters for these amino acids, or iii) at least in the case of Ala, Thr, and Met (for which *S. aureus* is not auxotrophic) they are synthesized inside the cell, masking a transport-dependent growth defect.



Figure 3.2 BcaP is a BCAA transporter

A,B) Cells were harvested from cultures grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM, or CDM supplemented with 10 mg mL⁻¹ tryptone in the case of the *brnQ1,brnQ2,brnQ3,bcaP* mutant. Transport of ¹⁴C-labeled BCAA, as indicated, was measured at 20, 40 and 60 seconds and expressed relative to total protein. Data points shown are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.



Figure 3.3 Non-BCAAs compete for BCAA transport.

The *brnQ1brnQ2brnQ3bcaP* mutant complemented with a vector expressing either A) *brnQ1* B) *bcaP* or C) *brnQ2* was grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM. Cells were harvested and 1 μ M of ¹⁴C-labeled A,B) Leu or C) IIe was added in the presence of 1 mM of a non-labeled competing amino acid and uptake was measured at 60 seconds. Data are the percentage of Leu/IIe uptake in the absence of a competitor. Data are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.



Figure 3.4 BrnQ1 and BcaP do not contribute to growth in media limited for non-BCAAs.

Strains were grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM and sub-cultured to a starting OD_{600} of 0.0025 in either A) complete CDM (670 μ M Ala; 170 μ M Cys; 20 μ M Met; 260 μ M Threo) or B-E) CDM with a single amino acid reduced by 10-fold from its concentration in complete CDM, as indicated. Data are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.

3.3.2 BrnQ1 is the predominant BCAA transporter required for growth in media containing free amino acids

We previously demonstrated that despite encoding the BCAA biosynthetic operon, USA300 prefers Leu and Val acquisition over their biosynthesis during growth in CDM (Figure 2.9). We therefore determined the biological relevance of each of BcaP and BrnQ1 in S. aureus for growth in complete CDM, which contains excess concentrations of Leu and Val (684 μ M). A mutation in *bcaP* did not impede growth of USA300 in complete CDM, whereas a *brnQ1* mutation resulted in a reduced growth rate (Figure 3.5A). Combining both mutations further reduced the growth rate (Figure 3.5A). The growth of the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant did not require a compensatory mutation, as when these cells were plated for isolated colonies, picked and re-inoculated into the same medium, an identical growth phenotype was observed. Thus, either another transporter(s) or induction of BCAA synthesis is able to supply Leu and Val for growth. To minimize the effects of the existence of a potentially low-affinity transporter, we reduced the concentration of Leu or Val in the media by 10-fold. In Leu-limited CDM, the *bcaP* mutant exhibited a growth rate comparable to the WT strain, whereas the *brnO1* mutant exhibited a growth lag of approximately 12 hr (Figure 3.5B). Addition of the *bcaP* mutation into the *brnO1* mutant background extended the growth lag to ~ 14 hr (Figure 3.5B). The *bcaP* mutant also grew comparably to the WT strain in Val-limited CDM, whereas the brnQ1 and brnQ1-bcaP mutants both exhibited a growth lag of ~ 18 hr. Growth of the brnQ1-bcaP mutant in all media could be restored to WT levels with the addition of multicopy complementation vectors expressing either *brnQ1* or *bcaP* (Figure 3.5A-C). Together these data indicate that BrnQ1 is the predominant transporter required for Leu and Val acquisition during growth in media containing free amino acids, and BcaP contributes to Leu acquisition, but only noticeably in the absence of BrnQ1.

To test whether the growth of the mutants in Leu- and Val-limited conditions following an extended growth lag was the result of compensatory mutations, we plated the cultures that eventually grew in these conditions and, using these cells, repeated the growth experiment in the Leu- and Val-limited conditions. The *brnQ1* and *brnQ1-bcaP* mutants



Figure 3.5 BrnQ1 is the predominant transporter required for growth in free amino acid containing medium.

Strains were grown in complete CDM to mid-late exponential phase and sub-cultured to a starting OD_{600} of 0.0025 in either A) complete CDM (684 μ M each Leu and Val) or CDM where all amino acids were present at the same concentration as in complete CDM, except for alterations to the concentration of Leu (panel B) or Val (panel C). Data are the mean readable ODs of three biological replicates +/- SD. pRMC2 is the empty vector.

from the Leu-limited CDM exhibited the same growth lag upon sub-culture into Leu-limited CDM indicating that the eventual growth in this condition does not result in a geneticallyheritable compensatory mutation. Interestingly, the *brnQ1* and *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant cultures from Val-limited CDM were able to grow without a growth lag upon sub-culture into the same condition and, in fact, both strains exhibited unimpeded growth in CDM with Val omitted (data not shown). These data suggest that the growth of the *brnQ1* and *brnQ1-bcaP* mutation that likely results in Val biosynthesis. The identity of the mutation, or mutations, is currently under investigation.

3.3.3 Predominance of BrnQ1 is dictated by promoter strength

We next investigated the underlying basis for the predominant role of BrnQ1 over BcaP for growth in CDM. We determined the apparent K_M and V_{max} of each transporter using the quadruple mutant complemented with either *brnQ1* or *bcaP*. Both transporters had an apparent K_M for each BCAA in the low micromolar range (1-4 µM) (Table 3.3). V_{max} values further revealed that under the conditions where growth is assessed, both transporters are functioning at maximum velocity, and in fact, the V_{max} of BrnQ1 is lower than the V_{max} of BcaP (Table 3.3). These data indicate that, when over-expressed, both transporters function comparably, and therefore transporter kinetics are not likely sufficient to explain their different roles in growth.

We next turned to a *lux* promoter-reporter assay to determine the promoter activity of each of brnQ1 and bcaP during growth, as we were not able to directly determine protein abundance of each transporter due to lack of antibodies. Promoter activities of both brnQ1 and bcaP were higher in a *codY* mutant compared to the WT strain (Figure 3.6A,B), confirming they are both repressed by CodY. Notably, the promoter of brnQ1 drove higher expression of the *lux* genes from the reporter plasmid than the *bcaP* promoter, which exhibited little/no *lux* expression (Figure 3.6A,B), suggesting that brnQ1 expression is higher than *bcaP*. Since CodY promoters do not necessarily respond equally to changes in the level of CodY activity (29, 46), we also assessed promoter activity in the low Leu condition, and observed the same trends in promoter activity as in complete CDM (data not shown). Together, with the observation that over-expression of *bcaP* from a multi-copy plasmid restores growth of the

brnQ1-bcaP mutant, these data suggest that the predominant role of BrnQ1 is due to protein abundance and not differences in transport kinetics between the two transporters.

Transporter	Isoleucine		Leuc	cine	Valine	
	$K_M{}^{\mathrm{a}}$	$V_{max}{}^{\mathrm{a}}$	K_M	V_{max}	K_M	V_{max}
BcaP	3.4 ± 0.8	110 ± 12	2.9 ±0.8	28 ±3	3.7 ± 0.6	155 ± 12
BrnQ1	1.4 ±0.4	55 ±7	1.1 ±0.7	10 ±2	2.5 ± 1.7	92 ± 39

Table 3.3. Transporter kinetics

^a K_M units μ M, V_{max} units pmol μ g⁻¹ min⁻¹; units of activity are expressed relative to total protein

Values are the average of three biological replicates \pm SD.

3.3.4 BCFA content in *S. aureus* membranes is dependent on BrnQ1

Branched-chain fatty acids (BCFAs) are synthesized from the BCAAs and comprise 50-65% of total membrane fatty acids of S. aureus grown in rich media (11). Ile, Leu, and Val are used for the synthesis of anteiso-fatty acids, odd-chained iso-fatty acids, and even-chained iso-fatty acids respectively, with anteiso-fatty acids being the most abundant (11). Since S. *aureus* relies on transporters to acquire the BCAAs, we hypothesized that transporter mutants would lack the corresponding BCFAs in their membranes. When grown in complex media (TSB), BCFAs made up 43% of total fatty acids in the WT strain and 48% of total fatty acids in a *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant, with no difference in the proportion of anteiso- and iso-fatty acids between strains (Table 3.4). These data suggest that, independent of the free amino acid transporters BrnQ1 and BcaP, S. aureus is able to acquire BCAAs from peptide sources present in a rich medium. In contrast, when grown in CDM, the proportion of BCFAs increased to 76% of total fatty acids in the WT strain and 88% in the brnQ1-bcaP mutant, with drastic differences in the proportions of anteiso- and iso-fatty acids between the WT and mutant. Whereas BCFAs in the WT strain membrane included both anteiso- and iso-fatty acids, BCFAs in the brnQ1-bcaP mutant membrane were derived solely from anteiso-fatty acids, with no detection of Leu-derived odd-chain iso-fatty acids or Val-derived even-chain iso-fatty acids. The absence of Leu- and Val-derived BCFAs in this strain was the consequence of the brnQ1 mutation since the brnQ1 mutant alone lacked Leu- and Valderived BCFAs, whereas the whereas the fatty acid profile of the *bcaP* mutant resembled that



Figure 3.6 Promoter activity of *brnQ1::lux* is higher than *bcaP::lux*

Growth (OD₆₀₀; closed symbols) and relative luminescence units (RLU; open symbols) of WT USA300 and the *codY* mutant harboring either A) the pGY*brnQ1*::*lux* reporter vector or B) the pGY*bcaP*::*lux* reporter vector. Strains were grown to mid-late exponential phase in complete CDM and sub-cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.01 in complete CDM. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates.

of the WT strain (Table 3.4). Notably, the anteiso-fatty acid content was not affected in a strain lacking all Ile transporters (e.g. *brnQ1-brnQ2-bcaP*) in comparison to the WT strain (Table 3.4). Altogether, these data indicate that, in a defined, free-amino acid-containing medium, BrnQ1 is required for iso-fatty acid synthesis, and Ile synthesis is sufficient to maintain anteiso-fatty acid content in the absence of BCAA transport.

Fatty Acid	% (wt/wt) of total fatty acid ^a						
	W	Τ	brnQ1brnQ2bcaP		brnQ1bcaP	brnQ1	bcaP
	TSB	CDM	TSB	CDM	CDM	CDM	CDM
SCFAs	54 ±2	23 ±3	52 ±2	11 ±4	11 ±3	11 ±1	23 ±1
BCFAs	44 ±4	77 ± 5	48 ± 2	88 ± 5	88 ±4	86 ±3	77 ±2
Anteiso	27 ± 5	47 ± 3	33 ±4	88 ± 5	88 ±3	86 ±3	47 ±1
Iso (Odd)	8 ± 2	24 ± 2	6 ±2	<1.0	<1.0	<1.0	25 ±1
Iso (Even)	9±2	5 ±1	10 ±1	<1.0	<1.0	<1.0	5 ±1

Table 3.4 Fatty acid profiles of S. aureus BCAA transporter mutants

^aValues are the average percentage of fatty acids from three biological replicates \pm SD. Fatty acids less than 1% are not reported.

3.3.5 BrnQ1 and BcaP are required for growth in CDM at temperatures below 37°C

The adaptation of Gram-positive bacteria to growth at low temperature requires an increase in anteiso-fatty acid content to increase membrane fluidity (15, 16, 47). We therefore hypothesized that the brnQ1 mutant would be better adapted than the WT strain to growth at lower temperatures since anteiso-fatty acids comprise 88% of membrane fatty acids in this strain. In contrast to this hypothesis, the brnQ1 mutant exhibited growth attenuation relative to the WT strain that was even more evident when grown at 25°C compared to 37°C (Figure 3.7A). This temperature-dependent growth phenotype was even more so evident with the brnQ1-bcaP mutant (Figure 3.7A). Growth of the brnQ1-bcaP mutant could be restored with expression of either brnQ1 or bcaP from a complementation vector (Figure 3.7B), or addition of peptide source to the growth medium (Figure 3.7C). Since BcaP contributes to this growth phenotype, but is not required for BCFA synthesis, we suspect this growthattenuated phenotype is independent of membrane content, yet nonetheless noteworthy.

3.3.6 Staphyloxanthin abundance is increased in the membrane of the *brnQ1* mutant

In the course of our experiments as described above, we noticed that the cell pellet of the brnQ1 mutant was brighter yellow than that of the WT strain when grown in CDM (Figure 3.8A). We therefore quantified the abundance of the pigmented carotenoid staphyloxanthin in the membrane of the WT strain and *brnQ1* and *bcaP* mutants. Indeed, the membrane of the brnQ1 mutant contained more staphyloxanthin than either the WT strain or the bcaP mutant, and this increase could be restored to WT levels upon complementation (Figure 3.8B,C). Staphyloxanthin is a polar carotenoid that increases membrane rigidity (48), thus its presence likely helps to counterbalance the high proportion of membrane fluidity-increasing anteisofatty acids in the *brnQ1* mutant membrane (16). To determine if the presence of staphyloxanthin masked the growth benefit of the brnQ1 mutant at low temperatures, we obtained a mutant incapable of producing staphyloxanthin (*crtM*) and mobilized this mutation into the *brnQ1* mutant background to assess the ability of this strain to grow at low temperatures. Staphyloxanthin did not alter growth of the *brnQ1* mutant at 25°C (Figure 3.8D), supporting our conclusion that this phenotype is not related to membrane BCFAs. Staphyloxanthin is considered a virulence factor in S. aureus due to its antioxidant properties which protect cells against oxidative stress, and its proposed role in resisting antimicrobial peptides (42, 49, 50). We therefore investigated whether the *brnQ1* mutant was more resistant to these stressors. We found that the brnQ1 mutant was equally susceptible, compared to the WT strain, to H_2O_2 (data not shown). The *brnQ1* mutant and WT strain were also equally susceptible to the membrane targeting antibiotics daptomycin and polymyxin B, with MIC values in the range of those typically reported for S. aureus (Figure 3.8E,F) (51). Altogether, these data indicate that although staphyloxanthin is more abundant in the *brnQ1* mutant membrane, it is not sufficiently high to impart enhanced resistance to membrane stressors.



Figure 3.7 BCAA acquisition is required for growth in CDM at 25°C

A,B) Strains were grown in complete CDM to mid-late exponential phase, sub-cultured to a starting OD_{600} of 0.0025 in complete CDM and incubated at either 25°C or 37°C. C) Strains were grown in CDM supplemented with 10 mg mL⁻¹ of tryptone to mid-late exponential phase and sub-cultured to a starting OD_{600} of 0.0025 in CDM 10 mg mL⁻¹ of tryptone. Data are the mean readable ODs of three biological replicates +/- SD.



Figure 3.8 Staphyloxanthin abundance is increased in the *brnQ1* mutant membrane

A) Cell pellets of cultures grown overnight in complete CDM. B,C) Staphyloxanthin was extracted using warm methanol from the cell pellets of strains grown to log-phase in complete CDM. Staphyloxanthin was quantified at an absorbance of 465 and expressed relative to the OD₆₀₀ of log-phase cultures. Data are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD and were analyzed using one-way ANOVA with the Tukey post test. * $P \le 0.05$, ** $P \le 0.01$, *** $P \le 0.001$. D) Cells were grown in complete CDM to mid-late exponential phase, sub-cultured to a starting OD₆₀₀ of 0.0025 in complete CDM and incubated at 25°C. Data are the mean of readable ODs of three biological replicates +/- SD. E,F) Strains were grown in complete CDM to mid-late exponential phase and sub-cultured to a starting OD₆₀₀ of 0.0025 in complete CDM. The MIC was determined by examining visible growth of two biological replicates after 24 h.

3.3.7 BrnQ1 and BcaP are required for *S. aureus* infection and colonization

High throughput studies have identified amino acid synthesis and transport genes as a major category of genes required for *S. aureus* virulence (8, 9). These genes are also some of the most up-regulated during growth in human nasal secretions (6). We therefore assessed the contribution of Leu/Val transport to USA300 fitness *in vivo* using a murine systemic infection model and nasal colonization model. Mice infected systemically with either the WT strain or the single mutants lost approximately 20% of their body weight by day 4 of infection and exhibited reduced activity and grooming. In contrast, mice infected with the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant lost on average approximately 5% of their body weight and appeared active and well groomed (Figure 3.9A). Despite these apparent differences in disease severity, we did not observe statistically significant differences in kidney bacterial burden between mice in any of these groups (data not shown). We did, however, observe reduced bacterial burden of the *brnQ1* mutant and the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant in the hearts (Figure 3.9B) and there appeared to be a trend towards decreased CFUs in the liver for the *brnQ1*, *bcaP*, and *brnQ1-bcaP* mutants (Figure 3.9C).

Using a nasal colonization model, we found that all mice inoculated with either the WT strain or the *brnQ1* or *bcaP* mutants remained colonized on day 7, with comparable CFUs recovered. In contrast, the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant could not be recovered on day 7 from 27% (8/30) of mice (Figure 3.10). These data suggest that both BrnQ1 and BcaP are conditionally required for fitness of *S. aureus* during nasal colonization.



Figure 3.9 BCAA acquisition is required for full virulence of *S. aureus* in a murine systemic infection model

Balb/c mice were infected with 6-7 x 10⁶ CFU of the WT strain (n=10), *brnQ1* mutant (n = 8), *bcaP* mutant (n = 10), or *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant (n=11) via tail vein injection. A) Weight loss was monitored every 24 hr post-infection. Data were analyzed for significance relative to the WT strain using two-way ANOVA with the Dunnett's post test. Mice were sacrificed on day four of infection and B) hearts and C) livers were harvested and homogenized, and dilutions were plated for CFU. The dotted line in panel B indicates the limit of detection. Log transformed data were analyzed using one-way ANOVA with the Tukey post test. Data in panel C are not significant. * $P \le 0.05$, *** $P \le 0.001$, **** $P \le 0.0001$.



Figure 3.10 BCAA acquisition is required for S. aureus murine nasal colonization

C57BL/6 mice were treated with 2 mg mL⁻¹ streptomycin sulfate in the drinking water 24 hr prior to inoculation to remove the microbiota. Mice were intranasally inoculated with 1 x 10⁸ CFU of the streptomycin resistant WT strain (n=25), *brnQ1* mutant (n=12), *bcaP* mutant (n=9), or *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant (n=30) under anesthesia. On day seven post-inoculation, mice were sacrificed and snouts were excised, homogenized, and plated for CFU. The dotted line indicates the limit of detection. Log transformed data were analyzed using one-way ANOVA with the Tukey post test. ** $P \le 0.01$.

3.4 Discussion

S. aureus requires BCAAs for several physiological processes, yet it does not readily synthesize Leu or Val and rather relies on the acquisition of these nutrients to support its metabolism (See Chapter 2). We previously identified BrnQ1 as a Leu/Val transporter, however, a *brnQ1* mutation was not sufficient to abolish Leu/Val transport (Figure 2.3). Here, we identify BcaP as an additional Leu/Val transporter in *S. aureus*, which, when mutated in combination with a *brnQ1* mutation, results in abrogation of Leu transport and almost a complete loss of Val transport. Identification of this additional, BcaP-dependent mechanism of Leu/Val transport enabled us to characterize the consequence of Leu/Val limitation on *S. aureus* physiology, and discern which transporters are required for growth, membrane BCFA synthesis, and virulence. Our data indicate that although BrnQ1 is the dominant transporter for supplying Leu and Val for growth and BCFA synthesis *in vitro*, both BrnQ1 and BcaP contribute to *S. aureus* infection and colonization.

We attribute the minimal contribution of BcaP to *S. aureus* growth and BCFA synthesis *in vitro* to its lower expression relative to BrnQ1. Although this was measured indirectly, this is corroborated by the observation that over-expression of *bcaP* in the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant is sufficient to restore growth to WT levels. This finding contrasts BCAA transport in *L. lactis* and *B. subtilis*, where BcaP serves as the more efficient transporter (32, 34). It should be cautioned that the relative importance of BrnQ1 and BcaP in USA300 should not be generalized across all *S. aureus* strains, since when expressed to similar levels off of a multicopy vector, BrnQ1 and BcaP in *S. aureus* exhibit comparable K_M and V_{max} values. Thus any differences in transporter gene expression across strains would likely affect the relative importance of BrnQ1 and BcaP.

Despite a contribution of BcaP to growth in CDM in the absence of BrnQ1, BcaP played no role in supplying Leu and Val for BCFA biosynthesis. Instead, the cells replaced iso-fatty acids with anteiso-fatty acids, presumably supported by Ile synthesis. This compensatory mechanism is unique to *S. aureus*, as other Gram-positive bacteria, such as *Bacillus subtilis* and *Listeria monocytogenes*, are able to synthesize all three BCAAs to maintain BCFA content in the absence of exogenous BCAAs (15, 47, 52). Although the mechanism that regulates this is currently unknown, it can be speculated that this ensures Leu and Val are

conserved for protein synthesis, and might be one explanation as to why *S. aureus* has retained Ile synthesis.

This study highlights a paradox in *S. aureus*, in which even upon Leu and Val starvation, endogenous synthesis from the intact BCAA biosynthetic operon does not readily compensate. Our data suggest that BCAA biosynthesis is eventually de-repressed following an extended growth lag of the transporter mutants (14-18 hr) when either Leu or Val are limited, a mechanism that is likely to involve known regulators of BCAA biosynthesis, including CodY, CcpA, or YeaZ (25, 29, 45, 53, 54). Intriguingly, BCAA biosynthesis in the transporter mutants grown in Val-limited conditions requires a compensatory mutation, whereas a Leu-limited growth medium did not result in genetically-heritable suppressor mutations. We had previously made a similar observation with WT USA300 grown in media with either Val or Leu omitted; that is growth in media with Val omitted required a compensatory mutation, whereas growth in media with Leu omitted did not (See Section 2.4). We are currently investigating the regulation of BCAA synthesis and why a compensatory mutation is required for Val but not Leu synthesis.

Although BcaP plays a secondary role in growth *in vitro*, it has an additive function with BrnQ1 *in vivo*. BcaP function might have been underappreciated *in vitro* due to differences in growth conditions and/or gene expression. For example, the activation state of CodY *in vivo* might differ from that *in vitro*, and it is possible that *brnQ1* and *bcaP* expression respond differently to the activation state of CodY (29, 46). Although both are CodY regulated, fine-tuning of expression could occur, and as such the requirement of each transporter would depend on the availability of CodY effectors; BCAAs and GTP. Mechanisms of fine-tuning BCAA transporter expression in *B. subtilis* include multiple upstream CodY binding sites (55) and direct and indirect CodY regulation (56). Additionally, the affinity of CodY for each promoter could determine the timing of expression in relation to nutrient availability (57). A more detailed characterization of the regulation of these genes might provide insight as to how these genes are regulated *in vivo*.

The systemic infection model revealed that infection with a strain with mutations in both *brnQ1* and *bcaP* not only resulted in reduced bacterial burden in the heart, but also in significantly less weight loss and disease severity. The ability of this strain to reach such a

high bacterial burden in the kidneys (e.g. 10^8 CFU, data not shown) but not cause signs of disease could be the result of altered toxin secretion *in vivo*, and will need to be explored in future studies. The ability of the *brnQ1* and *brnQ1-bcaP* mutants to replicate efficiently in some organs (e.g. livers and kidneys) and not others (e.g. heart) could reflect differences in nutrient availability (e.g., peptides sources and/or host-derived fatty acids). Indeed, *S. aureus* encodes a di/tri-peptide permease (*dtpT*) and several oligo-peptide permeases that might supply BCAAs *in vivo* (58), although the requirement for oligopeptide transport for *S. aureus* virulence is not known. Moreover, *S. aureus* is able to incorporate host-derived fatty acids in its membrane (59) and, when grown in serum, BCFAs comprise less than 40% of membrane fatty acids in USA300 (60). Finally, although both *brnQ1* and *bcaP* are up-regulated in human serum and blood, so are the genes for BCAA biosynthesis (10). Thus it is possible that Leu and Val are synthesized *in vivo*.

Our data suggest a dichotomy in the ability of the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant to colonize murine nares, as the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant was not recovered from several mice on day 7, yet in some mice was recovered at CFUs comparable to the WT strain. At this point it is unclear whether this is a result of the inability of the *brnQ1-bcaP* mutant to establish colonization in some circumstances, or perhaps it is cleared at a more rapid rate, albeit asynchronously, than the WT strain. We hypothesize the former; cells must maintain a threshold level of BCAAs to support growth in this environment, and BCAA transport is essential to do so. Free amino acid transport might be critical in this environment due to limited availability of peptide sources of BCAAs. The finding by Krismer et al., that an S. aureus strain incapable of synthesizing Met has a reduced capacity for nasal colonization suggests that peptides are not sufficient to complement amino acid deficiency in this environment (6). With limited availability of peptides, the transporter mutant must rely on BCAA biosynthesis for growth. Although the BCAA biosynthesis genes are up-regulated when S. aureus is grown in media that mimics human nasal secretions (6), the biosynthetic enzymes require iron (61), which is likely limited in this environment (62). Thus, in the absence of transport, cells will only be viable if there is sufficient iron and/or carbon to support BCAA synthesis. The variability in nutrient levels across mice might be sufficient to create this threshold for growth. More studies will be required to test this hypothesis.

Altogether, this study provides a detailed characterization of the role of BCAA transport in *S. aureus* general physiology, and lays a foundation for understanding the link between BCAA metabolism and virulence in *S. aureus*.

3.5 References

- 1. Gonzalez BE, Martinez-Aguilar G, Hulten KG, Hammerman WA, Coss-Bu J, Avalos-Mishaan A, Mason EO, Kaplan SL. 2005. Severe staphylococcal sepsis in adolescents in the era of community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Pediatrics 115:642–648.
- 2. Miller LG, Perdreau-Remington F, Rieg G, Mehdi S, Perlroth J, Bayer AS, Tang AW, Phung TO, Spellberg B. 2005. Necrotizing fasciitis caused by community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in Los Angeles. N Engl J Med 352:1445–53.
- 3. Gillet Y, Issartel B, Vanhems P, Fournet J-CC, Lina G, Bes M, Vandenesch F, Piémont Y, Brousse N, Floret D, Etienne J. 2002. Association between *Staphylococcus aureus* strains carrying gene for Panton-Valentine leukocidin and highly lethal necrotising pneumonia in young immunocompetent patients. Lancet 359:753–759.
- 4. King MD, Humphrey BJ, Wang YF, Kourbatova E V, Ray SM. 2006. Emergence of community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* USA300 clone as the predominant cause of skin and soft-tissue infections. Ann Intern Med 144:309–318.
- 5. Gorwitz RJ, Kruszon-Moran D, McAllister SK, McQuillan G, McDougal LK, Fosheim GE, Jensen BJ, Killgore G, Tenover FC, Kuehnert MJ. 2008. Changes in the prevalence of nasal colonization with *Staphylococcus aureus* in the United States, 2001-2004. J Infect Dis 197:1226–1234.
- Krismer B, Liebeke M, Janek D, Nega M, Rautenberg M, Hornig G, Unger C, Weidenmaier C, Lalk M, Peschel A. 2014. Nutrient limitation governs *Staphylococcus aureus* metabolism and niche adaptation in the human nose. PLoS Pathog 10:e1003862.
- 7. Mei JM, Nourbakhsh F, Ford CW, Holden DW. 1997. Identification of *Staphylococcus aureus* virulence genes in a murine model of bacteraemia using signature-tagged mutagenesis. Mol Microbiol 26:399–407.
- 8. Coulter SN, Schwan WR, Ng EY, Langhorne MH, Ritchie HD, Westbrock-Wadman S, Hufnagle WO, Folger KR, Bayer AS, Stover CK. 1998. *Staphylococcus aureus* genetic loci impacting growth and survival in multiple infection environments. Mol Microbiol 30:393–404.
- 9. Benton BM, Zhang JP, Bond S, Pope C, Christian T, Lee L, Winterberg KM, Schmid MB, Buysse JM. 2004. Large-scale identification of genes required for full virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 186:8478–89.
- 10. Malachowa N, Whitney AR, Kobayashi SD, Sturdevant DE, Kennedy AD, Braughton KR, Shabb DW, Diep BA, Chambers HF, Otto M, DeLeo FR. 2011. Global changes in *Staphylococcus aureus* gene expression in human blood. PLoS One 6:e18617.
- 11. Singh VK, Hattangady DS, Giotis ES, Singh AK, Chamberlain NR, Stuart MK,

Wilkinson BJ. 2008. Insertional inactivation of branched-chain alpha-keto acid dehydrogenase in *Staphylococcus aureus* leads to decreased branched-chain membrane fatty acid content and increased susceptibility to certain stresses. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:5882–5890.

- 12. Butcher GW, King G, Dyke KG. 1976. Sensitivity of *Staphylococcus aureus* to unsaturated fatty acids. J Gen Microbiol 94:290–6.
- 13. Zhu K, Bayles DO, Xiong A, Jayaswal RK, Wilkinson BJ. 2005. Precursor and temperature modulation of fatty acid composition and growth of *Listeria monocytogenes* cold-sensitive mutants with transposon-interrupted branched-chain alpha-keto acid dehydrogenase. Microbiology 151:615–623.
- 14. Giotis ES, McDowell DA, Blair IS, Wilkinson BJ. 2007. Role of branched-chain fatty acids in pH stress tolerance in *Listeria monocytogenes*. Appl Environ Microbiol 73:997–1001.
- 15. Klein W, Weber MHW, Mohamed A. 1999. Cold shock response of *Bacillus subtilis*: Isoleucine-dependent switch in the fatty acid branching pattern for membrane adaptation to low temperatures. J Bacteriol 181:5341–5349.
- 16. Edgcomb MR, Sirimanne S, Wilkinson BJ, Drouin P, Morse RD. 2000. Electron paramagnetic resonance studies of the membrane fluidity of the foodborne pathogenic psychrotroph *Listeria monocytogenes*. Biochim Biophys Acta 1463:31–42.
- Annous B, Becker L, Bayles D, Labeda D, Wilkinson B. 1997. Critical role of anteiso-C15:0 fatty acid in the growth of *Listeria monocytogenes* at low temperatures. Appl Envir Microbiol 63:3887–3894.
- 18. Sun Y, O'Riordan MXD. 2010. Branched-chain fatty acids promote *Listeria monocytogenes* intracellular infection and virulence. Infect Immun 78:4667–73.
- Sun Y, Wilkinson BJ, Standiford TJ, Akinbi HT, O'Riordan MXD. 2012. Fatty acids regulate stress resistance and virulence factor production for *Listeria monocytogenes*. J Bacteriol 194:5274–84.
- Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2004. Activation of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY by direct interaction with branched-chain amino acids. Mol Microbiol 53:599– 611.
- 21. Villapakkam AC, Handke LD, Belitsky BR, Levdikov VM, Wilkinson AJ, Sonenshein AL. 2009. Genetic and biochemical analysis of the interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with branched-chain amino acids. J Bacteriol 191:6865–76.
- 22. Handke LD, Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2008. Interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with GTP. J Bacteriol 190:798–806.
- 23. Sonenshein AL. 2005. CodY, a global regulator of stationary phase and virulence in Gram-positive bacteria. Curr Opin Microbiol 8:203–7.

- 24. Guédon E, Serror P, Ehrlich SD, Renault P, Delorme C. 2001. Pleiotropic transcriptional repressor CodY senses the intracellular pool of branched-chain amino acids in *Lactococcus lactis*. Mol Microbiol 40:1227–1239.
- 25. Pohl K, Francois P, Stenz L, Schlink F, Geiger T, Herbert S, Goerke C, Schrenzel J, Wolz C. 2009. CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*: a regulatory link between metabolism and virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 191:2953–2963.
- Majerczyk CD, Sadykov MR, Luong TT, Lee C, Somerville GA, Sonenshein AL. 2008. *Staphylococcus aureus* CodY negatively regulates virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 190:2257–2265.
- 27. Montgomery CP, Boyle-Vavra S, Roux A, Ebine K, Sonenshein AL, Daum RS. 2012. CodY deletion enhances in vivo virulence of community-associated methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clone USA300. Infect Immun 80:2382–9.
- Rivera FE, Miller HK, Kolar SL, Stevens SM. J, Shaw LN. 2012. The impact of CodY on virulence determinant production in community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Proteomics 12:263–8.
- Waters NR, Samuels DJ, Behera RK, Livny J, Rhee KY, Sadykov MR, Brinsmade SR. 2016. A spectrum of CodY activities drives metabolic reorganization and virulence gene expression in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Microbiol 101:495–514.
- 30. Onoue Y, Mori M. 1997. Amino acid requirements for the growth and enterotoxin production by *Staphylococcus aureus* in chemically defined media. Int J Food Microbiol 36:77–82.
- 31. Psychogios N, Hau DD, Peng J, Guo AC, Mandal R, Bouatra S, Sinelnikov I, Krishnamurthy R, Eisner R, Gautam B, Young N, Xia J, Knox C, Dong E, Huang P, Hollander Z, Pedersen TL, Smith SR, Bamforth F, Greiner R, McManus B, Newman JW, Goodfriend T, Wishart DS. 2011. The human serum metabolome. PLoS One 6:e16957.
- 32. den Hengst CD, Groeneveld M, Kuipers OP, Kok J. 2006. Identification and functional characterization of the *Lactococcus lactis* CodY-regulated branched-chain amino acid permease BcaP (CtrA). J Bacteriol 188:3280.
- Stucky K, Hagting A, Klein JR, Matern H, Henrich B, Konings WN, Plapp R. 1995. Cloning and characterization of *brnQ*, a gene encoding a low-affinity, branched-chain amino acid carrier in *Lactobacillus delbrückii* subsp. *lactis* DSM7290. Mol Gen Genet 249:682–690.
- Belitsky BR. 2015. Role of branched-chain amino acid transport in *Bacillus subtilis* CodY activity. J Bacteriol 197:1330–8.
- 35. Fey PD, Endres JL, Yajjala VK, Widhelm TJ, Boissy RJ, Bose JL, Bayles KW. 2013. A genetic resource for rapid and comprehensive phenotype screening of nonessential *Staphylococcus aureus* genes. MBio 4:e00537-12.

- 36. Arsic B, Zhu Y, Heinrichs DE, McGavin MJ. 2012. Induction of the staphylococcal proteolytic cascade by antimicrobial fatty acids in community acquired methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. PLoS One 7:e45952.
- Kreiswirth BN, Löfdahl S, Betley MJ, O'Reilly M, Schlievert PM, Bergdoll MS, Novick RP. 1983. The toxic shock syndrome exotoxin structural gene is not detectably transmitted by a prophage. Nature 305:709–712.
- 38. Corrigan RM, Foster TJ. 2009. An improved tetracycline-inducible expression vector for *Staphylococcus aureus*. Plasmid 61:126–129.
- 39. Mesak LR, Yim G, Davies J. 2009. Improved *lux* reporters for use in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Plasmid 61:182–187.
- 40. Julotok M, Singh AK, Gatto C, Wilkinson BJ. 2010. Influence of fatty acid precursors, including food preservatives, on the growth and fatty acid composition of *Listeria monocytogenes* at 37°C and 10°C. Appl Environ Microbiol 76:1423–1432.
- 41. Sen S, Sirobhushanam S, Hantak MP, Lawrence P, Brenna JT, Gatto C, Wilkinson BJ. 2015. Short branched-chain C6 carboxylic acids result in increased growth, novel "unnatural" fatty acids and increased membrane fluidity in a *Listeria monocytogenes* branched-chain fatty acid-deficient mutant. Biochim Biophys Acta 1851:1406–1415.
- 42. Liu GY, Essex A, Buchanan JT, Datta V, Hoffman HM, Bastian JF, Fierer J, Nizet V. 2005. *Staphylococcus aureus* golden pigment impairs neutrophil killing and promotes virulence through its antioxidant activity. J Exp Med 202:209–215.
- 43. Davis AO, O'Leary JO, Muthaiyan A, Langevin MJ, Delgado A, Abalos AT, Fajardo AR, Marek J, Wilkinson BJ, Gustafson JE. 2005. Characterization of *Staphylococcus aureus* mutants expressing reduced susceptibility to common house-cleaners. J Appl Microbiol 98:364–372.
- 44. Kiser KB, Cantey-Kiser JM, Lee JC. 1999. Development and characterization of a *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal colonization model in mice. Infect Immun 67:5001–5006.
- 45. Majerczyk CD, Dunman PM, Luong TT, Lee CY, Sadykov MR, Somerville GA, Bodi K, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Direct targets of CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 192:2861–2877.
- 46. Brinsmade SR, Alexander EL, Livny J, Stettner AI, Segrè D, Rhee KY, Sonenshein AL. 2014. Hierarchical expression of genes controlled by the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulatory protein CodY. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111:8227–8232.
- 47. Zhu K, Ding X, Julotok M, Wilkinson BJ. 2005. Exogenous isoleucine and fatty acid shortening ensure the high content of anteiso-C15:0 fatty acid required for low-temperature growth of *Listeria monocytogenes*. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:8002–8007.

- 48. Wisniewska A, Widomska J, Subczynski WK. 2006. Carotenoid-membrane interactions in liposomes: Effect of dipolar, monopolar, and nonpolar carotenoids. Acta Biochim Pol 53:475–484.
- 49. Clauditz A, Resch A, Wieland K-P, Peschel A, Götz F. 2006. Staphyloxanthin plays a role in the fitness of *Staphylococcus aureus* and its ability to cope with oxidative stress. Infect Immun 74:4950–4953.
- 50. Mishra NN, Liu GY, Yeaman MR, Nast CC, Proctor RA, McKinnell J, Bayer. 2011. Carotenoid-related alteration of cell membrane fluidity impacts *Staphylococcus aureus* susceptibility to host defense peptides. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:526–531.
- 51. Mishra NN, McKinnell J, Yeaman MR, Rubio A, Nast CC, Chen L, Kreiswirth B, Bayer AS. 2011. *In vitro* cross-resistance to daptomycin and host defense cationic antimicrobial peptides in clinical methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:4012–4018.
- Beranová J, Jemioła-Rzemińska M, Elhottová D, Strzałka K, Konopásek I. 2008. Metabolic control of the membrane fluidity in *Bacillus subtilis* during cold adaptation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1778:445–53.
- 53. Ludwig H, Meinken C, Matin A, Stulke J. 2002. Insufficient expression of the *ilv-leu* operon encoding enzymes of branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis limits growth of a *Bacillus subtilis ccpA* mutant. J Bacteriol 184:5174–5178.
- 54. Lei T, Yang J, Ji Y. 2014. Determination of essentiality and regulatory function of staphylococcal YeaZ in branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis. Virulence 6:75–84.
- 55. Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2011. Contributions of multiple binding sites and effector-independent binding to CodY-mediated regulation in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 193:473–84.
- 56. Belitsky BR, Brinsmade SR, Sonenshein AL. 2015. Intermediate levels of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY activity are required for derepression of the branched-chain amino acid permease, BraB. PLoS Genet 11:e1005600.
- Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2013. Genome-wide identification of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY-binding sites at single-nucleotide resolution. Proc Natl Acad Sci 110:7026– 7031.
- 58. Hiron A, Borezée-Durant E, Piard JC, Juillard V. 2007. Only one of four oligopeptide transport systems mediates nitrogen nutrition in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 189:5119–5129.
- 59. Altenbern RA. 1977. Cerulenin inhibited cells of *Staphylococcus aureus* resume growth when supplemented with either a saturated or an unsaturated fatty acid. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 11:574–576.
- 60. Sen S, Sirobhushanam S, Johnson SR, Song Y, Tefft R, Gatto C, Wilkinson BJ. 2016.

Growth-environment dependent modulation of *Staphylococcus aureus* branched-chain to straight-chain fatty acid ratio and incorporation of unsaturated fatty acids. PLoS One 11:e0165300.

- 61. Rosario-Cruz Z, Chahal HK, Mike L aA, Skaar EP, Boyd JM. 2015. Bacillithiol has a role in Fe-S cluster biogenesis in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Microbiol 98:218–242.
- 62. Burian M, Rautenberg M, Kohler T, Fritz M, Krismer B, Unger C, Hoffmann WH, Peschel A, Wolz C, Goerke C. 2010. Temporal expression of adhesion factors and activity of global regulators during establishment of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal colonization. J Infect Dis 201:1414–21.

Chapter 4

4 Regulators of BCAA synthesis in *S. aureus*

4.1 Introduction

Staphylococcus aureus is a serious human pathogen capable of causing infections that range from mild skin and soft tissue infections, to severe infections of the bone, muscle, heart and lung (1–4). To survive and thrive in such diverse host environments, *S. aureus* must maintain sufficient levels of metabolites and co-factors to support virulence determinant production and replication (5, 6). The branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs; Ile, Leu, Val) represent an important group of nutrients for *S. aureus* metabolism and virulence, as they are required for protein synthesis and synthesis of membrane branched-chain fatty acids (BCFAs), which are important for *S. aureus* environmental adaptation. Indeed, both BCAA biosynthesis (7–11) and transport (12–15) have been linked to promoting the virulence of pathogens in various host environments. In addition to their nutritional importance, the BCAAs are key regulatory molecules in low GC Gram-positive bacteria, as they are effectors of the global transcriptional regulator CodY. CodY coordinates expression of nutrient scavenging and synthesis systems, as well as virulence genes, upon depletion of both BCAAs and GTP (16–22). The requirement of BCAAs for both *S. aureus* replication and niche adaptation necessitates that it either synthesize these nutrients or acquire them from the environment.

Bacteria acquire BCAAs via dedicated active transporters, including BrnQ (Gram-negative and –positive bacteria), BcaP (Gram-positive bacteria), and the high affinity ATP-Binding Cassette (ABC) transporter LIV-I (Gram-negative bacteria) (23). *S. aureus* encodes three BrnQ homologs (BrnQ1, BrnQ2, BrnQ3), and BcaP. BrnQ1 and BcaP transport all three BCAAs, with BrnQ1 playing a predominant role, and BrnQ2 is an Ile-dedicated transporter (Chapters 2 and 3). Little/no BCAA transport function is associated with BrnQ3 (Chapter 2). Despite encoding the BCAA biosynthetic operon, *S. aureus* relies on the acquisition of BCAAs, most importantly Leu and Val, for rapid growth in media with excess or limiting concentrations of BCAAs, indicating that BCAA biosynthesis is typically repressed (Chapters 2 and 3). Paradoxically, biosynthesis remains repressed even in the absence of an exogenous source of Leu or Val, with growth of *S. aureus* observed only after a prolonged

period of 24 h and 48 h respectively (Figure 4.1), which is why previous studies have been misled to conclude that *S. aureus* is auxotrophic for Leu and Val (24, 25). The molecular explanation for this in *S. aureus* has remained elusive.

Both Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria repress BCAA biosynthesis when intracellular levels are sufficient to support growth. In the Gram-negative organisms, *E. coli* and *S. typhimirium*, this is regulated by attenuation, which couples translation of a BCAA-rich peptide upstream of the biosynthetic genes with transcriptional read-through (26–31). In Gram-positives, this is mediated by CodY-dependent repression of the biosynthetic genes (17, 18, 32–35). Additional layers of regulation have also been described in the Grampositive bacterium *B. subtilis* where, in addition to CodY regulation, the *ilv-leu* operon is regulated by global regulators that coordinate expression of the operon in response to carbon (CcpA) and nitrogen (TnrA) (36). Additional fine-turning of *ilv-leu* expression is mediated by a Leu-responsive T-box riboswitch (36–39), as well as mRNA processing (40).

The BCAA biosynthetic genes in *S. aureus*, encoded by the *ilvDBNleuABCDilvA* operon and *ilvE*, are similarly repressed by CodY, which binds to two regions upstream of *ilvD* proximal to the transcriptional start site and two regions within the operon, preceding *ilvC* and *leuC* (Figure 4.1) (16–18). Repression is also mediated by the essential genes *gcp* and *yeaZ* through an unknown mechanism (41, 42). Yet even with this knowledge, the growth phenotype of *S. aureus* in the absence of Leu or Val remains unaccountable. We therefore investigated the mechanisms governing these phenotypes in *S. aureus* to resolve this and to identify the signals required to induce synthesis. We identify a CodY-dependent and - independent mechanism of repression and identify the corresponding metabolic cues regulating each mechanism, therefore revealing how *S. aureus* regulates its preference for exogenous BCAAs and the environments where endogenous synthesis is induced.



Figure 4.1 Organization of the *ilv-leu* operon in S. aureus.

Biosynthetic pathway of BCAA biosynthesis in *S. aureus* and the genomic context of the biosynthetic genes in the USA300 FPR3757 genome.

4.2 Materials and Methods

4.2.1 Growth conditions and plasmid construction

All strains and plasmids used in this study are described in Table 4.1. Methicillin-resistant S. aureus (MRSA) isolated pulsed-field gel electrophoresis type USA300 LAC that has been cured of the erythromycin resistance plasmid was used in all experiments as the wild-type (WT) strain. S. aureus strains were grown in either tryptic soy broth (TSB) (EMD Millipore, Billerica, MA) or in a chemically defined medium (CDM), described previously (See Section 2.2.1). Final concentrations of Ile, Leu and Val in complete CDM were 228 μ M, 684 μ M, and 684 µM, respectively. Final concentrations were adjusted to 10% of their concentration in complete CDM in some experiments, as indicated. For growth experiments in TSB, S. aureus strains were pre-cultured in TSB until mid-exponential phase was reached, and then sub-cultured into fresh TSB to a starting OD_{600} of 0.01. For growth experiments in CDM, S. aureus strains were pre-cultured in CDM until mid-exponential phase was reached, and then sub-cultured into fresh CDM to a starting OD_{600} of 0.05 in either complete CDM or CDM where BCAA concentrations were limited or omitted, as indicated. Growth curves were performed in 100-well plates containing 200 µL/well of media and were read using the Bioscreen C visible spectrophotometer (Growth Curves USA; Piscataway, NJ). End point growth assays were performed in tubes with a 7:1 tube:volume ratio. All growth experiments were performed at 37°C with shaking. Growth media were supplemented with chloramphenicol (10 μ g mL⁻¹), ampicillin (100 μ g mL⁻¹), or erythromycin (3 μ g mL⁻¹), where required.

4.2.2 Mutagenesis and construction of plasmids

Deletion of *bcaP* was constructed using the pKOR-1 plasmid as described in Chapter 2. Primer sequences were based on the published USA300 FPR3757 genome and are displayed in Table 4.2. The *bcaP* deletion was introduced into the markerless *brnQ1* deletion mutant, described previously (See Section 2.2.2). The pGY*lux* vectors were constructed using primers described in Table 4.2. *lux* plasmids were further used as templates for site-directed mutagenesis, using primers described in Table 4.2. Briefly, PCR reactions containing the Phusion ® High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase (ThermoFisher, Waltham, MA) were set up such that half of the reaction mixture contained the forward primer and the remaining half

contained the reverse primer. These reactions proceeded for 3 cycles of 98°C for 10 s, 60°C for 30 s, and 72°C for 12 min. After 3 cycles, the forward and reverse primer reactions were mixed together and the reactions proceeded for an additional 17 cycles. Plasmids were treated with DpnI (New England Biolabs, Ipswich MA) for 1 hr at 37°C and were then transformed into *E. coli* DH5 α . Mutations were confirmed by PCR. All plasmids were first constructed in *E. coli* DH5 α and subsequently electroporated into the restriction-defective *S. aureus* strain, RN4220, prior to electroporation into the desired strain.

4.2.3 Selection for Val^S mutants and whole genome sequencing

To select for genetic mutations that permit adaptation to growth in media lacking Val, twelve independent colonies of WT *S. aureus* were grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and sub-cultured into CDM lacking Val. Cells that grew were harvested and plated onto TSB agar and grown overnight at 37°C. Isolated colonies were grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and sub-cultured into CDM lacking Val to confirm the occurrence of a heritable mutation. Genomic DNA was isolated from all twelve mutants, referred to as Val^S-mutants, as well as from two biological replicates of our laboratory WT USA300, using the Invitrogen PureLink[™] Genomic DNA Preparation Kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, Boston MA) per the manufacturer's instructions. Primers used for the targeting sequencing of the region upstream of *ilvD* and the *codY* gene are listed in Table 4.2. Samples were sent to the London Regional Genomics Center for sequencing on the MiSeq platform. Libraries were prepared using the Nextera[™] XT DNA Library Preparation kit (Illumina, San Diego, CA). 150 bp reads were mapped to the USA300 FPR3757 (NC_007793.1) genome using the BWA-MEM aligner (43) and variants were determined using SAMtools (44).

Strain or Plasmid	Description ^a	Source or reference
Strains		
S. aureus		
USA300	USA300 LAC cured of antibiotic resistance plasmid	(45)
RN4220	r_{K} m _K ⁺ ; capable of accepting foreign DNA	(46)
H3001	USA300 $codY$:: $\phi N\Sigma$; Em ^R	(47)
H2568	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1$	Chapter 2
H2563	USA300 $\Delta brnQ2$	Chapter 2
H3386	USA300 $\Delta bcaP$	This study
H3584	USA300 $\Delta brnQ1\Delta bcaP$	This study
E. coli		
DH5a	F ⁻ \$80d <i>lacZ</i> ∆M15 recA1 endA1 gyrA96 thi-1	Promega
	$hsdR17(r_{K} m_{K}) supE44 relA1 deoR \Delta(lacZyA-argF)U169 phoA$	
Plasmids		
pRMC2	Anhydrotetracycline-inducible expression vector; Ap ^R in <i>E. coli</i> ; Cm ^r in <i>S. aureus</i>	(48)
p <i>codY</i>	pRMC2 containing <i>codY</i> ; Cm ^R	This study
pGYlux	Vector harboring promoterless <i>luxABCDE</i> operon; Cm ^R	(49)
pGYilvD ^{WT} ::lux	<i>Lux</i> reporter vector with <i>ilvD</i> promoter from WT USA300; Cm ^R	This study
pGYilvD ^{ValS1} ::lux	Lux reporter vector with $ilvD$ promoter mutated to contain the Val ^S -1 SNP; Cm ^R	This study
pGYilvD ^{ValS7} ::lux	<i>Lux</i> reporter vector with $ilvD$ promoter mutated to contain the Val ^S -7 SNP; Cm ^R	This study
pGYilvD ^{ValS9} ::lux	<i>Lux</i> reporter vector with $ilvD$ promoter mutated to contain the Val ^S -9 SNP; Cm ^R	This study
pGYilvD ^P ::lux	<i>Lux</i> reporter vector with only the CodY binding motifs in the $ilvD$ promoter; Cm ^R	This study
pGY <i>ilvD</i> ^C :: <i>lux</i>	<i>Lux</i> reporter vector with the <i>ilvD</i> promoter from WT USA300; Cm ^R	This study

Table 4.1 Strains and plasmids

^aAbbreviations: Em^R, Ap^R, Cm^R, designate resistance to erythromycin, ampicillin and chloramphenicol respectively.

125

 Table 4.2 Oligonucleotides used in this study.

Oligonucleotides ^a	
bcaP Ups F	GGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAGCAGGCTCAGTCTTCGTAT TCACCTGC
bcaP Ups R	CTTCCCATAAACTTTCCTCC
L	For generating upstream arm for <i>bcaP</i> deletion
bcaP Dwn F	5' /Phos/ ACGTAGCTGAATACCACCC
bcaP Dwn R	GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTGTACCTGCTGA CGAAGTAG
	For generating downstream arm for <i>bcaP</i> deletion
$ilvD^CF$	GATCCCCGGGACCTGCTCCTAAATCTCCG
$ilvD^C R$	GATCGTCGACACTTCTTGCTGGTGCTTGG
	For cloning <i>ilvD</i> 5'UTR into pGY <i>lux</i>
$ilvD^{P}F$	GATCCCCGGGGTACGTCTTACACCAAG
<i>ilvD</i> ^P R	GATCGTCGACAGTTGTCGGTTGATGTTC
	For cloning partial <i>ilvD</i> 5'UTR into pGYlux
$ilvD^{ValS-1}F$	CAA ATA TTA TTA TTT TAT aAT ACT CTT TAG GAC TCG
$ilv D^{ValS-1} R$	CGA GTC CTA AAG AGT ATt ATA AAA TAA TAA TAT TTG
	For site directed mutagenesis of pGYlux::ilvD
$ilvD^{ValS-7}$ F	CTA AAC GCT TTA AGT CaT ATT TCT GTT TGA ATG
$ilv D^{ValS-7} R$	CAT TCA AAC AGA AAT AtG ACT TAA AGC GTT TAG
	For site directed mutagenesis of pGY <i>lux::ilvD</i>
$ilvD^{ValS-9}_{ValS-9}F$	CTA AAC GCT TTA AGc CCT ATT TCT GTT TG
$ilvD^{ValS-9}R$	CAA ACA GAA ATA GGg CTT AAA GCG TTT AG
	For site directed mutagenesis of pGY <i>lux::ilvD</i>
<i>codY</i> F	GATC <u>GGTACC</u> CCGAATGCAGTTGTAGATATTACC
<i>codY</i> R	GATC <u>GAGGCT</u> CTTATGTCCCAGACTCATCGAC
	For cloning <i>codY</i> into pRMC2
<i>codY</i> Seq F	GCAATTACTCGCTTAGCTGAG
<i>codY</i> Seq R	GTGTGTATTGGCTTTATAGCCG
	For target directed sequencing of <i>codY</i>
<i>ilvD</i> qPCR F	GCTATCTTTTGCTCTGGTGG
<i>uvD</i> qPCK K	AGGGCAGGCATTIGTICC
	FOR YPCK OI UVD
<i>ilvC</i> qPCR F	CAAGATGTAAAAACGGACGC
<i>ilvC</i> qPCR R	GTCAAAAGAACGACCTGGG
	For qPCR of <i>ilvC</i>
^a All primer sequences are based on the USA300 FPR3757 genome; restriction sites are underlined; nucleotide mutated in site directed mutagenesis is indicate in lower case.

4.2.4 TCA precipitation of proteins and SDS-PAGE

Strains were pre-grown in TSB to mid-exponential phase and then sub-cultured into TSB to a starting OD_{600} of 0.01 and grown overnight. Optical densities (OD_{600}) of stationary phase cultures were determined and a supernatant volume equivalent to 5 OD units was harvested and incubated with tricholoracetic acid (TCA) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) at a final concentration of 20% overnight at 4°C. Precipitated protein samples were run on a 12% acrylamide gel and stained with Coomassie-Blue.

4.2.5 *lux* reporter assays

Kinetic *lux* reporter experiments were performed in flat, clear-bottom 96-well white plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and read using a BioTek SynergyTM H4 Hybrid Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek Instruments Inc, Winooski, VT). Pre-cultures were inoculated into either complete or limited CDM to a starting OD_{600} of 0.01 in 200 µL/well. Luminescence and OD_{600} values were read at hourly intervals. For end-point *lux* reporter experiments, pre-cultures were sub-cultured into either complete or limited CDM to a starting OD_{600} of 0.05 in tubes with a 7:1 tube:volume ratio. At hourly intervals, aliquots of 200 µL were transferred to flat, clear-bottom 96-well white plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and luminescence and OD_{600} values were read. Samples of strains containing the *lux* construct with the complete *ilvD* promoter region were supplemented with 0.1% (vol/vol) decanal in 40% ethanol and luminescence was measured immediately. Data presented are the relative light unit (RLU) values normalized to the OD_{600} of the sample when the cultures reached mid-exponential phase (OD_{600} 0.6-0.8).

4.2.6 RT-qPCR

RNA was isolated from cells grown to mid-exponential phase (OD₆₀₀ of 0.6-0.8) in complete CDM using the Aurum Total RNA Mini Kit (Bio-Rad; Hercules, CA) per the manufacturer's instructions. RNA (500 ng) was reverse transcribed using SuperScript II (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) per the manufacturer's instructions using 500 μ g mL⁻¹ of random hexamers. cDNA was PCR-amplified using SensiFASTTM SYBR® No-ROX Kit (Bioline, Taunton, MA). Data were normalized to expression of the *rpoB* reference gene. Primers used are listed in Table 4.2.

4.2.7 Bioinformatics

Putative terminator structures in the *ilvD* 5'UTR were identified using the predictive software RibEx and RNAfold. Mfold was used to identify putative antiterminator sequences. RNAfold and Mfold were used to predict Class 1 and Class 2 T-box Stem 1 features. Multiple sequence alignments of T-box sequences were conducted with all known T-box sequences in *S. aureus* subsp. *aureus* N315 (NC_002745.2) and aligned with the *ilvB* T-box from *B. subtilis* (NC_000964.3) and predicted *Clostridium* spp. *ilvB* T-box (NC_001898.1). The *ilvD* 5'UTR from USA300 FPR3757 was aligned to 168 *S. aureus* complete genomes using BLAST (see Appendix A).

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Growth adaptation of *S. aureus* to BCAA deprivation

S. aureus has previously been reported as auxotrophic for Leu and Val (24, 25), despite possessing an intact BCAA biosynthetic operon. We therefore followed up on these reports in an attempt to understand the molecular basis for this observation. Indeed, we observed no growth of S. aureus after 12 hr of growth in media lacking either Leu or Val (Figure 4.2A). However, prolonged incubation allowed us to observe growth in media lacking Leu after 10-16 hr and growth in media lacking Val after 24-36 hr (Figure 4.2A) and (Figure 2.9). The extended growth lag led us to question whether these conditions select for mutations that result in adaptation to the absence of exogenous Leu or Val. To test this, we took cells having grown in media lacking either Leu or Val, and subcultured them back into the same medium from which they were recovered. Cells recovered from CDM^{-Leu} medium exhibited the same growth delay upon sub-culture into the same medium, indicating that these cells had not acquired a heritable mutation. When we recovered cells from CDM^{-Val} medium, plated them, and then repeated the experiment, we found that upon sub-culture, they grew readily, suggesting that they were synthesizing Val (Val^S) (Figure 4.2B). These results suggest that growth in the absence of exogenous Leu requires a regulatory adaptation, whereas growth in the absence of Val selects for a heritable mutation. We hypothesized that identification of the genetic mutations permitting growth of S. aureus in the absence of exogenous Val would reveal important regulators of the BCAA biosynthetic operon.

CodY is a known repressor of the BCAA biosynthetic operon in *S. aureus* and binds to two regions upstream of *ilvD* proximal to the transcriptional start site and two regions within the operon, preceding *ilvC* and *leuC* (16–18) (Figure 4.1). To confirm its role in regulating BCAA biosynthesis in USA300, we evaluated the growth of a *codY* mutant in CDM lacking each individual BCAA. The *codY* mutant did not have a growth defect in any of the BCAA depleted media, indicating that endogenous synthesis, uncoupled from CodY repression, is sufficient to support growth in the absence of an exogenous source in this strain (Figure 4.2C).



Figure 4.2 Growth adaptation of S. aureus to BCAA depletion

A) WT USA300 was pre-grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then subcultured into either complete CDM or CDM with BCAAs omitted, as indicated. B) Cells recovered from the CDM with no Val in panel A were plated. A single colony was selected (Val^S) and subjected to growth in complete CDM and CDM with no Val (filled symbols). Growth was compared to the parental WT strain (open symbols) in the same conditions. C) The *codY* mutant was pre-grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase, and then subcultured into either complete CDM or CDM with BCAAs omitted, as indicated. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates. Since a *codY* mutant synthesizes BCAAs, we next investigated whether growing WT *S. aureus* in the absence of Val selects for mutations in *codY*. To do this, we isolated mutants from twelve independent cultures of the WT strain in media lacking Val (referred to as Val^S mutants) and amplified the *codY* gene. Five of the twelve mutants contained mutations in *codY*; one had a point mutation resulting in a premature stop codon, two had a 60 bp deletion, and two had independent point mutations resulting in nonsynonymous mutations (Figure 4.3A). We mapped the mutations to the CodY structure to identify their localization in the protein (PDB ID:5EY0) (50). All mutations occur in the linker region between the metabolite sensing domain and the DNA-binding domain Figure 4.1B.

Table 4.3	Mutations	identified	in	CodY	

4.3.2

Mutants	Position ^a	Mutation
Val ^s -2	1260149-1260208	ΔArg_{167} -Ala ₁₈₆
Val ⁸ -3	1260119	Glu157 to Stop
Val ^s -4	1260149-1260208	ΔArg_{167} -Ala ₁₈₆
Val ^s -8	1260188	Ser ₁₈₀ to Pro
Val ^s -10	1260230	Leu ₁₉₄ to Phe

^aPosition in the USA300 FPR3757 genome (NC_007793.1)

To confirm that these mutations result in an inactive CodY protein, we assessed the secreted protein profile of these mutants, as CodY represses several secreted proteins (51) and therefore the secreted protein profile of a *codY* mutant differs substantially from WT. The secreted protein profiles of the Val^S mutants with confirmed mutations in *codY* resembled the protein profile of the *codY* mutant, except for Val^S-10 mutant (Figure 4.3C), indicating that all but one of our *codY* mutations result in an inactive CodY protein. Complementation of all Val^S mutants with confirmed *codY* mutations with a copy of the *codY* gene *in trans* reverted the growth phenotypes of theses mutants in media lacking Val to WT (Figure 4.3D), confirming that mutations in CodY enable Val synthesis.



Figure 4.3 The absence of exogenous valine selects for mutations that inactivate CodY.

A) Schematic representation of the mutations identified in CodY. B) Mutations identified are indicated on the CodY structure (PDB ID:5EY0) in yellow, except for the Ser180 to Pro mutation, which is indicated in green. CodY ligands, Ile and GTP, are coloured based on atomic composition. C) Strains were pre-grown in TSB to mid-exponential phase, then sub-cultured into TSB for 16 hr. Supernatants were collected and proteins were precipitated using TCA. Protein samples were normalized to the equivalent of 5 ODs and run on a 12% SDS-PAGE gel. D) Strains were pre-grown in complete CDM to mix-exponential phase, then sub-cultured into either complete CDM or CDM with Val omitted. OD_{600nm} was read after 16 hr of growth. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates.

4.3.3 Growth in media lacking Val selects for mutations in the 5'UTR of *ilvD*

We next investigated whether the secreted protein profiles of the remaining seven Val^{S} mutants, which were confirmed to not have mutations in the *codY* gene, were altered to rule out mutations that might indirectly affect the ability of CodY to regulate the *ilv-leu* operon (i.e. mutations in GTP synthesis). The protein profiles of the seven mutants resembled the WT strain (Figure 4.4), suggesting the mutations affect a CodY-independent mechanism of regulation. We sequenced the region upstream of the first gene in the *ilv-leu* operon, *ilvD*, reasoning that mutations might occur in the binding sequence of transcriptional regulators. This approach revealed that all seven of these Val^{S} mutants had mutations in the 5'UTR of *ilvD*, with a total of three unique point mutations and one 27 bp deletion (Table 4.4) and (Figure 4.5A).

Mutants	Position ^a	No. of bp upstream of <i>ilvD</i> start codon	Mutation
Val ^S -1	2164689	184	T -> A
Val ^s -5	2164762-2164788	85	27 bp deletion
Val ^S -6	2164762-2164788	85	27 bp deletion
Val ^S -7	2164741	132	C -> A
Val ^s -9	2164739	134	T -> C
Val ^s -11	2164762-2164788	85	27 bp deletion
Val ^S -12	2164739	134	T -> C

Table 4.4 Mutations identified in the 5' UTR of *ilvD*

^aPosition in the USA300 FPR3757 genome (NC_007793.1)

In order to conclude that these mutations were the single basis for the observed ability of the mutants to grow without delay in media lacking Val, we sequenced the genomes of the mutants and the parent USA300 strain. This indeed confirmed these mutations to be the single difference between the mutants and the parental strain. To confirm that mutations in the 5'UTR of *ilvD* result in an increase in expression of the *ilv-leu* operon, we generated a luminescence reporter of the *ilvD* promoter region by cloning the 5'UTR of *ilvD* into the pGY::*lux* vector, and subsequently mutated the 5'UTR to contain each of the point mutations in the filed. All three mutant sequences resulted in an increase in *ilvD* promoter activity



Figure 4.4 Secreted protein profiles of Val^S-mutants with WT *codY* sequence

Strains were pre-grown in TSB to mid-exponential phase, then sub-cultured into TSB for 16 hr. Supernatants were collected and proteins were precipitated using TCA. Protein samples were normalized to the equivalent of 5 ODs and run on a 12% SDS-PAGE gel.





A) Schematic representation of mutations identified in the *ilvD* 5'UTR. B) WT USA300 with the pGY::*lux* plasmid, containing either the WT or mutant *ilvD* promoter region, was grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then sub-cultured into complete CDM. Luminescence was read at mid-exponential phase and normalized to the OD_{600nm}. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates. C,D) Strains were grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then sub-cultured into complete CDM. Cells were harvested at mid-exponential phase and RNA was isolated. Expression of *ilvD* and *ilvC* was normalized to expression of *rpoB*. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates.

(Figure 4.5B). Furthermore, we selected two of the mutants, $Val^{S}-1$ (SNP) and $Val^{S}-5$ (deletion) and measured expression of *ilvD* and *ilvC* in the *ilv-leu* operon, and found that both genes were up-regulated in the mutant strains compared to the WT strain (Figure 4.5C,D).

4.3.4 Exogenous BCAAs differentially regulate the *ilv* operon

Although in vitro studies (i.e. EMSAs and DNAase footprinting studies) of CodY suggest that all three BCAAs increase its DNA binding activity (22, 52, 53), our results call in to question the relative importance of each BCAA for regulating CodY activity in vivo (i.e. during growth). That is to say, if Val was an important effector of CodY, removal of Val from the growth medium would result in a decrease in CodY activity and subsequently derepression of the ILV operon. Instead, we observe that this condition selects for a mutation producing a null CodY protein. This indicated to us that perhaps each individual BCAA does not affect CodY equally during growth. We therefore used the promoter:reporter system to investigate CodY regulation of the *ilvD* expression. To study CodY-dependent promoter activity in isolation of putative regulatory elements in the *ilvD* 5'UTR, we generated two reporter constructs; one containing the complete *ilvD* leader region, including both the CodY binding sequences and the putative regulatory element ($pGYilvD^C$:: lux), and one containing a partial *ilvD* leader, including only the CodY binding sequence $(pGYilvD^{P}::lux)$ (Figure 4.6A). We first confirmed that both constructs responded to CodY and, indeed observed higher promoter activity in the *codY* mutant compared to the WT strain that peaked during mid-exponential growth (Figure 4.6B,C). All endpoint pGY::lux experiments from this point on are therefore the luminescence normalized to the optical density of mid-exponential phase cells (RLU/OD₆₀₀).

We next assessed promoter activity in response to depletion of each BCAA. Since complete omission of Leu and Val from the growth medium significantly attenuates *S. aureus* growth, we instead limited their concentrations to 10% of that in complete CDM to minimize differences in growth. *ilvD* promoter activity of the pGY*ilvD*^{*P*}::*lux* construct increased to levels comparable to the *codY* mutant only upon Ile limitation, and limitation of Leu or Val in combination with Ile did not alter *ilvD* promoter activity any further (Figure 4.7A). *ilvD* promoter activity of the pGY*ilvD*^{*P*}::*lux* construct also increased upon Ile limitation, yet in contrast to the pGY*ilvD*^{*P*}::*lux* plasmid, we observed a further increase in promoter activity upon limitation of both Ile and Leu (Figure 4.7B). These data suggest that Ile is the

predominant BCAA to affect CodY activity, at least on the *ilvD* promoter region, and Leu contributes to *ilvD* promoter activity via the 5'UTR regulatory element. To test CodY activity under conditions where cells are not nutrient deprived, we also assessed promoter activity of the pGY*ilvD*^{*P*}::*lux* construct in media containing excess amounts of each BCAA, expecting a repressive effect on CodY activity. Indeed, we found that whereas excess amounts of Ile in the growth medium repressed *ilvD* promoter activity (Figure 4.7C), Leu had no effect (Figure 4.7D), and intriguingly, excess Val had the opposite effect of increasing promoter activity (Figure 4.7E). We further confirmed a predominant role for Ile in regulating CodY activity on the *brnQ1* promoter region as well (Figure 4.7F-H), suggesting that Ile is the predominant BCAA to regulate CodY activity on its other target genes.

We previously identified mechanisms of BCAA transport in *S. aureus*, including BrnQ1 and BcaP, which transport Ile, Leu and Val, and BrnQ2, a dedicated Ile transporter (Chapter 2 and 3). We therefore assessed *ilvD* promoter activity in strains mutated in these transporters to observe the contribution of each transporter to either CodY-dependent or CodY-independent regulation of BCAA biosynthesis. *ilvD* promoter activity of the pGY*ilvD*^P::*lux* construct increased only in the *brnQ2* mutant (Figure 4.8A), whereas the pGY*ilvD*^C::*lux* increased in the *brnQ1* and *brnQ1bcaP* mutants (Figure 4.8B). These data indicate that BrnQ2-dependent Ile transport is linked to CodY activity and BrnQ1/BcaP-dependent Leu transport is linked to the 5'UTR regulatory element. Notably, using the complete 5'UTR, we did not observe a change in promoter activity in the *brnQ2* mutant and consequently a *brnQ2* mutant takes up more Leu and Val permitting enhanced growth in media limited for these amino acids (Figure 2.11). We thus postulate that in a *brnQ2* mutant, the increased Leu uptake causes repression of *ilvD* promoter activity via the regulatory element and overrides the CodY-dependent Ile response.

Α ilv-leu operon promoter CodY binding motif **Putative Regulatory Element** ilvD pGYilvD^P::lux pGYilvD^C::lux С Β **Complete CDM Complete CDM** WT pGYilvD^P::lux ↔ WT pGYilvD^C::lux codY pGY*ilvD*^P::*lux* codYpGYilvD^C::lux 600 100000 -0.8 -0.8 80000 OD_{600nm} OD_{600nm} 400 RLU RLU 60000 40000 200 0.2 0.2 20000 0.0 0.0 0 Time (h) Time (h)

Figure 4.6 Construction of the *ilvD* promoter:reporter vectors.

A) Diagram of the promoter regions cloned into the pGY::lux vector to generate the partial promoter construct (pGY $ilvD^{P}$::lux) and the complete promoter construct (pGY $ilvD^{C}$::lux). B,C) Strains were pre-grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then sub-cultured into complete CDM in a 96-well plate. Luminescence (left axis, filled shapes) and OD_{600nm} (right axis, open shapes) were read hourly. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates.



Figure 4.7 Ile is the predominant BCAA to regulate CodY activity on select CodY target promoters

A,B) Strains were pre-grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then subcultured into either complete CDM or CDM with limiting concentrations of BCAAs, as indicated. Luminescence values were read when cells reached mid-exponential phase and normalized to the OD_{600nm}. C-E) WT USA300 possessing the lux vector containing only the CodY binding site of the *ilvD* promoter (pGY*ilvD*^P::*lux*) or containing the CodY binding site from the *brnQ1* promoter (pGY*brnQ1*::*lux*) was grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then sub-cultured into complete CDM in a 96-well plate. Luminescence (left axis, open shapes) and OD_{600nm} (right axis, filled shapes) were read hourly. Data are the mean +/-SD of three biological replicates.



Figure 4.8 BCAA transporters link exogenous BCAAs to regulation of BCAA synthesis

S. aureus strains possessing either the *lux* vector containing the partial *ilvD* promoter ($pGYilvD^P$::lux) or the complete *ilvD* promoter ($pGYilvD^C$::lux) were pre-grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then sub-cultured into complete CDM. Luminescence values were read when cells reach mid-exponential phase and were normalized to the OD_{600nm}. Data are the mean of three biological replicates +/- SD.

4.3.5 Identification of an attenuator and terminator in the 5'UTR of *ilvD*

We next analyzed the 5'UTR of *ilvD* for putative structural elements that could dictate the regulatory mechanism, which responds to Leu. We initially considered that the 5'UTR might function as a T-box riboswitch, since the *ilv-leu* operon in B. subtilis is regulated by a tRNA^{Leu}-responsive T-box riboswitch (37, 39). Predictive structure analysis and sequence comparison of the *ilvD* 5'UTR to other known T-box sequences revealed that although the S. aureus ilvD T-box contains features that resemble other T-boxes (Figure 4.9), the variability in the distal loop and long insertions between features are not consistent with Class 1 or 2 Stem 1 structures essential to T-box function (54). We next considered translation-dependent transcriptional regulation (i.e. attenuation), since BCAA-rich leader peptides have been found to regulate BCAA biosynthetic genes in E. coli (29), S. typhimurium (30, 31), and are predicted to regulate BCAA synthesis in L. lactis sp. lactis (55), C. glutamicum (56, 57), and Streptococcus spp. (58). A search for ORFs in the *ilvD* leader sequence revealed a 26 amino acid peptide that contains a string of three Ile codons followed by two Leu codons, and an additional three interspersed Leu codons (Figure 4.10). A ribosome binding site was also identified 9 bp upstream of the start codon. We also identified a terminator hairpin structure consistent with transcription termination (Figure 4.10). We therefore predict that, in S. aureus, Leu deprivation is sensed via attenuation.

We next considered how the mutations we selected for in media lacking Val might disrupt these features. Intriguingly, the 27 bp deletion in Val^S-5/6/11 deletes the predicted terminator stem-loop (Table 4.5), supporting that this is a biologically relevant structure, and the T153A mutation (Val^S-1) changes a Leu codon in the leader peptide to a stop codon (Table 4.5). The T203C (Val^S-9/12) and C205A (Val^S-7) mutations occur in a region where we would predict the anti-terminator to form. If our model is correct, these mutations likely destabilize the terminator formation, leading to transcriptional read-through.

LAA UGCUUAA LUUA GIGAAC LUUAUAUAUGANU GA UUG
UUUAAGUC
UUUUUU UUU UCEAG- CCAUGG CCAUGG CCUUUU CCUAUG CCUUUU CCUUUU CCUUUU CCUUAC CCUUAU UUUAAC CCUUAU CCUUUU



Sequences of all annotated *S. aureus* T-boxes (based on the *S. aureus* subsp. *aureus* N315 genome NC_002745.2), the *B. subtilis ilvB* T-box (NC_000964.3) and predicted *Clostridium* spp. *ilvB* T-box (NC_001898.1), labelled by regulated gene, were analyzed. Key features analyzed include the GA Motif (GA); E-loop (AGUA-box), the AG Bulge (AGVGA-box), Distal Loop (GNUG-box); and the Specifier Loop (GAA...XXXA) where XXX represents the tRNA codon.



Figure 4.10 Attenuator features in the 5'UTR of *ilvD*

Sequence analysis of the 5'UTR of *ilvD* revealed a sequence consistent with a terminator hairpin i.e. stem (highlighted in blue), loop (highlighted in red), followed by a poly-U tail. A putative open reading frame (ORF) containing multiple Ile and Leu codons was also identified. Both features occur downstream of the transcriptional start site (arrow).

5' UTR Feature	
Leader peptide: WT	MLNQYTEHQPTTSNIIILLYSLGLER*
Leader peptide: Val ^S -1	MLNQYTEHQPTTSNIIIL*
Terminator hairpin: WT	CGTCCCAATAATATTGGGACGTTTTTTTAT
Terminator hairpin: Val ^S -5/6/11	TTTTTTTAT

Table 4.5 Effects of mutations on 5'UTR features

We were curious to investigate whether the features in the *ilvD* 5'UTR are conserved across *S. aureus* strains, and therefore compared the USA300 FPR3757 sequence to all complete genome sequences of *S. aureus* (168). Overall, there was high sequence conservation (Appendix A), however, several variants were identified in the putative regulatory regions (Figure 4.11). Intriguingly, two variants occur in the putative ORF and both alter the number of Leu codons in the peptide; mutation 14 results in a frame shift that deletes one Leu, and mutation 15 changes a Leu codon to a Ser (Figure 4.11). Several sequence variants also occur in the first CodY binding motif (CodY Box 1) (Figure 4.11). In addition, two strains, HC1340 and Gv69, had a 1.8 kb transposase gene inserted between the 5'UTR and the start codon of *ilvD*, and the terminator is deleted because of the insertion (Appendix A). It would be of interest to investigate the consequence of these mutations on the level *ilv-leu* expression and subsequent BCAA biosynthesis.

4.3.6 Absence of exogenous Ile restores growth in media lacking Leu, but not Val

Altogether, our data point towards a model where both Ile and Leu contribute to *ilv-leu* regulation, with Ile regulating the CodY-dependent mechanism, and Leu (and possibly Ile) regulating attenuation (Figure 4.12). With this information in hand, we returned to our growth assay where we grow *S. aureus* in the absence of exogenous BCAAs to test whether we could induce synthesis by modulating Ile and Leu availability. We hypothesized that omission of Ile from the growth medium would result in CodY-dependent de-repression of the *ilv-leu* operon, and therefore would rescue the growth lag of *S. aureus* in media lacking Leu or Val. Indeed, we found that the growth of *S. aureus* in CDM lacking Ile and Leu initiated more rapidly than growth in CDM lacking Leu alone, suggesting that depletion of Ile relieves *ilv-leu* repression (Figure 4.13A). Unexpectedly, *S. aureus* grown in CDM lacking Ile and Val resembled growth of *S. aureus* in media lacking Val alone (Figure

4.13B). Since the presence of Leu also contributes to repression of the operon, we further examined growth of *S. aureus* in CDM lacking all three BCAAs, however the growth of *S. aureus* remained attenuated, with no observable growth until a prolonged period of ~ 16 hr (Figure 4.13C). Our promoter:reporter data suggest that *ilvD* expression is up-regulated in media limited for all three BCAAs (Figure 4.7A,B), therefore we postulate that posttranslational regulation of the *ilv-leu* operon controls BCAA synthesis under these conditions.



	Strains
1	GR2; NCTC13435; 11819-97; JKD6159; ILRI_Eymole1/1
2	08S00974; NZ15MR0322; RIVM3897; RIVM1607; 08BA02176; ST398; LA- MRSA ST398; RIVM1295; 71193
3	ST20130943; FORC_026; 08-02119; ST20130939; ST20130938; ST20130941; ST20130940; XQ; 93b_59; ED133; MW2; SJTUF_J27; MCRF184; JS395; ATCC 25923; 6850; 55/2053; CA-347; LGA251; TCH60; MSSA476; 71A_S11; FORC_001; ILRI_Eymole1/1; SA40TW; SA268; H- EMRSA-15; SA40; SA957; HO 5096 0412; M013; MRSA252; 08500974; NZ15MR0322; Tager 104; RIVM3897; RIVM1607; 08BA02176; ST398; LA- MRSA ST398; RIVM1295; 71193; BB155; SA17_S6; RF122;
4	RKI4; MSSA4/6
5	08S00974; NZ15MR0322; RIVM3897; RIVM1607; 08BA02176; ST398; LA- MRSA ST398; RIVM1295; 71193
6	BB155; SA17_S6
7	71193
8	BB155; SA17_S6;
9	08-02300
10	MRSA252
11	BB155
12	RKI4; MSSA476
13	FORC_001; 08S00974; NZ15MR0322; RIVM3897; RIVM1607; 08BA02176; ST398; LA-MRSA ST398; RIVM1295; 71193
14	RF122
15	SA40TW; SA957; M013; SA268; SA40
16	BB155; SA17_S6
17	ST20130939; ST20130938; ST20130941; ST20130940; MW2; MSSA476; FORC_026; 08-02119
18	H-EMRSA-15; HO 5096 0412
19	JS395; BB155; SA17_S6
20	BB155; SA17_S6
21	RKI4
22	ATCC6538; FDA209P

Figure 4.11 Mutations identified in the 5'UTR of *ilvD*

The *ilvD* 5'UTR was aligned across 168 complete *S. aureus* genomes. The location and nature of the mutations identified are indicated, with the frequency in brackets. Mutations in green are the SNPs identified in this study.



Figure 4.12 Model of mechanisms regulating *ilv-leu* expression

Transcription of the *ilv-leu* operon is repressed by CodY. In the presence of Ile, CodY binds and represses transcription. As Ile is depleted, CodY becomes inactive and expression of the operon is induced. As the operon is transcribed, the ribosome beings translating the open reading frame (ORF) upstream of *ilvD*. The ORF is rich in Ile and Leu and will stall if cells are depleted of either tRNA. Stalling of the ribosome prevents formation of the terminator hairpin, allowing transcription of the operon to proceed. When there is sufficient Ile/Leu tRNA, the ORF is translated and the terminator hairpin forms, terminating transcription.



Figure 4.13 Omission of Ile from CDM restores growth in media lacking Leu, but not Val

A-C) Strains were pre-grown in complete CDM to mid-exponential phase and then subcultured into either complete CDM or CDM with amino acids omitted, as indicated. Data are the mean +/- SD of three biological replicates.

4.4 Discussion

In this study, we selected for genetic mutations that permit growth in media lacking Val to identify the mechanisms regulating BCAA biosynthesis during growth of *S. aureus* in a chemically-defined medium. Using this approach, we a *trans*-activing mechanism of repression involving CodY and a *cis*-acting mechanim of repression involving a putative attenuator peptide. We demonstrate that CodY-dependent repression responds to Ile deprivation and that BrnQ2 is the predominant transporter to link exogenous Ile with CodY activity. We postulate that the 5'UTR region of *ilvD* encodes a leader peptide that regulates transcription by attenuation and responds to Leu deprivation and possibly Ile deprivation, which are supplied by BrnQ1 and BcaP. Therefore, expression of the *ilv-leu* operon occurs upon depletion of both Ile and Leu.

Attenuation regulates BCAA biosynthesis in E. coli and S. typhimurium (29–31), and predicted attenuators can be found in various Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria (55-57, 59). In support of attenuation regulation of *ilv-leu* in S. aureus, one of the mutations we identified in our study occurs in the predicted leader peptide and changes a Leu codon to a stop codon, which we predict would reduce Leu-dependent repression. The leader peptide also contains three Ile, suggesting that the level of uncharged ^{Ile}tRNA also regulates *ilv-leu* expression. In support of this, expression of the *ilv-leu* operon is increased upon exposure to mupirocin, an antibiotic that binds to isoleucyl-tRNA synthetase and blocks the charging of ^{lle}tRNA (60). It appears that CodY is the more dominant mechanism of repression, since S. aureus exhibits a growth delay in media lacking Leu, but not Ile, suggesting that Leu deprivation alone is not sufficient to relieve repression. Two additional CodY binding motifs are present in the *ilv-leu* operon (18), and therefore transcription of downstream genes in the operon would be expressed in a *codY* mutant, bypassing transcriptional termination at the *ilvD* leader. Notably, these conditions did not select for mutations in other previously described regulators of the *ilv-leu* operon, such as Gcp and YeaZ (41, 42). Since Gcp and YeaZ are essential genes in S. aureus, we did not expect to isolate mutations in these genes, however, we cannot rule out the possibility that the mutations in the 5' UTR of *ilvD* reduce binding of YeaZ to the promoter region (42).

The fact that mutations in CodY are selected for when S. aureus is grown in the absence of exogenous Val supports the notion that Val is not a relevant co-factor of CodY during growth of S. aureus. This contradicts in vitro DNA-binding data, which suggest that all three BCAAs bind to CodY and increase its DNA-binding activity to target gene promoters (21, 52, 53). However, Ile has previously been suggested to act as the predominant BCAA to regulate CodY activity during growth of S. aureus (17), B. subtilis (21), L. lactis (52), and L. monocytogenes (61), and our data corroborate these observations in S. aureus strain USA300. Further, we show that exogenous Ile is linked to CodY activity via the BrnQ2 transporter. This is intriguing, as BrnQ1 and BcaP also transport Ile, warranting further investigation into the mechanism that links BrnQ2 to CodY activity. BCAA transporters exist in other organisms, yet none function, as BrnQ2 does, as a dedicated Ile-transporter (62–64). This suggests that BrnQ2 might provide an advantage to the adaptation of S. aureus to Iledepleted environments. It is surprising that Leu and Val did not have even an indirect effect on CodY-regulation of the *ilvD* promoter region, since Leu/Val deprivation has been shown to trigger up-regulation of CodY target genes in a stringent response-dependent (i.e. GTP depletion) manner in S. aureus (65). One might have predicted that if depletion of GTP was required for de-repression of the *ilv-leu* operon, growth of S. aureus in the absence of Val would select for mutations in genes involved in GTP synthesis (i.e. guaA or guaB), as has been observed in *B. subtilis* (66). This might be related to strain differences in these studies (Newman vs USA300) or slight differences in CDM composition (17, 65). Further investigations into the connection between the stringent response and CodY activity as it relates to *ilvD* expression in USA300 are required.

The *codY* mutations isolated in this study occur in the linker region of the protein. We hypothesize that this might affect dimer formation and, consequently, DNA binding activity (50, 67). Interestingly, the non-synonymous point mutation in Val^S-10 did not result in a *codY* mutant phenotype. This mutation might affect the binding affinity of CodY to its target sequence, such that it no longer binds to target sequences upstream of the *ilv-leu* operon, but retains its ability to bind to target sequences of other target genes, as CodY binding affinity dictates the hierarchal expression of its target genes (16, 68). Genome sequencing of this strain revealed a second point mutation in ribosome-binding factor A, however, we could

complement this strain with *codY in trans*, supporting the conclusion that the *codY* mutation is responsible for its growth phenotype.

We observed a disconnect between our model of transcriptional regulation and the growth phenotype of S. aureus in media lacking all three BCAAs. Our model predicts that expression of the *ilv-leu* operon would be de-repressed upon Ile and Leu deprivation, yet S. aureus exhibits a significant growth lag in the absence of all three BCAAs. One possible explanation for this observation is potential allosteric regulation of the BCAA biosynthetic enzymes. The last gene in the *ilv-leu* operon, *ilvA*, encodes a threonine deaminase (TD), which catalyzes the first step in Ile synthesis by converting threenine to α -ketobuytrate. TD is a pyridoxal phosphate (PLP)-dependent enzyme that contains an N-terminal catalytic domain and a C-terminal regulatory domain. The C-terminal regulatory domain contains one or two ACT-like sub-domains. The E. coli TD enzyme, which contains two ACT-like subdomains, is inhibited by Ile and activated by Val (69-71). The B. subtilis TD enzyme, which contains one ACT-like sub-domain, is inhibited by Ile and it is proposed that Val activates TD in the presence of Ile and inhibits TD at high concentrations (72). If TD activity in S. *aureus* is most efficient in the presence of Val, it follows that Ile synthesis would be reduced in the absence of Val. This could explain the absence of growth in media lacking Ile and Val. It would be of interest to investigate whether TD in S. aureus is similarly subject to allosteric regulation. Whether this is indeed the mechanism, the fact that S. aureus is unable to support growth in conditions where Val is absent poses a challenge to S. aureus if it encounters this environment *in vivo* and suggests that Val transport is critical for its growth. Indeed, we have previously shown that BCAA transporters BrnQ1 and BcaP are required for S. aureus growth in vivo (Chapters 2 and 3). Studies are ongoing to further understand the requirement of Val acquisition for the growth of S. aureus in models of infection.

Altogether, this study details the molecular mechanisms regulating BCAA biosynthesis in *S. aureus* and uncovers environments where *S. aureus* engages in BCAA biosynthesis. In doing so, we reveal a predominant role for Ile in regulating CodY binding activity on the *ilvD* and *brnQ1* target sequences. Given the role of CodY in additionally regulating virulence genes, these data suggest that environmental availability of Ile, sensed by BrnQ2, is an important regulatory cue for *S. aureus* adaptation to nutrient limitation and virulence gene expression.

4.5 References

- 1. King MD, Humphrey BJ, Wang YF, Kourbatova E V, Ray SM. 2006. Emergence of community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* USA300 clone as the predominant cause of skin and soft-tissue infections. Ann Intern Med 144:309–318.
- 2. Gillet Y, Issartel B, Vanhems P, Fournet J-CC, Lina G, Bes M, Vandenesch F, Piémont Y, Brousse N, Floret D, Etienne J. 2002. Association between *Staphylococcus aureus* strains carrying gene for Panton-Valentine leukocidin and highly lethal necrotising pneumonia in young immunocompetent patients. Lancet 359:753–759.
- 3. Miller LG, Perdreau-Remington F, Rieg G, Mehdi S, Perlroth J, Bayer AS, Tang AW, Phung TO, Spellberg B. 2005. Necrotizing fasciitis caused by community-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in Los Angeles. N Engl J Med 352:1445–53.
- 4. Gonzalez BE, Martinez-Aguilar G, Hulten KG, Hammerman WA, Coss-Bu J, Avalos-Mishaan A, Mason EO, Kaplan SL. 2005. Severe staphylococcal sepsis in adolescents in the era of community-acquired methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Pediatrics 115:642–648.
- 5. Mei JM, Nourbakhsh F, Ford CW, Holden DW. 1997. Identification of *Staphylococcus aureus* virulence genes in a murine model of bacteraemia using signature-tagged mutagenesis. Mol Microbiol 26:399–407.
- 6. Coulter SN, Schwan WR, Ng EY, Langhorne MH, Ritchie HD, Westbrock-Wadman S, Hufnagle WO, Folger KR, Bayer AS, Stover CK. 1998. *Staphylococcus aureus* genetic loci impacting growth and survival in multiple infection environments. Mol Microbiol 30:393–404.
- 7. Atkins T, Prior RG, Mack K, Russell P, Nelson M, Oyston PCF, Dougan G, Titball RW. 2002. A mutant of *Burkholderia pseudomallei*, auxotrophic in the branched-chain amino acid biosynthetic pathway, is attenuated and protective in a murine model of melioidosis. Infect Immun 70:5290–5294.
- 8. McAdam R, Weisbrod TR, Martin J, Scuderi JD, Brown AM, Cirillo JD, Bloom BR, Jacobs WR. 1995. *In vivo* growth characteristics of leucine and methionine auxotrophic mutants of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG generated by transposon mutagenesis. Infect Immun 63:1004–1012.
- 9. Bange FC, Brown AM, Jacobs WR. 1996. Leucine auxotrophy restricts growth of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG in macrophages. Infect Immun 64:1794–9.
- Awasthy D, Gaonkar S, Shandil RK, Yadav R, Bharath S, Marcel N, Subbulakshmi V, Sharma U. 2009. Inactivation of the *ilvB1* gene in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* leads to branched-chain amino acid auxotrophy and attenuation of virulence in mice. Microbiology 155:2978–2987.
- 11. Joseph B, Przybilla K, Stühler C, Schauer K, Slaghuis J, Fuchs TM, Goebel W. 2006.

Identification of *Listeria monocytogenes* genes contributing to intracellular replication by expression profiling and mutant screening. J Bacteriol 188:556–68.

- 12. Benton BM, Zhang JP, Bond S, Pope C, Christian T, Lee L, Winterberg KM, Schmid MB, Buysse JM. 2004. Large-scale identification of genes required for full virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 186:8478–89.
- 13. Palace SG, Proulx MK, Lu S, Baker RE, Goguen JD. 2014. Genome-wide mutant fitness profiling identifies nutritional requirements for optimal growth of *Yersinia pestis* in deep tissue. MBio 5:e01385-14.
- Molzen TE, Burghout P, Bootsma HJ, Brandt CT, van der Gaast-de Jongh CE, Eleveld MJ, Verbeek MM, Frimodt-Møller N, Østergaard C, Hermans PWM. 2011. Genomewide identification of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* genes essential for bacterial replication during experimental meningitis. Infect Immun 79:288–97.
- 15. Basavanna S, Khandavilli S, Yuste J, Cohen JM, Hosie AHF, Webb AJ, Thomas GH, Brown JS. 2009. Screening of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* ABC transporter mutants demonstrates that LivJHMGF, a branched-chain amino acid ABC transporter, is necessary for disease pathogenesis. Infect Immun 77:3412–23.
- Waters NR, Samuels DJ, Behera RK, Livny J, Rhee KY, Sadykov MR, Brinsmade SR. 2016. A spectrum of CodY activities drives metabolic reorganization and virulence gene expression in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Microbiol 101:495–514.
- 17. Pohl K, Francois P, Stenz L, Schlink F, Geiger T, Herbert S, Goerke C, Schrenzel J, Wolz C. 2009. CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*: a regulatory link between metabolism and virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 191:2953–2963.
- Majerczyk CD, Dunman PM, Luong TT, Lee CY, Sadykov MR, Somerville GA, Bodi K, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Direct targets of CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 192:2861–2877.
- Ratnayake-Lecamwasam M, Serror P, Wong KW, Sonenshein AL. 2001. *Bacillus subtilis* CodY represses early-stationary-phase genes by sensing GTP levels. Genes Dev 15:1093–1103.
- 20. Guédon E, Serror P, Ehrlich SD, Renault P, Delorme C. 2001. Pleiotropic transcriptional repressor CodY senses the intracellular pool of branched-chain amino acids in *Lactococcus lactis*. Mol Microbiol 40:1227–1239.
- Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2004. Activation of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY by direct interaction with branched-chain amino acids. Mol Microbiol 53:599– 611.
- 22. Handke LD, Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2008. Interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with GTP. J Bacteriol 190:798–806.
- 23. Adams MD, Wagner LM, Graddis TJ, Landick R, Antonucci TK, Gibson AL,

Oxender DL. 1990. Nucleotide sequence and genetic characterization reveal six essential genes for the LIV-I and LS transport systems of *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 265:11436–43.

- Lincoln RA, Leigh JA, Jones NC. 1995. The amino acid requirements of *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from cases of bovine mastitis. Vet Microbiol 45:275– 279.
- 25. Onoue Y, Mori M. 1997. Amino acid requirements for the growth and enterotoxin production by *Staphylococcus aureus* in chemically defined media. Int J Food Microbiol 36:77–82.
- 26. Lawther RP, Wek RC, Lopes JM, Pereira R, Taillon BE, Hatfield GW. 1987. The complete nucleotide sequence of the *ilvGMEDA* operon of *Escherichia coli* K-12. Nucleic Acids Res 15:2137–2155.
- 27. Nargang FE, Subrahmanyam CS, Umbarger HE. 1980. Nucleotide sequence of *ilvGEDA* operon attenuator region of *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci 77:1823–7.
- 28. Friden P, Newman T, Freundlich M. 1982. Nucleotide sequence of the *ilvB* promoterregulatory region: a biosynthetic operon controlled by attenuation and cyclic AMP. Proc Natl Acad Sci 79:6156–6160.
- 29. Wessler SR, Calvo JM. 1981. Control of *leu* operon expression in *Escherichia coli* by a transcription attenuation mechanism. J Mol Biol 149:579–597.
- Gemmill RM, Wessler SR, Keller EB, Calvo JM. 1979. *leu* operon of *Salmonella typhimurium* is controlled by an attenuation mechanism. Proc Natl Acad Sci 76:4941– 4945.
- 31. Searles LL, Wessler SR, Calvo JM. 1983. Transcription attenuation is the major mechanism by which the *leu* operon of *Salmonella typhimurium* is controlled. J Mol Biol 163:377–394.
- 32. Bennett HJ, Pearce DM, Glenn S, Taylor CM, Kuhn M, Sonenshein AL, Andrew PW, Roberts IS. 2007. Characterization of *relA* and *codY* mutants of *Listeria monocytogenes*: identification of the CodY regulon and its role in virulence. Mol Microbiol 63:1453–1467.
- 33. Dineen SS, McBride SM, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Integration of metabolism and virulence by *Clostridium difficile* CodY. J Bacteriol 192:5350–62.
- Lindbäck T, Mols M, Basset C, Granum PE, Kuipers OP, Kovács ÁT. 2012. CodY, a pleiotropic regulator, influences multicellular behaviour and efficient production of virulence factors in *Bacillus cereus*. Environ Microbiol 14:2233–2246.
- 35. Hendriksen WT, Bootsma HJ, Estevão S, Hoogenboezem T, De Jong A, De Groot R, Kuipers OP, Hermans PWM. 2008. CodY of *Streptococcus pneumoniae*: Link between nutritional gene regulation and colonization. J Bacteriol 190:590–601.

- 36. Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2005. *Bacillus subtilis ilvB* operon: an intersection of global regulons. Mol Microbiol 56:1549–1559.
- 37. Grandoni JA, Zahler SA, Calvo JM. 1992. Transcriptional regulation of the *ilv-leu* operon of *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 174:3212–9.
- Grandoni JA, Fulmer SB, Brizzio V, Zahler SA, Calvo JM. 1993. Regions of the Bacillus subtilis ilv-leu operon involved in regulation by leucine. J Bacteriol 175:7581–93.
- 39. Marta PT, Ladner RD, Grandoni JA. 1996. A CUC triplet confers leucine-dependent regulation of the *Bacillus subtilis ilv-leu* operon. J Bacteriol 178:2150–3.
- 40. Mäder U, Hennig S, Hecker M, Homuth G. 2004. Transcriptional organization and posttranscriptional regulation of the *Bacillus subtilis* branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis genes. J Bacteriol 186:2240–2252.
- 41. Lei T, Yang J, Zheng L, Markowski T, Witthuhn BA, Ji Y. 2012. The essentiality of staphylococcal Gcp is independent of its repression of branched-chain amino acids biosynthesis. PLoS One 7:e46836.
- 42. Lei T, Yang J, Ji Y. 2014. Determination of essentiality and regulatory function of staphylococcal YeaZ in branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis. Virulence 6:75–84.
- 43. Li H, Durbin R. 2013. Aligning sequence reads, clone sequences and assembly contigs with BWA-MEM. Bioinformatics arXiv:1303.
- 44. Li H, Handsaker B, Wysoker A, Fennell T, Ruan J, Homer N, Marth G, Abecasis G, Durbin R. 2009. The sequence alignment/map format and SAMtools. Bioinformatics 25:2078–9.
- 45. Arsic B, Zhu Y, Heinrichs DE, McGavin MJ. 2012. Induction of the staphylococcal proteolytic cascade by antimicrobial fatty acids in community acquired methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. PLoS One 7:e45952.
- 46. Kreiswirth BN, Löfdahl S, Betley MJ, O'Reilly M, Schlievert PM, Bergdoll MS, Novick RP. 1983. The toxic shock syndrome exotoxin structural gene is not detectably transmitted by a prophage. Nature 305:709–712.
- 47. Fey PD, Endres JL, Yajjala VK, Widhelm TJ, Boissy RJ, Bose JL, Bayles KW. 2013. A genetic resource for rapid and comprehensive phenotype screening of nonessential *Staphylococcus aureus* genes. MBio 4:e00537-12.
- 48. Corrigan RM, Foster TJ. 2009. An improved tetracycline-inducible expression vector for *Staphylococcus aureus*. Plasmid 61:126–129.
- 49. Mesak LR, Yim G, Davies J. 2009. Improved *lux* reporters for use in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Plasmid 61:182–187.
- 50. Han AR, Kang H-RR, Son J, Kwon DH, Kim S, Lee WC, Song HK, Song MJ, Hwang

KY. 2016. The structure of the pleiotropic transcription regulator CodY provides insight into its GTP-sensing mechanism. Nucleic Acids Res 44:9483–9493.

- Majerczyk CD, Sadykov MR, Luong TT, Lee C, Somerville GA, Sonenshein AL. 2008. *Staphylococcus aureus* CodY negatively regulates virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 190:2257–2265.
- 52. den Hengst CD, Curley P, Larsen R, Nauta A, Sinderen D Van, Kuipers OP, Kok J, Buist G. 2005. Probing direct interactions between CodY and the *oppD* promoter of *Lactococcus lactis*. J Bacteriol 187:512–521.
- 53. Villapakkam AC, Handke LD, Belitsky BR, Levdikov VM, Wilkinson AJ, Sonenshein AL. 2009. Genetic and biochemical analysis of the interaction of *Bacillus subtilis* CodY with branched-chain amino acids. J Bacteriol 191:6865–76.
- 54. Grigg JC, Ke A. 2013. Sequence, structure, and stacking: Specifics of tRNA anchoring to the T box riboswitch. RNA Biol 10:1761–1764.
- 55. Godon JJ, Chopin MC, Ehrlich SD. 1992. Branched-chain amino acid biosynthesis genes in *Lactococcus lactis* subsp. *lactis*. J Bacteriol 174:6580–9.
- Keilhauer C, Eggeling L, Sahm H. 1993. Isoleucine synthesis in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*: molecular analysis of the *ilvB-ilvN-ilvC* operon. J Bacteriol 175:5595–603.
- 57. Pátek M, Krumbach K, Eggeling L, Sahm H. 1994. Leucine synthesis in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*: enzyme activities, structure of *leuA*, and effect of *leuA* inactivation on lysine synthesis. Appl Environ Microbiol 60:133–40.
- 58. Millman A, Dar D, Shamir M, Sorek R. 2017. Computational prediction of regulatory, premature transcription termination in bacteria. Nucleic Acids Res 45:886–893.
- 59. Vitreschak AG, Lyubetskaya E V., Shirshin MA, Gelfand MS, Lyubetsky VA. 2004. Attenuation regulation of amino acid biosynthetic operons in proteobacteria: comparative genomics analysis. FEMS Microbiol Lett 234:357–370.
- Reiß S, Pané-Farré J, Fuchs S, François P, Liebeke M, Schrenzel J, Lindequist U, Lalk M, Wolz C, Hecker M, Engelmann S. 2012. Global analysis of the *Staphylococcus aureus* response to mupirocin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:787–804.
- 61. Lobel L, Sigal N, Borovok I, Ruppin E, Herskovits AA. 2012. Integrative genomic analysis identifies isoleucine and CodY as regulators of *Listeria monocytogenes* virulence. PLoS Genet 8:e1002887.
- 62. Belitsky BR. 2015. Role of branched-chain amino acid transport in *Bacillus subtilis* CodY activity. J Bacteriol 197:1330–8.
- 63. Stucky K, Hagting A, Klein JR, Matern H, Henrich B, Konings WN, Plapp R. 1995. Cloning and characterization of *brnQ*, a gene encoding a low-affinity, branched-chain

amino acid carrier in *Lactobacillus delbrückii* subsp. *lactis* DSM7290. Mol Gen Genet 249:682–690.

- 64. den Hengst CD, Groeneveld M, Kuipers OP, Kok J. 2006. Identification and functional characterization of the *Lactococcus lactis* CodY-regulated branched-chain amino acid permease BcaP (CtrA). J Bacteriol 188:3280.
- 65. Geiger T, Goerke C, Fritz M, Schäfer T, Ohlsen K, Liebeke M, Lalk M, Wolz C. 2010. Role of the (p)ppGpp synthase RSH, a RelA/SpoT homolog, in stringent response and virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 78:1873–83.
- 66. Brinsmade SR, Sonenshein AL. 2011. Dissecting complex metabolic integration provides direct genetic evidence for CodY activation by guanine nucleotides. J Bacteriol 193:5637–48.
- 67. Levdikov VM, Blagova E, Young VL, Belitsky BR, Lebedev A, Sonenshein AL, Wilkinson AJ. 2017. Structure of the branched-chain amino acid and GTP-sensing global regulator, CodY, from *Bacillus subtilis*. J Biol Chem 292:2714–2728.
- 68. Brinsmade SR, Alexander EL, Livny J, Stettner AI, Segrè D, Rhee KY, Sonenshein AL. 2014. Hierarchical expression of genes controlled by the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulatory protein CodY. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111:8227–8232.
- 69. Umbarger H. 1956. Evidence for a negative-feedback mechanism in the biosynthesis of isoleucine. Science (80-) 123:848.
- 70. Umbargar H, Brown B. 1957. Threonine deamination in *Escherichia coli*. II. Evidence for two L-threonine deaminases. J Bacteriol 73:105–12.
- 71. Umbarger H, Brown B. 1958. Isoleucine and valine metabolism in *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 233:415–420.
- 72. Shulman A, Zalyapin E, Vyazmensky M, Yifrach O, Barak Z, Chipman DM. 2008. Allosteric regulation of *Bacillus subtilis* threonine deaminase, a biosynthetic threonine deaminase with a single regulatory domain. Biochemistry 47:11783–11792.

Chapter 5

5 Concluding remarks and future directions

5.1 BCAA source preference in *S. aureus*

In the studies presented, we characterize the mechanisms S. aureus uses to maintain intracellular levels of BCAAs and demonstrate the consequence of perturbing these mechanisms on S. aureus physiology and virulence. We demonstrate that S. aureus represses BCAA biosynthesis when an exogenous source of BCAAs is available and instead acquires BCAAs through three dedicated transporters; BrnQ1, BrnQ2 and BcaP. The transporters are required for growth in media where the BCAA source is free amino acids, but are not required when a peptide source is added to the growth medium (Figure 3.7). It therefore appears that when obtaining BCAAs, S. aureus prefers transport of BCAA-containing peptides by oligopeptide or di/tri-peptide transporters to transport of free BCAAs, and reserves synthesis for environments depleted of both sources. This contrasts other Grampositive organisms, like B. subtilis, where BCAAs are synthesized even in the presence of an exogenous source (1). Although it appears that BCAA transporters are not required when a peptide source is present, it cannot be ruled out that peptide transporters are up-regulated to overcompensate for the loss of the permeases. Data from our laboratory and other research groups indicate that acquisition of oligopeptides and di/tri-peptides in S. aureus is driven by Opp3 and DtpT, respectively (Sheldon et al., unpublished data, (2)). Therefore, to fully detail the relative importance of peptide transport vs BCAA transport, S. aureus strains deficient in both peptide transport and BCAA transport will need to be characterized.

Our studies confirm that CodY regulates both BCAA transport and synthesis in *S. aureus* (3– 5). Given this, how does *S. aureus* achieve BCAA source preference? Waters *et al.*, have demonstrated that in the hierarchy of CodY regulation, BCAA transporters are de-repressed upon moderate reductions in CodY activity, whereas de-repression of BCAA biosynthesis genes requires more significant reductions in CodY activity (5). Since the extent of CodY activity relates to availability of its ligands (GTP and BCAAs; of which we show Ile is the most important (Figure 4.7)), it is evident that availability of exogenous Ile is an important signal for the regulation of transport versus synthesis. In addition, we described a second mechanism governing BCAA synthesis that responds to Leu. This suggests that not only is severe Ile depletion necessary for induction of synthesis, but also a simultaneous depletion of Leu.

How does S. aureus cope if it encounters an environment depleted of only Leu or Val? A Val limited environment in particular could prove challenging for S. aureus growth, since our data indicate that a mutation is required to relieve repression of synthesis in this condition. Leu and Val have both been shown to induce the stringent response, which depletes the other CodY effector GTP, and consequently leads to CodY target gene de-repression in S. aureus (6), however, we did not detect evidence of a stringent response-dependent de-repression of the BCAA biosynthetic operon in our studies (i.e. the extended growth lags observed in the absence of exogenous Leu or Val). One possible explanation for this difference might be related to fact that the CDM used in our studies is more limited for amino acids than the CDM used in the other studies (4, 6). As a result, the stringent response might be more active in our conditions, causing CodY regulatory activity to primarily respond to Ile concentrations. The differences could also be related to the different strains used in these studies (Newman vs USA300). Nonetheless, the role of GTP in regulating BCAA transport and synthesis via CodY requires further investigation. Notably, comparison of the *ilvD* 5'UTR from complete S. aureus genomes revealed mutations in the CodY binding motif and the attenuator (Figure 4.11). It might prove interesting to investigate whether these mutations affect the regulation of the *ilv-leu* operon. If these mutations help relieve repression of synthesis, it could indicate that S. aureus does indeed encounter this conundrum in its natural environment.

Additional studies are required to fully uncover the contribution of environmental and synthesized BCAAs to *S. aureus* growth *in vivo*. In general, there is limited knowledge of the BCAA requirement of pathogens during infection and the effect that perturbing these mechanisms has on infection outcomes, and our studies provide the foundation for resolving this. Our *in vivo* studies indicate that *S. aureus* encounters BCAA limitation in certain organs (i.e. the heart (Figure 3.9)) and the nasal cavity (Figure 3.10), however *S. aureus* virulence is only moderately attenuated, suggesting that peptide transport and/or synthesis also contribute to growth at these infection sites. As eluded to in Chapter 3, we hypothesize that BCAA synthesis is important for growth during murine nasal colonization. Human nasal secretions

are limited for BCAAs, especially Ile (7), and peptides are also presumably limited because S. aureus relies on methionine biosynthesis for growth in this niche (7). This hypothesis can be tested by mutating a gene required for BCAA biosynthesis (i.e. *ilvD*) in a *brnQ1bcaP* mutant. Strains with mutations in both synthesis and scavenging pathways would also be of use in other animal models, such as our systemic infection model, given that the biosynthetic operon is significantly induced during S. aureus growth in human serum and blood (8). Our laboratory is also poised to examine the role of peptide transport in supplying BCAAs, as we have characterized the phenotypes associated with mutations in the oligopeptide transporter (opp3) and the di/tri-peptide transporter (dtpT). These mutations, coupled with either BCAA transporters or synthesis, would allow for a comprehensive study of the relative contribution of BCAA scavenging vs synthesis systems in different infection models, including a wound model, pneumonia, sepsis and skin abscess. One limitation of using single gene mutations to dissect this problem is that the strategies S. aureus employs to obtain BCAAs in vivo are likely dynamic. It is not fully understood what threshold concentrations of Ile or Leu are required for repression of synthesis via the mechanisms we identified, and it is likely that there are waves of synthesis that correlate with fluctuations in the extracellular availability of BCAAs. To fully appreciate the adaptability of S. aureus as it encounters changing environments, an ideal approach moving forward would be to monitor the infectious process in real-time using *in vivo* imaging technologies and to measure the kinetics of geneexpression using promoter: reporter systems. These studies would be insightful towards understanding the environments where pathogens encounter nutrient limitation and how they overcome this, which might inform efforts to develop novel therapeutics.

5.2 Does transporter specificity provide an adaptive advantage in *S. aureus*?

An intriguing finding of our studies is the specificity of a given transporter for supporting a certain physiological role of BCAAs. This is best exemplified by the results of the fatty acid membrane analysis of each of the transporter mutants. BcaP functions as a Leu and Val transporter as evidenced by the C¹⁴-uptake and growth assays (Figure 3.2 and Figure 3.5), and yet BcaP-dependent Leu and Val transport does not contribute to the synthesis of Leuand Val-derived BCFAs. Therefore, it remains to be determined how *S. aureus* differentiates between Leu and Val transported by BrnQ1 versus BcaP. A similar phenomenon is observed

with CodY regulation; although all three transporters contribute to Ile uptake, CodY activity is most effected in response to BrnQ2-dependent Ile depletion. Such detailed analysis of transporter function as it relates to bacterial physiology (aside from growth) are limited, if not non-existent. Of closest comparison is a recent study in *B. subtilis*, that demonstrated that CodY activity is diminished in a strain lacking all three BCAA transporters identified in this species to date (1). All three transporters are capable of Ile transport, the predominant BCAA to regulate CodY activity in this species as well (9), thus it might prove interesting to investigate the effect of each on CodY activity individually. Studies investigating the localization of transporters in the membrane or assessing protein-protein interactions might help explain the link between an individual transporter and the physiological role of BCAAs.

Whatever the mechanism may be, the data support a clear distinction between transporters supporting nutritional needs (BrnQ1 and BcaP) and transporters supporting regulatory needs (BrnQ2). It is tempting to speculate that this distinction, accomplished by the evolution of a dedicated Ile transporter, might confer a fitness advantage, whereby BrnQ2 provides a direct connection between exogenous availability of the most predominant CodY effector, Ile, to endogenous CodY activity. No other BrnQ or BcaP homologs described to date exhibit such substrate specificity (Table 1.2, Table 1.3). To fully appreciate the link between BrnQ2 and CodY-dependent virulence gene regulation, it would be beneficial to compare the transcriptomes of a *brnO2* mutant to that of a *codY* mutant. Ile has previously been shown to relieve CodY-dependent repression of the hyaluronidase virulence factor in S. aureus (10) and describing the exact mechanism governing this would prove novel towards understanding the role of exogenous BCAAs in regulating virulence gene expression. It is also of interest to evaluate the virulence of the brnQ2 mutant in various animal models to test the hypothesis that levels of Ile in host environments regulate S. aureus virulence. Mouse models of skin infection and necrotizing pneumonia would be of priority, since decreased CodY activity in these environments has drastic consequences on S. aureus virulence (11). If a *brnQ2* mutant mimics a *codY* mutant in these models, it would indicate that the murine skin and lung environments are high in Ile and CodY is typically active. Another interesting environment to explore is the intracellular environment. Host cytosolic Ile is an important metabolic cue for intracellular infection of pathogen L. monocytogenes in a CodY-dependent manner (12), and S. aureus can survive and replicate within the macrophage phagolysosome
(13). It would be of interest to investigate whether IIe similarly acts as a metabolic signal for *S. aureus*. One of the main challenges limiting the study of CodY regulation *in vivo* is that it functions primarily a repressor in *S. aureus*; that is to say, a WT and *codY* mutant strain would behave the same in any environment where low CodY activity is required for replication and virulence. Although variants of CodY with reduced regulatory activity have been generated, the opposite, variants with increased regulatory activity, have proved difficult to generate (14). A full appreciation for CodY regulation will therefore likely require real-time monitoring of CodY target gene expression *in vivo* using luminescent or fluorescent promoter:reporter strains. With this system, it would be of high interest to investigate CodY regulation in the nasal cavity. Human nasal secretions are nutrient limited, especially for IIe and, as a consequence, *S. aureus* up-regulates metabolic genes, including amino acid synthesis genes, when grown in a synthetic nasal medium (7). The low IIe availability might be key to regulating its adaptation to this host environment.

5.3 Conclusion

The survival of *S. aureus* in diverse host environments reflects its ability to adapt to physical and nutritional changes, yet the molecular mechanisms that facilitate this adaptation have remained incompletely understood. This thesis investigated unanswered questions related the initial stages of this adaptation – including what strategies does *S. aureus* have available to acquire metabolites in nutrient deprived environments, how does it regulate which strategy it employs, and how does nutrient availability contribute to virulence gene regulation to promote *S. aureus* survival. Specifically, this research focused on the BCAAs given their importance for *S. aureus* growth (i.e. protein synthesis and BCFA synthesis) and environmental adaptation via CodY.

This work provides the first detailed description of how *S. aureus* obtains BCAAs and discerns what mechanisms best serve the various physiological roles of BCAAs in the cells. The implications of this are two-fold; first, the identification and characterization of BrnQ1 and BcaP implicates these transporters as important nutrient scavenging systems for protein and BCFA synthesis. Their requirement for *S. aureus* infection and colonization indicates that *S. aureus* does indeed encounter BCAA limitation *in vivo* and that these transporters are necessary for exploitation of host sources of BCAAs. These advancements lay the foundation

for future studies to continue to investigate the contribution of these transporters in additional host environments, with the potential of revealing infection sites where therapeutics targeting BCAA metabolism could be used to reduce *S. aureus* replication. Second, the elucidation of the mechanisms regulating BCAA biosynthesis reveal a novel regulatory pathway involving the Ile-specific transporter BrnQ2 that links exogenous Ile availability to CodY activity. These data suggest that Ile is an important cue for the adaptation of *S. aureus* to nutrient limitation, and might also potentially serve as an important cue for virulence gene regulation.

Altogether this work advances the knowledge of *S. aureus* basic biology, revealing important growth and adaptation strategies necessary for survival in the human host.

5.4 References

- 1. Belitsky BR. 2015. Role of branched-chain amino acid transport in *Bacillus subtilis* CodY activity. J Bacteriol 197:1330–8.
- 2. Hiron A, Borezée-Durant E, Piard JC, Juillard V. 2007. Only one of four oligopeptide transport systems mediates nitrogen nutrition in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 189:5119–5129.
- Majerczyk CD, Dunman PM, Luong TT, Lee CY, Sadykov MR, Somerville GA, Bodi K, Sonenshein AL. 2010. Direct targets of CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol 192:2861–2877.
- 4. Pohl K, Francois P, Stenz L, Schlink F, Geiger T, Herbert S, Goerke C, Schrenzel J, Wolz C. 2009. CodY in *Staphylococcus aureus*: a regulatory link between metabolism and virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol 191:2953–2963.
- Waters NR, Samuels DJ, Behera RK, Livny J, Rhee KY, Sadykov MR, Brinsmade SR. 2016. A spectrum of CodY activities drives metabolic reorganization and virulence gene expression in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Mol Microbiol 101:495–514.
- 6. Geiger T, Goerke C, Fritz M, Schäfer T, Ohlsen K, Liebeke M, Lalk M, Wolz C. 2010. Role of the (p)ppGpp synthase RSH, a RelA/SpoT homolog, in stringent response and virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. Infect Immun 78:1873–83.
- Krismer B, Liebeke M, Janek D, Nega M, Rautenberg M, Hornig G, Unger C, Weidenmaier C, Lalk M, Peschel A. 2014. Nutrient limitation governs *Staphylococcus aureus* metabolism and niche adaptation in the human nose. PLoS Pathog 10:e1003862.
- 8. Malachowa N, Whitney AR, Kobayashi SD, Sturdevant DE, Kennedy AD, Braughton KR, Shabb DW, Diep BA, Chambers HF, Otto M, DeLeo FR. 2011. Global changes in *Staphylococcus aureus* gene expression in human blood. PLoS One 6:e18617.
- 9. Shivers RP, Sonenshein AL. 2004. Activation of the *Bacillus subtilis* global regulator CodY by direct interaction with branched-chain amino acids. Mol Microbiol 53:599–611.
- Ibberson CB, Jones CL, Singh S, Wise MC, Hart ME, Zurawski D V, Horswill AR. 2014. *Staphylococcus aureus* hyaluronidase is a CodY-regulated virulence factor. Infect Immun 82:4253–64.
- 11. Montgomery CP, Boyle-Vavra S, Roux A, Ebine K, Sonenshein AL, Daum RS. 2012. CodY deletion enhances in vivo virulence of community-associated methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clone USA300. Infect Immun 80:2382–9.
- 12. Lobel L, Sigal N, Borovok I, Ruppin E, Herskovits AA. 2012. Integrative genomic analysis identifies isoleucine and CodY as regulators of *Listeria monocytogenes* virulence. PLoS Genet 8:e1002887.

- 13. Flannagan RS, Heit B, Heinrichs DE. 2015. Intracellular replication of *Staphylococcus aureus* in mature phagolysosomes in macrophages precedes host cell death, and bacterial escape and dissemination. Cell Microbiol 18:514–535.
- 14. Belitsky BR, Sonenshein AL. 2011. Contributions of multiple binding sites and effector-independent binding to CodY-mediated regulation in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol 193:473–84.

Appendix

Strain ^a	% Identity
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR24	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR23	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR22	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR21	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR20	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR19	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR18	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR17	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR16	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR15	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR14	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR13	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR12	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR11	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR10	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR9	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR8	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR7	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR6	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR4	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR3	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR2	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain USA300-SUR5	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain SR434	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain USA300_SUR1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus isolate Clinical isolate	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain HG001	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus DNA, complete genome, strain: OC8	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain 2148.CO1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain 5118.N	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain 1625.CO1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain 1969.N	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain 1971.CO1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain 2148.N	719/719 (100%)

Appendix A: BLAST sequence alignment of *S. aureus ilvD* 5'UTR

Staphylococcus aureus isolate Sa Newman UoM	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain V605	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain V521	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain FORC_012	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain UTSW MRSA 55	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain Gv88	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain Gv51	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain Be62	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain HC1335	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain HUV05	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain CA12	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain V2200	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain USA300_2014.C01	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain USA300_2014.C02	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain CA15	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain M121	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus DSM 20231	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus DNA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus DNA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 27b_MRSA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 25b_MRSA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 26b_MRSA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 33b	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 31b_MRSA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 29b_MRSA	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain 2395 USA500	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain XN108	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain UA-S391_USA300	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus strain NRS 100	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus USA300-ISMMS1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus Z172	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus CN1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus Bmb9393	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus M1	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus VC40	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus T0131	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus str. JKD6008	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus TW20	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus USA300_TCH1516	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus str. Newman DNA	719/719 (100%)

Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus COL	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus NCTC 8325	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus USA300_FPR3757	719/719 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain ATCC 6538	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain UCI 28	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain UCI62	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain AUS0325	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain FORC_027	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 08-02300	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain NCCP14562	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain NCCP14558	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ZJ5499	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain RIVM6519	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ST20130943	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ST20130942	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain FDAARGOS_159	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain NZAK3	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus DNA, strain: MI	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus DNA, strain: FDA209P	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain GR2	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain SA564	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain HOU1444-VR	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain FCFHV36	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus genome assembly NCTC13435	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 502A	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST228, isolate	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus 11819-97	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ECT-R 2	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus 04-02981	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus Mu3 DNA	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus JH1	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus JH9	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus Mu50 DNA	718/719 (99%),

Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus N315 DNA	718/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain FORC_026	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 08-02119	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ST20130939	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ST20130938	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ST20130941	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain ST20130940	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain XQ	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain RKI4	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 93b_S9	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus JKD6159	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ED133	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ED98	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus MW2 DNA	717/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain SJTUF_J27	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain MCRF184	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain JS395	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 79_S10	717/720 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 144_S7	717/720 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain ATCC 25923	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus 6850	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus 55/2053	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus CA-347	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus LGA251	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus TCH60	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain MSSA476	716/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 71A_S11	715/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST772-MRSA-V strain DAR4145	716/720 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain FORC_001	715/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus genome assembly Staphylococcus_aureus_ILR	715/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain SA40TW	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus SA268	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain H-EMRSA-15	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus SA40	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus SA957	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus HO 5096 0412	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus M013	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain MRSA252	714/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain 08S00974	713/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain NZ15MR0322	713/719 (99%),

Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus Tager 104	713/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain RIVM3897	713/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain RIVM1607	713/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus 08BA02176	713/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus ST398	713/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain LA-MRSA ST398 isolate	712/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain RIVM1295	713/720 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus 71193	712/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain BB155	711/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus strain SA17_S6	710/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus RF122	710/719 (99%),
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain HC1340	562/562 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain HC1340	132/132 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain Gv69	562/562 (100%)
Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus strain Gv69	132/132 (100%)

^a The 5'UTR sequence of *ilvD* from USA300 FPR3757 (719 bp) was aligned to all *S. aureus* complete assembled genomes (168 as of May 7th 2017) using BLAST.

Curriculum Vitae

Name:	Julienne C. Kaiser
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada 2013-2017 Ph.D.
	McMaster University Hamilton, Ontario, Canada 2011-2013 M.Sc.
	McGill University Montreal, Quebec, Canada 2007-2011 B.Sc.
Scholarships:	RGE Murray Scholarship, \$20,000
	2016-2017 Ontario Graduate Scholarship, Ph.D. (Declined), \$15,000
	2016-2017
	2013-2016
	Frederick Banting and Charles Best Canada Graduate Scholarship, Master's Award, CIHR, \$17,500
	Ontario Graduate Scholarship, M.Sc. (Declined), \$15,000
	2012-2013 Ontario Graduate Scholarship, M.Sc., \$15,000 2011-2012
Honours and Awards:	John A. Thomas Award, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, University of Western Ontario 2017
	Oral Presentation Award, Third Place, Infection and Immunity Research Forum, University of Western Ontario
	Dr. Frederick W. Luney Graduate Entrance Award, Microbiology and Immunology, University of Western Ontario
	2014 Graduate Program Excellence Award, Faculty of Health Science, McMaster University
	2013 Exactlement in Oral Presentations, Exactles of the 141 St
	Plenary, McMaster University 2013

	Institute for Infectious Disease Research Award of Excellence M.Sc. Poster Award, McMaster University 2012
	Microbiology Honours Student Seminar Award, McGill University 2011
	Entrance Scholarship, McMaster University 2011
	Dean's Honour List, McGill University 2009, 2011
	Faculty of Science Scholarship, McGill University 2009
Related Work	Teaching Assistant
Experience	University of Western Ontario, London ON, Canada 2014-2016
	Research Assistant McMaster University, Hamilton ON, Canada
	2010
	Research Assistant
	2009

Publications:

Kaiser JC, Sen S, Sinha A, Wilkinson BJ, Heinrichs DE. The role of two branched-chain amino acid transporters in *Staphylococcus aureus* growth, membrane fatty acid composition and virulence. *Mol Micro*. 2016 Dec 2015; 102(5):850-864

Alnaseri H, Arsic B, Schneider JE, **Kaiser JC**, Scinocca ZC, Heinrichs DE, McGavin MJ. Inducible expression of a resistance-nodulation-division-type efflux pump in *Staphylococcus aureus* provides resistance to linoleic and arachidonic acids. *J Bacteriol*. 2015 Jun;197(11):1893-905

Kaiser JC, Omer S, Sheldon JR, Welch I, Heinrichs DE. Role of BrnQ1 and BrnQ2 in branched-chain amino acid transport and virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Infect Immun*. 2015 Mar;83(3):1019-29

Stearns JC, Surette MG, Kaiser JC. Microbiology for Dummies. John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Nov 2014

Kaiser JC, Verschoor CP, Surette, MG, Bowdish DM. Host cytokine responses to the *Streptococcus* Milleri/Anginosus Group distinguish invasive and airway isolates. *BMC Infect Dis.* 2014 Sep 11;14:498.

Verschoor CP, Dorrington MG, Novakowski KE, **Kaiser JC**, Radford K, Nair P, Anipindi V, Kaushic C, Surette MG, Bowdish DM. MicroRNA-155 is required for the clearance of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* from the nasopharynx. *Infect Immun*. 2014 Nov; 82(11):4824-33.

Thomassin J, Brannon J.R., **Kaiser JC**, Gruenheid S, and Le Moual H. Enterohemorrhagic and enteropathogenic *Escherichia coli* evolved different strategies to resist antimicrobial peptides. *Gut Microbes* 2012 Nov-Dec;3(6):556-561

Oral Presentations:

Defining the role of branched-chain amino acid transporters in *Staphylococcus aureus* growth and virulence Infection and Immunity Research Forum, 2015 University of Western Ontario, London ON, CA

Cytokine profiles define the immunogenic spectrum of the *Streptococcus* Milleri Group Faculty of Health Sciences Research Plenary, 2013 McMaster University, Hamilton ON, CA

Poster Presentations:

The role of two branched-chain amino acid transporters in *Staphylococcus aureus* growth, membrane fatty acid content, and virulence. 2016, Kaiser J, Sen S, Sinha A, Wilkinson BJ, Heinrichs DE

International Conference on the Pathophysiology of Staphylococci, Tübingen, Germany

The role of two branched-chain amino acid transporters in *Staphylococcus aureus* growth, membrane fatty acid content, and virulence. 2016, Kaiser J, Sen S, Sinha A, Wilkinson BJ, Heinrichs DE

American Society of Microbiology, Boston MA, USA

The role of two branched-chain amino acid transporters in *Staphylococcus aureus* growth, membrane fatty acid content, and virulence. 2016, Kaiser J, Sen S, Sinha A, Wilkinson BJ, Heinrichs DE

Canadian Society of Microbiologists, Toronto ON, CA

The role of branched-chain amino acid transporters in nutrient acquisition and virulence of *Staphylococcus aureus*. 2015, Kaiser J, Omer S, Sheldon JR, Welch I, Heinrichs DE American Society of Microbiology, New Orleans LA, USA

Role of CodY-regulated BrnQ1 and BrnQ2 in uptake of branched-chain amino acids and virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*. 2015, Kaiser J, Omer S, Sheldon JR, Welch I, Heinrichs DE

London Health Research Day, University of Western Ontario, London ON, CA

Role of CodY-regulated BrnQ1 and BrnQ2 in uptake of branched-chain amino acids and virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*. 2014, Kaiser J, Omer S, Sheldon JR, Welch I, Heinrichs DE

Infection and Immunity Research Forum, University of Western Ontario, London ON, CA

Role of CodY-regulated BrnQ1 and BrnQ2 in uptake of branched-chain amino acids and virulence in *Staphylococcus aureus*. 2014, Kaiser J, Omer S, Sheldon JR, Welch I, Heinrichs DE

International Symposium on Staphylococci and Staphylococcal Infections, Chicago IL, USA

Host-Microbe Interactions: Survey of strain variability in the *Streptococcus* Milleri Group. 2012, Kaiser J, Verschoor C., Bowdish DM, Surette MG Infection and Immunity Research Forum, University of Western Ontario, London ON, CA

Exploring the mechanisms of pathogenesis of the *Streptococcus* Milleri Group. 2012, Kaiser J, Pinto M, Jayanth P, Stearns J, Pelka P, Bowdish DM, Surette MG Buffalo Immunology Conference, Ellicottville NY, USA

Exploring the mechanisms of pathogenesis of the *Streptococcus* Milleri Group. 2012, Kaiser J, Pinto M, Jayanth P, Stearns J, Pelka P, Bowdish DM, Surette MG Institute for Infectious Disease Research Trainee Day, McMaster University, Hamilton ON, CA

Professional	Student Representative to the Graduate Studies Committee
Activities:	University of Western Ontario, London ON
	2013-2017
	Organizing Committee, Infection and Immunity Research Forum
	University of Western Ontario, London ON
	2013-2016
	Judge, Thames Valley Science & Engineering Fair
	London, ON
	2014, 2015
	Contributing author, Let's Talk Science Challenge Handbook
	2014
	Organizing Committee, Women in Science and Technology Panel
	Discussion, Canadian Science Policy Centre
	2013
	Judge, Bay Area Science & Engineering Fair
	Hamilton, ON
	2013
	Graduate Student Mentor, McMaster International Genetically
	Engineered Machine (iGEM) Team
	McMaster University, Hamilton ON
	2012-2013
	Executive Member, Human Microbiome Journal Club (HMjc)
	McMaster University, Hamilton ON
	2011-2013